

PSYCHD



Clarke, Tyler John

Award date: 2025

Awarding institution: University of Roehampton

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal?

Take down policyIf you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Download date: 01. Jul. 2025

Exploring the mental health and acculturation needs of sexual and/or gender minority forced migrants

Ву

Tyler Clarke BA (Hons), MA, MA, MSc

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the PsychD School of Psychology
University of Roehampton

2024

Supervised by Dr Savin Bapir-Tardy and Dr Christophe Clesse

Abstract

The mental health and acculturation needs of sexual and/or gender minority (SGM) forced migrants has been little explored in the scientific literature. SGM individuals often face extreme hostility, including familial rejection, societal discrimination, and threats of violence and death, leading to international displacement. Those who arrive in the UK are confronted with an asylum process that requires them to prove their sexuality which can re-traumatize and worsen existing mental health issues above that of their non-SGM peers.

Data was collected through semi-structured interviews with 13 SGM-forced migrants who arrived in the UK within a 5-year period. The study focused on identifying the mental health and acculturation needs whilst considering pre- and post-migratory factors. Using Constructivist Grounded theory (CGT) the data was analysed to uncover recurring themes and develop a framework that reflects the complexities of their journeys and life after migration.

The findings reveal the profound psychological toll of the asylum process which must be faced whilst attempting to overcome previous traumatic experiences. The requirement to prove one's sexuality was particularly distressing, forcing participants to relive trauma and heightening their anxiety and fear of deportation. Rejection by the UK Home Office compounded feelings of dehumanization and isolation which reflected pre-migratory experiences of institutionalised discrimination. Despite the physical safety of relocation, participants continued to struggle with psychological scars and a sense of social dislocation. Building resilience and identity (re)construction emerged as crucial components for better mental health outcomes and were linked to supportive environments and strategies that promoted emotional healing. Isolation and loneliness were shown to hinder acculturation creating a sense of ambivalence that impeded the ability to trust and engage in a new environment.

The research highlights the need for a compassionate asylum process that acknowledges the unique challenges of SGM-forced migrants and advocates for policy changes to enhance and address the well-being of this vulnerable population.

Contents

Abstract	2
Acknowledgements	4
Introduction	6
Literature review	10
Theme 1: Lack of institutional support	13
Theme 2: Involvement with LGBTQIA+ communities	16
Theme 3: Asylum process	17
Theme 4: Religion	18
Theme 5: Discrimination in the host country after migration	18
Theme 6: Identity	20
Theme 7: Resilience	21
Discussion	22
Rationale for the study	24
Relevance to Counselling Psychology	25
Methodology	27
The research paradigm	27
Key concepts of CGT	28
Rationale for Constructivist Grounded Theory	29
Reflexivity in CGT	30
Participants	32
Recruitment strategy	32
Inclusion/exclusion criteria	33
Ethical considerations	34
Written materials	36
The participants	36
Data collection	38
Interviews	38
Recording and transcribing	39
Data storage	40

Data analysis	40
Trustworthiness and credibility	43
Presenting the results	44
Findings	45
The Constructivist Grounded Theory Model	45
Core category: Divergence from expectations	47
Forced identity concealment	47
Cultural and religious condemnation	50
Core category: Shunning and rejection	53
Core category: Needing to leave, the start of the journey	60
Core category: Seeking support	62
Core category: Starting a new life	66
Core category: Emotional healing/issues	71
Discussion	79
Brief overview of the main findings	79
In-depth analysis of the key findings	80
Practical implications	95
Limitations and areas for future research	99
Conclusion	101
Bibliography	104

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank the participants who took part in the interviews. This required immense bravery, and without their openness and honesty this study would not have been possible. Despite having to face numerous 'white males' throughout the asylum process, (many of which were not empathetic to their journeys), the participants were able to share intensely intimate details about their lives, which enabled the study to have profound depth and meaning. I also wholeheartedly thank them for the way in which their stories have made me reflect on my own life and privilege and understand the importance of pursuing academic work that is both meaningful and impactful.

Secondly, a huge thanks to my supervisors Dr Savin Bapir-Tardy and Dr Christophe Clesse. I have worked with Savin from the start of my research work, and her immense wisdom and vigour have been inspiring, and provided an essential role model as I progressed through the PsychD programme. Christophe has also made a terrific contribution to my research work, prompting me to look and write in new ways, and providing useful insights.

On a personal note, I would not have been able to do any of the PsychD without the care and generosity of Jean-Paul Pruna. Jean-Paul believed in my ability to undertake a doctorate before I did, and financially supported me so that I could give the learning my full attention. Additionally, a big thanks to Sam for keeping me on an even keel in periods of intense stress, and always being on hand when needed. To Leslie, Nina and Scott for their enduring friendship and constant encouragement. And finally, Lorenzo for his technical advice and patience.

Introduction

Among the 120 million of people forcibly displaced (European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations, 2024) due to human rights violations, tyranny and conflict (Naidoo et al., 2018) are those who flee due to persecution of their sexual and/or gender identity (Alessi et al., 2021). Currently, 70 countries continue to criminalise same-sex relationships, of which 11 enforce or allow the death penalty as a form of punishment (Stonewall, 2022). Sexual orientation and/or gender identity contributes to a risk of persecution and solid grounds to claim refugee status through 'membership to a particular group' (World Health Organisation, 2021) supported by the Geneva Convention (UNHCR, 1951) and EU Directive (2011). However, despite the number of claims being considered 'significantly high', preliminary statistics from the Home Office UK (2021a) only consider lesbian, gay and bisexual identities, suggesting trans individuals in the UK face ongoing threat to their human rights. Advice from the UK Equalities and Human Right Commission could see the legal recognition of trans individuals reduced and unable to receive the protection which they are entitled to under the Equality Act (UNHCR, 2023). This suggests that the current needs of sexual and/or gender minority (SGM) forced migrants are not being adequately assessed or considered (Kahn & Alessi, 2018) which consequently places them as a 'minority within a minority' (Levy, 2005).

Forced migration can result in a high burden of mental health disorders (Hou et al, 2020) compounded through a lack of understanding from the general population (Meyer, 2003; Sloan & Shipherd, 2019). SGM-forced migrants may face secondary victimisation in their host country due to a lack of preparedness from institutional organisations and daily discrimination as they struggle to acculturate to new surroundings (Craig et al., 2020). Marginalisation and exclusion from essential services (e.g. education and health care) can occur through SGM status alone (UNICEF 2014) and when combined with a 'refugee' label (see e.g. Bansak et al., 2018;

White et al., 2019; AbuJarour et al., 2019) individuals classified as a 'double minority' are severely disadvantaged when attempting to acculturate in a new society (Estrada et al., 2021).

Prior criminalisation and social denigration of SGM identity (Cheney et al., 2017) might contribute to a difficulty in expressing true identity in new surroundings (Craig et al., 2020), which must be navigated alongside securing basic needs such as housing, employment, food, and lawyers (Bogaers, 2018; Chávez, 2011). Similarly, cultural differences regarding SGM identity can prove problematic when attempting to assimilate to Western LGBTQIA+ categorisations (Cisneros, 2018). This can prevent individuals from seeking help from supporting organisations and negatively impact social integration with host LGBTQIA+ communities (Gowin et al., 2017). In parallel with the social challenges, violence against SGM individuals is seen to exceed other forms of hate crime with perpetrators including families, communities, religious leaders, and other state actors (Fisher, 2019). SGM-forced migrants report cases of psychological torture, physical abuse, blackmail, shunning, corrective rape, and forced participation in conversion therapy (Shidlo & Ahola, 2013), alongside "threat of execution and honour killings" (Khan et al., 2017). Persecution against SGM individuals can be viewed within 'honour-based abuse' whereby transgressing the heteronormative ideals and strict gender stereotypes is seen to bring shame upon the family. In countries with strong patriarchal traditions and male privilege (Steinke, 2013) persecution is 'justified' as SGM identity contravenes the basic rules of living (Alessi et al., 2016) and rejects the fulfilment of societal norms (Alessi et al., 2018). Post-migration, SGM-forced migrants might be at continued risk of honour-based abuse from their diaspora community and reluctant to report crimes due to negative views and ongoing experiences with local police support (Khan et al., 2017).

Therefore, in considering the psychological effect of ongoing persecution, migratory status, and social impact, research aims were established to examine the mental health and acculturation processes of those who identify as SGM-forced migrants and moved to the UK

within the last 5 years. The research uses Constructivist Grounded Theory (CGT) which is deemed suitable for gaining deeper insight through participant narratives in constructing an explanatory theory exploring psychological processes (Berger & Luckmann, 1991; Charmaz, 2014). CGT honours the promotion of social justice (Charmaz, 2020) and can illuminate the interplay of diverse concepts which might otherwise be overlooked (Patel et al., 2018).

REFLEXIVE STATEMENT

My interest in forced migration started from an early age when refugees from the Bosnian war were placed in hotel accommodation within my hometown. Bosnian refugees who were housed in the UK after the Balkan wars were reported to have suffered worse trauma than those who stayed due to a lack of supportive networks and a sense of alienation and rejection (Bowcott, 2002). This was seen to link with concept of 'Not in my backyard' (NIMBY) which always struck me as incredibly unfair when inflicted on those who might have risked their life and left everything behind to find a safe haven. 'Not in my backyard' refers to people and communities who might support an issue like refugee settlement but oppose it within their own environment (Clayton et al., 2022). This notion of partial acceptance echoes my own trajectory regarding my sexuality, in which I was accepted, so long as I was not visible or 'outwardly' gay, especially when visiting my hometown. I do not compare my experiences to those who flee tyranny in their home countries, but it prompted a fascination into the notion of dispossession, both from the literal sense but also the more conceptual meaning of a loss of belonging. This eventually led to an interest in the intersectionality of forced migrancy with an SGM identity and the processes individuals experience throughout the migration process.

As this is a topic I feel very passionately about, it was important to remain reflective and actively examine my thought processes throughout the research (Horsburgh, 2003). As such, I investigated suggested guidelines (Langdridge, 2007) to ensure that I could maintain objectivity which would support the aims of my investigation. This included the importance of

balancing empathy with the subject area but avoiding the trap of pathologizing suffering or underestimating the resilience of the forced migrant population (Patel et al., 2018). As a trainee CoP, I understand that pathologizing individuals can have a disempowering effect (Daniel, 2019) and would counter my intentions which were to empower the SGM-forced migrant population and 'give a voice' through the best way in which I feel I can (Larkin et al., 2006). This led me to consider the notion of Communication Rights, which is the right of all people to express themselves individually (Calabrese, 2017), and that all voices should be taken into account (Díez Bosch et al., 2019). For these reasons, I felt it was important to align myself with qualitative data which would allow a study that focused on the lived experience and supports the notion that the refugee population is not a homogenous group.

Through engaging in a qualitative process that also brings awareness to my own beliefs (Berger, 2015), I feel I can bring a level of consciousness to the subjective account of the participants' stories and use my stance as a researcher to view these as 'phenomena' (Smith et al., 2009) allowing me to remain curious as to what the data holds, rather than making assumptions from my own anecdotal knowledge (LeVasseur, 2003). This has been important to keep in mind particularly as I am approaching the research from a CoP perspective. As an applied psychological field (Jones Nielsen & Nicholas, 2016), CoP can utilise the 'scientist-aspractitioner' standpoint (Blair, 2010; Joseph, 2017) to combine humanistic philosophy with relational ontology (Strawbridge, 2016) and intersubjective practice (Du Plock, 2017). I believe this allows my research to uncover undiscussed phenomena and act as a means to inform psychological practice and how therapists work with the SGM-forced migrant population.

Literature review

The ideal approach in conducting a Constructivist Grounded Theory (CGT) study is to delay the literature review until the emergent theory is close to completion (Giles et al., 2013). This approach helps to minimise researcher bias, ensuring the emergent theory is grounded in the data rather than influenced by preconceived ideas (Charmaz, 2014). However, due to the practical necessity of justifying the study and obtaining ethical approval, an early literature review is often required (Glaser, 1998; Charmaz; 2014). Additionally, as part of the PsychD programme, students are required to conduct a systematic literature review as part of an assessment to justify their research proposal. Consequently, a systematic literature review was conducted during the first year to identify gaps in the existing research and to justify the study's aims and objectives.

The initial literature view was conducted as a systematic search in January 2022, using the following databases: worldcat.org, science direct, Taylor and Francis journals, Directory of Open Access Journals, Wiley Online Library, PsycARTICLES, PsychInfo, Web of Science, alongside a grey literature search in the UN library, EBSO, and Journal of refugee studies. The Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews (PRISMA) Guidelines (Moher et al., 2009) were followed throughout. However, this systematic review was not registered prior to conducting the review.

After an initial literature search, the title and abstract were screened, and relevant studies were assessed for eligibility. Inclusion exclusion criteria were formulated according to the SPIDER tool (sample, phenomenon of interest, study design, evaluation and research type) to ensure breadth of research (see Appendix L), but also ensuring each study related to the question at hand (Cooke et al., 2012; Methley et al., 2014).

Each eligible study was reviewed for data pertaining to experiences of the migratory experience including the pre-migration stage. Data from forced migrants at different lengths of

stay in host countries was considered beneficial as it can indicate long-term assimilation challenges in addition to shorter-term needs. Similarly, the life span of forced migrants, including childhood and adolescence also contributes to the mental health of the adult individual. Given the paucity of research in this particular field, it was decided to expand the inclusion criteria to studies where the participants were 16 years of age rather than 18 years. This allowed for a study which considered the long-term effects of forced migrants who were abused in childhood (Alessi et al., 2016) and added a more comprehensive view of the early effects of SGM identity and the impact adult mental health.

The selection process is demonstrated in the PRISMA flow diagram (see Appendix L). Overall, 95 records were retrieved across the databases, of which 36 duplicates were removed. Remaining studies were compared against the inclusion/exclusion criteria and the remaining 59 were reviewed in detail. After a full review an additional 35 studies were excluded. Therefore, the systematic review in January 2022 considered 6 studies. An overview of the six studies including participant information demographics etc. is provided (Appendix L).

The initial literature review utilised Thematic Synthesis (Thomas & Harden, 2008) to analyse the findings, which follows three stages: coding the text 'line-by-line', developing a series of 'descriptive themes', and finally generating 'analytical themes'. The analytical themes represent a stage of interpretation whereby the researcher can go beyond the initial study to create new constructs and explanations through the inclusion of multiple studies.

Following data analysis, the literature was reviewed again to ensure that the findings were grounded in the data and aligned with the inductive nature of qualitative research (Charmaz, 2014). Therefore, this review was updated after data analysis took place to incorporate relative literature according to the findings.

The findings are organised by topics affecting mental health and acculturation. The identified themes represent recurring and significant factors that distinguish the SGM-forced

migrant experience from their non-SGM peers to focus on the phenomena under investigation (Zimmerman et al., 2011). The order of the themes does not imply a chronological sequence to reflect the non-linear nature of the migration process (Alessi et al., 2018), and negative mental health outcomes cannot be attributed to single factors or events (Carroll et al., 2020).

Reflexive memo:

As CGT is rooted in an inductive and exploratory approach, I felt a tension between the need to conduct an early literature review and how it might affect the authenticity of conducting my study. CGT actively encourages the researched to engage with the data with an open mind to allow concepts to arise and earn their way into the theory (Charmaz, 2014) which can be difficult if the researched has been exposed to established theories and findings. Fpr example, pre-existing frameworks could bias the formulation of interview questions, which could prompt participants to lines of enquiry that aligned with prior studies rather than their own unique narratives. Furthermore, established findings could influence the coding process, whereby codes are generated to confirm existing knowledge rather than novel phenomena.

This was mitigated to some extent by the length of time between the literature review and the interviews. The literature review was conducted at the end of year 2, with the interviews themselves occurring several months later. After I wrote the initial literature review, I did not revisit it until after I had completed the results section of the study. At which point, it was adapted to fit the findings from my study. Moreover, the literature review is presented as a contextual backdrop rather than a prescriptive framework. Initially, I had considered Meyer's (2003) theory of minority stress as a tool to analyse the literature review findings. However, this was purposefully disbanded as it would have given an overarching lens which would have impacted on the ability to remain open minded.

Moreover, I reframed the concept of my existing knowledge as 'sensitising concepts'

(Charmaz, 2003) rather than definitive frameworks (Blumer, 1986). Sensitising concepts offer a flexible guide that suggest possible line of enquiry without predetermining outcomes. Furthermore, through prioritising flexibility in both data collection and analysis, I was able to adhere to the iterative process of CGT to follow codes that appeared in the data collection rather than basing it on the existing literature review. This was aided by the reflexive memos that I kept throughout the process.

Theme 1: Lack of institutional support

Research suggests that official institutions and their staff might act unlawfully towards SGM-forced migrants despite international treaties established to protect vulnerable groups (e.g. Alessi et al., 2018; Rosati et al., 2021; Minero et al., 2021). These institutions are prevalent both pre- and post-migration, and discrimination is conducted through either personnel or punitive legislation that ignores the varying needs of those they should protect.

Staff and Employers

Staff and employers were identified as stressors across the entire migratory journey. During the asylum process, Alessi et al. (2018) reported that biased translators provided false testimonies including mistranslation to falsely portray an individual as a terrorist affiliated with ISIS. This was linked to feelings of helplessness which impeded institutional trust and caused detrimental effects when claiming asylum. Fractures in trust were also associated with difficulty when building new relationships, particularly in a therapeutic relationship (Duden & Martins-Borges, 2021) which might negatively affect the many SGM-forced migrants who present with symptoms of PTSD (Alessi et al., 2018).

Throughout the migration journey, custom officials were reported to verbally abuse and enforce humiliating extra measures (e.g. strip searches) on SGM individuals above that of their non-SGM peers (Alessi et al., 2018; Rosati et al., 2021). Despite the legal requirement to

provide hormone medication, Minero (2021) found that 57% of participants were denied medication from Immigration and Customs Enforcement which was associated with increased feelings of internalised transphobia and hopelessness. A trans individual reported being searched and ridiculed, alongside having her body exposed to other members of staff by the European immigration team (Alessi et al., 2018). As such, individuals often need to conceal their identity which can increase a sense of internalised shame leading to identity distress (Breakwell & Jaspal, 2021; Greene & Britton, 2012). The notion of 'passing' also emerged from the literature (Alessi et al, 2018) where trans females who pass as cisgender females might be afforded a degree of safety from discrimination and appeared as a coping strategy against anticipated fear.

Detention experience

The facilities in detention centres were seen to be inappropriate and unfit for the safety of SGM-forced migrants and linked to distress, suicidal ideation (Minero et al., 2021) and hopelessness (Alessi et al., 2018). Trans refugees are seldomly placed in accommodations matching their gender identity (Minero et al, 2021), and recommendations for mandatory gender-neutral toilets (Rumbach & Knight, 2014) are rarely implemented. Similarly, U.S. Customs and Borders Protection officers were reported to ignore protocols and subject trans individuals to abusive and dehumanising treatment associated with torture practices contributing to symptoms of PTSD (Minero et al., 2020). In detention, solitary confinement was used as punishment and/or protection against other detainees which led to "uncontrollable crying". One participant was raped whilst in male accommodation (Minero et al., 2021) and Alessi et al. (2018) report that two gay males were attacked by co-ethnic refugees and forced to live in separate accommodations, leading to increased levels of depression and PTSD through the separation from loved ones (Liddell et al., 2022).

It can be suggested that the cultural beliefs of institutional staff prevent the possibility of receiving safe accommodation. Trans participants might be prevented from being housed in

female camps owing to a cultural belief that trans identity is a conscious choice, and the individual is responsible for their lack of protection (Minero et al., 2021). This creates a feeling of being unsafe and increases self-stigmatisation through a continued punishment for expressing true self-identity. Therefore, the conditions of detention and the effects on mental health are significant, particularly as SGM-forced migrants have a longer-than-average stay in detention (Minero et al., 2021). Trans refugees were held on average for 99 days, as opposed to 44 days for non-SGM refugees (Gruberg, 2018) and the experience was such that 17% of participants wanted to self-deport as they found the suffering to be worse than pre-migratory persecution (Minero et al., 2021).

School

School teachers are expected to protect, maintain a sense of fairness, and spread a culture of tolerance, particularly in areas of conflict (Akkad & Henderson, 2021; UNESCO, 2017). However, negative experiences in schools were linked to fear and anxiety alongside perpetuating internalised stigma. Alessi et al. (2016) reported that a lack of protection at school left individuals feeling though they had no one to turn to, creating intense feelings of despair. Teachers were seen to be discriminatory and physically abusive, providing scarce protection from the abuse SGM individuals received from their peers (Alessi et al., 2016). SGM identity was reported to be met with punishment, such as hard labour, being caned, or publicly humiliated leading to feeling "broken inside. Golembe et al. (2021) found that post-migration, difficulty in accessing education caused individuals to feel that their situation had worsened, which impeded a sense of hope and belonging (Rizkalla et al., 2020).

Medical Services

Medical services were seen to affect the mental health of SGM-forced migrants both positively and negatively. Trans refugees in Italy reported the benefits of access to hormone medication and advice after arrival (Rosati et al., 2021). Here, recognition and support provided an affirming effect on self-identity. Prior to migration, discrimination from medical services

could prevent individuals from accessing healthcare which impeded the ability to live as their felt identity. Nevertheless, in Germany, intersecting issues such as language barriers and discrimination resulted in doctors refusing treatment if the individual could not speak the host country's language (Golembe et al., 2021). The resultant stress prevented individuals from accessing further medical support (Mulé, 2021) which was attributed to depression and hopelessness alongside a dissatisfaction between expectation and reality.

Theme 2: Involvement with LGBTQIA+ communities

Interactions with host LGBTQIA+ communities were seen to have negative effects attributed to the discrimination of intersecting identities, such as low economic status and 'refugee' labels (Rosati et al., 2021). Mulé (2021) suggested this can cause isolation beyond that experienced through the rejection from co-ethnic communities. However, Minero (2021) found that connecting with other SGM individuals provided a protective factor allowing individuals to quantify their experiences with a degree of positivity. Trans individuals described the detention period as "the worst experience of my life", but through friendships could look back at this time positively in comparison to their life pre-migration.

The ability to share and receive information regarding hormone medication (Rosati et al., 2021) and the asylum process (Minero et al., 2021) throughout SGM communities was seen to provide a sense of belongingness and closeness. However, shared information regarding SGM violence was seen to perpetuate fear, deterring individuals from fleeing, which led to a sense of entrapment (Alessi et al., 2018). Pre-migration, membership to LGBTQIA+ organisations provided support but increased the risk of danger and persecution. Alessi et al. (2018) reported that SGM-forced migrants might have mixed feelings about associating themselves with host LGBTQIA+ organisations through anticipated danger leading to feelings of isolation, and hinder the ability to trust and form new relationships (Charlier et al., 2018). Nevertheless, proximity to LGBTQIA+ communities' post-migration was shown as crucial to

some, and those hosted far from major cities or LGBTQIA+ communities felt isolated and reported suicidal ideation (Alessi et al., 2018).

Theme 3: Asylum process

The asylum process was shown to be arduous and insensitive (Dustin & Ferreira, 2021; Golembe et al., 2021). SGM individuals often conceal their sexuality as a matter of life and death, yet must prove their SGM status when seeking asylum (Alessi et al., 2018). Asylum interviews might represent instances where individuals were persecuted by local committees and can be considered a violation of human dignity (Dawson & Gerber, 2017). Expressing SGM identity can contradict learned survival strategies and require the newcomer to position themselves in Western conceptualisations of gender and/or sexuality which may not seem relevant (Mulé, 2021). The asylum process often juxtaposes what was considered too intimate or taboo to mention and causes dissonance with existing shame and fear associated with SGM identity (Alessi et al., 2018). Moreover, the 'coming out' narrative of Western culture, might not be reflected in SGM-forced migrants who report guilt, and feelings of intense shame and embarrassment (Mulé, 2021).

Alongside the psychological impact of asylum, the financial implications can also prevent an individual from meeting their basic needs (Minero et al., 2021). The lack of explicit help can be so stressful, individuals may avoid accessing support and services (Mulé, 2021). Individuals reported financial desperation and a need to steal and/or engage in sex work leading to a perilous situation that could result in deportation (Minero et al., 2021). Furthermore, support often subsides before basic needs are met (Mulé, 2021) which is linked to powerlessness and the inability to control one's own circumstances (Rotter, 1966). The dissonance between reality vs expectations can lead to a sense there is no place on earth an SGM-forced migrant can truly feel free from persecution (Alessi et al., 2018). As such, arrival in a host country can feel like starting at zero, or worse (Alessi et al., 2018), and a shift in socioeconomic status can negatively impact mental health. In high-cost cities, participants reported

an inability to be happy and healthy within their restricted budget (Mulé, 2021), and a lack of access to crucial administrative tasks (e.g. specialist lawyers) contributed to a sense of bewilderment and desolation (Alessi et al., 2018). On the other hand, the asylum process can be an affirming period (Golembe et al., 2021). Arrival in a more tolerant country can allow individuals to accept and be proud of their SGM identity. Participants who were able to embrace their SGM identity were able to rebuild trust with the outside world.

Theme 4: Religion

Religion emerged as a theme representing discrimination, justification of persecution and a conduit to healing an 'un-holy' persuasion (Alessi et al., 2016; Alessi et al., 2018). Or, as Rosati et al. (2021) found, could serve as a protective factor, helping to build coping strategies, shape self-perception and mitigate feelings of isolation through group membership (Banulescu-Bogdan, 2020).

Participants from African and Caribbean backgrounds described the hostile social environments and how clergymen blamed the 'poverty-stricken' state of the country on the 'homosexual living next door' which increased feelings of marginalization and blame. However, despite this hostility, some participants felt the church was the only place to turn. This resulted in interventions where pastors would attempt to rid individuals of their SGM identity through practises such as exorcism, believing them to be possessed by a demon (Alessi et al., 2016). Some participants in Alessi et al.'s study (2016) internalised the guilt of transgressing cultural norms and came to believe they were in fact 'demonically possessed'.

Theme 5: Discrimination in the host country after migration

Physical violence and psychological abuse were reported from a young age (Alessi et al., 2018), leading to a sense of ostracization and alienation from family and co-ethnic communities. The rejection from family rather than militias and community members was attributed to pain and psychological distress (Alessi et al., 2018) resulting in long-term effects of 'rejection expectation' (Golembe et al., 2021).

Family

Rejection from family members was seen to contribute to a sense of loss and despair (Alessi et al., 2018). SGM-forced migrants who stayed with family members post-migration reported being thrown out once their sexual identity was discovered. This led to homelessness (Mulé, 2021) and the sense of having nowhere to turn (Alessi et al., 2018). However, for some, family members supported their escape (Alessi et al., 2018). In this instance, leaving a loving and supportive family behind, and often without the possibility to return home (UNHCR, 2020) was seen to maintain mental distress and impede acculturation (Borho et al., 2020).

SGM individuals were inflicted with severe physical punishment often starting in childhood, where transgressing gender norms was seen as a form of disobedience (Alessi et al., 2018). Gender non-conformance could be met with forced medicalisation to 'feminise the body' (Rosati et al., 2021) with abuse occurring in public places, which increased the sense of humiliation and detachment from the parents. This corresponds to research where negative mental health correlates to low levels of parental connectedness in LGBT youth (Alessi et al., 2018), resulting in feelings of impaired self-adequacy and emotional instability across the lifespan of some individuals (Rohner & Britner, 2002).

Co-ethnic community

Post-migration negative mental health effects can be contributed to by members of the co-ethnic community (Alessi et al., 2018). Mulé (2021) reported a continued need for identity concealment when housed in refugee youth shelters. This intensified mental health problems as the freedom envisaged (crucial for making the arduous journey) was not matched by the reality of life post-migration.

During the migration journey, the sense of life and death by travelling in small boats created a sense of parity between SGM and non-SGM-forced migrants providing courage through a shared goal (Alessi et al., 2018). However, outside this situation, the migration trail is fraught with potential violence and victimisation, and accounts of rape from gender non-

conforming participants and gay males led to feelings of despair and suicidal ideation (Alessi et al., 2018).

Discrimination in the host country after migration

The effects of discrimination in host countries were seen to trigger previous traumatic memories (Mulé, 2021), and Golembe et al. (2021) found that daily discrimination in Germany was worse than in the country of origin. As such, SGM-forced migrants might feel the need to conceal their identity despite the freedom a Western country can offer. Minero et al. (2021) reported that two trans individuals were targeted due to their trans identity and falsely accused of selling sex and stealing. In the same study, other participants were wrongfully accused of prostitution by ICE officials whilst celebrating a birthday party. Although Rosati et al. (2021) report that some trans participants do resort to sex work and stealing, discrimination is demonstrated by a cultural belief that trans refugees are a homogenous group, rather than being assessed as an individual.

Theme 6: Identity

The internal processes of SGM identity which can be deeply influenced by marginalisation (Yarwood et al., 2022) suggest how discrimination can lead to internalised homo-trans-phobia. Transgressing sexual norms is seen as a violation of law and culture, however, the extent to which this affects the person can be highly individual, often governed by self-perception and how an individual makes sense of their unique situation (Hofmann, 2012).

Internalised homo-trans-phobia is linked to shame (Allen & Oleson, 1999) which can impede the ability to attain a mature sense of self. Lewis (1987) suggests that an unsupportive child-parent relationship resulting in an insecure attachment style can lead to high levels of shame (Wells & Hansen, 2003). Given the findings reporting rejection for SGM identity, it appears that SGM-forced migrants might arrive with a less integrated sense of identity development (Mohr & Fassinger, 2003) than their non-SGM peers. This can impact the ability

to forge intimate adult relationships (Erikson, 1993) and prevents SGM-forced migrants from accessing the buffering effects that a relationship can provide in terms of support against shame and anxiety (Attia et al., 2023). Individuals may cut themselves off emotionally to prevent the re-experiencing of the abandonment suffered in childhood. The arrival in a host country itself can represent the loss of certain aspects of an individual's identity. Eisenbruch (1991) notes that secondary losses through cultural uprooting can deprive an individual of meaningful social structures and cultural values and traditions. This can be described as cultural bereavement (ibid) which can lead to feelings of anger, ambivalence and depression.

Theme 7: Resilience

The importance of resilience was highlighted by Alessi et al. (2016) in contributing to SGM-forced migrant settlement. It can be understood as the ability to adapt and recover from traumatic and adverse experiences (Meyer, 2015). Resilience can also be conceptualised as post-traumatic growth (Attia et al., 2023) where personal strength, relationships, new possibilities, appreciation of life, and spiritual growth are critical components in overcoming past trauma (Calhoun & Tedeschi, 2014). Therefore, building resilience can reflect the ability in developing a relatively healthy and stable degree of psychological functioning despite exposure to threatening or adverse circumstances (Russo et al., 2012). Identity disclosure was seen to increase resilience in LGBTQIA+ populations (Cox et al., 2010) when supported by the LGBTQIA+ community, contributing to individual and collectivist (sense of belongingness) growth. However, given the continued need to conceal identity post-migration (see e.g. Alessi et al., 2018; Mulé, 2021; Minero et al., 2021) a conflict often occurred between the potential liberation of SGM openness and the difficulty in overcoming internalised homotrans-phobia and learned survival strategies (e.g. identity concealment). Therefore, Attia et al. (2023) reported that social support might be the most critical factor in building resilience and self-acceptance.

Discussion

The reviewed studies suggest that SGM-forced migrants experience additional stressors than their non-SGM peers, which is already considered a global concern (Fazilat, 2021). The themes highlight mediating factors impacting the mental health of SGM-forced migrants throughout the entire migration journey and beyond (Velez & Moradi, 2016).

Institutions such as detention centres can exert power and oppression rooted in xenophobia and racism (Alessi et al., 2016; Minero et al., 2021) which might affect some of the 60,000 forced migrants detained in the UK over the last three years (Home Office, 2021). In addition to the stressors of migration and acculturation, SGM-forced migrants face increased pressure and are often left without the support of families, community or international legislation designed to protect basic human rights (Minero at al., 2021).

The fundamental needs of forced migrants are often not met, which can cause SGM-forced migrants to engage in sex work or stealing to fulfil their basic needs (Minero, 2021). Not only does this contribute to negative mental health through a lack of agency (Lucas et al., 2020) but also creates dissonance between the expectation and reality of migration. This also highlights the difficulty in tackling pre-existing mental health issues when basic needs are not being met (Maslow, 1943; Kafritsa et al., 2020) or having the necessary space to begin self-actualisation (Heylighen, 1992).

Involvement with institutions and organisations throughout the migration process can impede the ability to trust, leading to negative secondary effects when claiming asylum. Through prior criminalisation and discrimination of aspects of a person's identity (e.g. homosexuality) from organisations designed to protect refugees, SGM-forced migrants face a bewildering position of not knowing who they can trust, and what or who might bring harm (Alessi & Kahn, 2017b). This can negatively affect the ability to recount and 'prove' SGM status in asylum interviews, critical in remaining in a country that might allow a safe way of

living. The process of claiming asylum might closely mirror similar situations where SGM-forced migrants have been convicted of crimes, and recalling traumatic memories could contribute to symptoms of PTSD (Abbas et al., 2021). The impact of PTSD on memory recall (Pitts et al., 2022) might contribute to the fact that almost half of asylum claims based on SGM identity fail (Home Office, 2021b).

The literature highlights the medical needs of trans individuals who are considered the most marginalised of the SGM community (Cheney et al., 2017). Denied access to medicine (which contributes to being able to live as their felt identity) can cause intense feelings of powerlessness and injustice (Rosati et al., 2021). Binary concepts of gender place trans individuals in danger of violence and sexual abuse from both the co-ethnic community and staff in places such as detention centres. Moreover, whilst health services might be easier to access in a host society, the effects of daily discrimination leaves individuals questioning whether the migratory journey was worthwhile (Golembe et al., 2021). Furthermore, gender identity has cultural connotations for cis-gender-homosexual males who might be expected to behave in a certain manner to fulfil societal expectations (Moon, 2018). When this is not met, they are open to violence and persecution, which can increase feelings of internalised stigma (Alessi, 2018). Mental health alone can be considered a stigmatised label, and SGM-forced migrants might wish to avoid accessing mental health services for fear of further stigmatisation (Mulé, 2021) with their other minority identifiers (Sadika et al., 2020; West et al., 2021).

Religion can both contribute to mental health through discrimination, but also act as a mediator whereby religion adds meaning and strength is gained from an accepting community (Rosati et al., 2021). This was seen in some aspects of engagement with host LGBTQIA+ communities where essential information was passed through SGM networks (Minero et al., 2021). However, both religion and LGBTQIA+ communities can negatively affect mental health through rejection and identity confusion as the individual struggles to locate themselves in new cultural expectations of sexuality and might feel the need to act in a specific way to 'fit

in' (Berg & Millbank, 2009). The Western classification of sexuality can appear irrelevant and confusing which might lead to a sense of not belonging (Minero, 2021). Similarly, Ghabrial (2017) suggests that persons of colour face higher levels of discrimination within the LGBTQIA+ community, which points towards the intersecting dynamics of experiencing discrimination from groups they might initially turn to.

Yarwood et al. (2022) recommend the need for sensitive and appropriate care, particularly when considering PTSD. PTSD can result in flashbacks of past trauma and isolating behaviours which might prevent engagement with the host society (Alessi et al., 2018). However, research also suggest the importance to avoid pathologizing SGM-forced migrants or applying Western labels indiscriminately, as these labels may not be universally applicable or inclusive (Gilmoor et al., 2019; Mulé, 2021). Pathologizing can lead to stigmatization, especially when SGM identities are viewed as outside the norm (Mulé, 2021). The review found that practitioners should consider a critical psychology approach that affirms SGM identities as healthy and normative to help address inherent homonormative biases and reduce self-stigmatization (Bidell, 2016; Victor & Nel, 2016; Mulé, 2021).

Rationale for the study

The literature review highlights the substantial mental health stressors faced by SGMforced migrants across all aspects of their life, and how host environments can add additional
stressors to an already overwhelming experience. SGM-forced migrants face powerlessness
before and after the migration journey. The powerlessness to express themselves in a way that
matches their identity might provide the catalyst for seeking refuge in another country.
However, the inability to rely on institutional support often leaves individuals with a sense of
hopelessness and helplessness (Alessi et al., 2016). Factors such as unsupportive social
environments in school settings (Hatzenbuehler, 2011) can often lead SGM youths to have
suicidal ideations and a constant fear of abuse (Alessi et al., 2016) which pervades throughout
life. Negative engagement with organisations post-migration can retraumatize individuals

resulting in compounding stress that negatively affects the ability to succeed in the claims process and interviews (Mulé, 2021) which might also prevent health seeking behaviour (Rhodes et al., 2020).

From a practise perspective, this review brings attention to the complex nature of the mental health needs which might impede building trust that has been broken or violated from various actors, and critically impacts the asylum process. However, the trauma experienced by SGM-forced migrants and subsequent survival is a symbol of courage and resilience (Craig et al., 2020), which stresses the importance of avoiding pathologization (Patel et al., 2018).

Therefore, the following study considers both personal and societal barriers towards effective acculturation, inclusive of issues pertaining to cultural background, traumatic experiences and discrimination/persecution across all aspects of the pre and post migratory experience.

Relevance to Counselling Psychology

The British Psychological Society (2019) stresses the importance for applied psychologists to be aware and respectful of gender diversity, promote equality, and the need for inclusive practice whilst considering the cultural implications when working with forced migrants (Gruner et al., 2020). However, without specific training, it is considered that the existing literature regarding both forced migrants and SGM populations is insufficient for working with both intersecting identities (Alessi & Kahn, 2017). Moreover, counsellors working with forced migrant populations are considered to be at risk from experiencing vicarious trauma and burnout when practicing without relevant training (Roberts et al., 2021). In 2015, the BACP (Jackson, 2015) suggested that the mental health setup in the UK was not equipped for working with forced migrants, and a systematic review (Pollard & Howard, 2021) suggests this is still the case through a lack of evidence-based research, inequalities in accessing primary care and lack of specific training. This might prevent practitioners from working with SGM-forced migrant populations as the potentiality for negative wellbeing and lack of specific

training could prove too daunting despite the affirming self-growth that might be gained (Roberts et al., 2021). Therefore, as the strategic plan in the Division of Counselling Psychology includes "promoting the well-being of our diverse society" (BPS, 2021c), there is a need for further research which can be applied in practice to ensure counselling psychologists are working both ethically and competently (HCPC, 2021) to promote the needs of those who are often overlooked.

Investigating the subjective understanding of the mental health and acculturation needs of SGM-forced migrants therefore appears crucial for contemporary research in psychology particularly given the lack of existing literature in this field (Kahn & Alessi, 2018). The research aims were purposefully designed to be exploratory and open-ended with the intention of building a foundational theory that can apply specifically to this demographic. The research questions are:

RQ1 How SGM individuals who arrived in a 5-year period in the UK talk about processing their experience of acculturation?

RQ2 What role does mental health have in an individual's experience of this process (RQ1)?

Methodology

The research paradigm

When considering a research paradigm, it is important to reflect on the ontological and epistemological perspectives, inclusive of the aims of the researcher and whether a CoP practitioner identity may affect this. I have not sought to bracket myself solely as a researcher when considering my research aims, and fully embrace the difficulty of combining my CoP and researcher identity (Healy, 2017). My investigation and methodological choices have been highly influenced by West's (2013) article on qualitative research in counselling psychology. West (ibid) challenges the researcher to consider their intent when choosing a research topic and proposes maintaining a reflexive stance from the outset. This is considered crucial for acknowledging one's biases and serves as a cornerstone of the counselling psychology philosophy (Strawbridge & Woolfe, 2003; Van Scoyoc, 2010). As such, I have placed my own reflexive insights in boxes throughout, which not only separates my reflections from the participants' narratives, but also enhances transparency. This method supports a rigorous and honest qualitative inquiry (Olmos-Vega et al., 2023).

Approaches such as discourse analysis were deemed unsuitable due to the potential for participants using a second language in the interviews (Fairlamb, 2021). Since acculturation is largely formed in the social arena, CGT is suggested to be more appropriate than thematic analysis or interpretative phenomenological analysis (IPA), as it acknowledges that truth and meaning are formed in conjunction with the realities of one's own world (Levers, 2013). Additionally, CGT employs an iterative process to guide data collection and forms a theoretical framework allowing greater flexibility when considering novel subject areas, and thus reflects the aims of the study. Conversely, IPA focuses primarily on the 'sense making' of participants (Eatough & Smith, 2006) with a theoretical framework selected preceding data collection. CGT is based on theoretical sampling to obtain data from a diverse sample of participants (Butler et al., 2018), whereas IPA is predominantly focused on homogenous sampling. For this study,

using the broad category of 'SGM' accommodates the diversity of a population that may identify as a sexual and/or gender minority rather than rigidly fitting within one category of the LGBTQIA+ acronym (Mulé, 2021). Finally, the collaborative nature between researcher and participant in CGT allows for meaning to be co-constructed, which explicates researcher/participant power imbalances (Mills et al., 2006) and ensures participant meaning is conveyed. This study acknowledges that being heard is vital for participation in society and human dignity (Leurs, 2017) and attempts to counteract the often-negative portrayal of forced migration (Schemer & Meltzer, 2020; Wright et al., 2020) predominantly through the media (Díez Bosch et al., 2019).

Key concepts of CGT

CGT relies on a relativist ontology and a subjectivist epistemology (Levers, 2013) where "truth or meaning come into existence in and out of our engagement with the realities in our world" (Crotty, 1998. p.8) and might be unique to everyone. Realities exist in the form of multiple mental constructions, dependent on the form and content of the persons who hold them (Guba, 1990). Charmaz's (2003) reformation of Glaser and Strauss's (1967) Grounded Theory allows "multiple social realities" (p. 250) to be created mutually by the viewed and viewer to understand subjective meaning. As such, data and analysis are co-created by researcher and participant, viewing reality as multiple, processed and constructed. This supports the notion that anything is possible and through interaction between subject and object "everything exists relatively" (Rassokha, 2022). Through self-identity, it is possible to differentiate various entities by the relation between ourselves and others (Hales, 1997), where the principle "to communicate means to exist" connects the subject to another 'relatively' (Rassokha, 2022). The epistemology of Charmaz's (2003) approach to Grounded Theory acknowledges the researcher's role in relation to the participant, emphasising the importance of reflexivity whilst theory is being developed (Ralph et al., 2015). Adopting a methodology rooted in researcher reflexivity can prevent pre-existing ideas, underpinning a

key philosophical standpoint of counselling psychology (BPS, 2018; Health & Care Professions Council, 2021).

A key epistemological feature of CGT is symbolic interactionism and pragmatism. Symbolic interaction is described as the study of human life and human conduct (Blumer,1986), aligning with Mead's (2013) idea that the "human biological organism possesses a mind and a self" (Herman-Kinney & Verschaeve, 2003, p.214). The interaction between self, action and interaction (Chamberlain-Salaun et al., 2013) allows CGT to consider how humans act towards things through "the meanings that things have for them" (Blumer, 1986, p.2). On the other hand, pragmatism considers the process whereby humans create an objective and meaningful reality (Shalin, 1991) evolving from a rationalistic philosophy to establish "the process of knowing...inside the process of conduct" (Mead, 2013, pp.351-352). Therefore, CGT focuses on how language and symbols shape meaning and actions (Bryant & Charmaz, 2007). The outcome of the data represents one version of the truth within the subjective stance, inferring that knowledge is not value-free but filtered "through the lenses of language, gender, social class, race and ethnicity" (Denzin & Lincoln, 2008, p.21).

Rationale for Constructivist Grounded Theory

A core skill for therapists is an awareness of their own ontological and epistemological stance (Willig, 2019). Thus, exploring my basic assumptions and 'what is means to be human' (ibid) was crucial in choosing CGT. I believe in an individual's subjective experience (Jones Nielsen & Nicholas, 2016; Rafalin, 2010) and wanted to continue this in my research. Using CGT has allowed me to honour this through flexible interviews that follow the phenomena and not a pre-determined set of questions. Moreover, the inductive nature of analysis allowed greater flexibility than methods such as IPA (Brunero et al., 2015).

CGT is positioned between realism and post-modernism, where social realities co-exist and are constantly negotiated and co-constructed (Bryant & Charmaz, 2007). This allows the

researchers' values and beliefs to be made explicit within the overall suggestions of tentative conclusions constructed purposefully from the data. The term 'constructed' acknowledges that theory does not magically appear and challenges Strauss's earlier approach. In CGT, coding remains flexible throughout the analytical process for the researcher to have an 'imaginative engagement with the data' (Charmaz, 2006, p. 168).

Focusing on constructivism brings to light the construction of social reality in a given context (place or time), by one or more individuals (through interaction) and under diverse and transforming conditions such as situations, understandings, values, goals, and cultural practices (Crotty, 1998). Crotty (ibid) suggested that "all knowledge and meaningful reality is contingent upon human practices being constructed in and out of the interaction between human beings and their world and is developed and transmitted within an essentially social context" (p. 42). Therefore, constructivism in CGT has a subjectivist perspective through the fusion of the inquirer and inquired, creating a single entity. Findings in CGT are a creation of the process of interaction between the two (Creswell, 2007) and individual constructions are elicited and refined hermeneutically, then compared to generate a small number of constructions that correlate across the findings.

Reflexivity in CGT

Charmaz (2006) highlights the importance of reflexivity in CGT research. Theories are coloured by the researcher's belief systems, identity, and values. Reflexivity enables the researcher to understand what they bring to the research, facilitating awareness of how this might affect the theory construction and assisting in remaining open to what already exists in the researcher's mind (Gentles et al., 2014). Maintaining a reflexive stance allows concepts to "earn their way into the data" (Glaser, 1978, p.4). Constructed grounded theories should retain the voice of the participants' narratives and address researcher/participant power imbalances (Redman-MacLaren & Mills, 2015). This ensures CGT provides an interpretative understanding of participants' processes rather than a predictive theory (Gardner et al., 2012).

Reflexive memo

From a personal perspective, I do not believe there is a truth waiting to be discovered in the data. I feel that everyone has a version of the truth that is unique to them and governs the way they think and act. Through exploring and communicating our own truths, we can relate to others around us by understanding how their experiences correlate and differ from our own. This is one of the fundamental reasons I felt that a qualitative approach was necessary. Although, using a quantitative approach might have given access to more participants, I was concerned that it could suggest a hegemonic approach to the research by establishing a hypothesis beforehand, that would not leave space for the nuance and individuality of the participants' experiences. As such, I attempted, and believe I achieved, a theory that has been co-constructed with the participants, and representative of a collaborative understanding.

CGT aligns with my ambition for practice in working relationally, particularly in the sense of giving voice to diverse populations and aiding the understanding of their unique perspectives. Furthermore, where CGT considers the fundamental question of "what it means to be human" (Willig, 2019), I reflected on the importance to consider this throughout the research for myself. As such, I considered my own experiences of being human, and how different my experiences as a gay, white, British male are from the participants themselves. Therefore, I considered myself an outsider when interviewing SGM-forced migrants. And although this can be advantageous in providing objectivity (Ganga & Scott, 2006), it can also be preventative when building trust and rapport as my identity alone might represent entities that might be threatening or challenging to those wishing to take part for reasons that were explored during the literature review.

Finally, CGT is one of the best methodologies in aligning with the philosophical underpinnings of CoP. The humanistic stance of CoP prizes the account of the individual/client/participants, feels closely aligned with CGT methodology that actively

supports the existence of multiple realties. Moreover, the focus on how individuals construct meaning in their relation to others appeared to bring out the impact of how trust that had been broken in a pre-migratory setting was so hard to build post-migration when considering the impact of learned behaviour and survival strategies developed in childhood. This again links to CoP where childhood experiences are considered fundamental to varying forms of adult behaviour.

Participants

Recruitment strategy

Participant recruitment was conducted through several channels. The main source of participants came through a London based LGBT+ refugee charity called 'Say It Loud' with approximately 600 UK members. I was invited to join their private Facebook page and attend social meetups to recruit participants. Additionally, I reached out to several charities, including Stonewall, GALOP, LGBT Unity Glasgow, and the Council of Ex-Muslims of Great Britain. I also advertised in various refugee/forced migrant and LGBTQIA+ groups on Facebook and on my personal Instagram page, using a poster and flyer (see Appendix F&H). With the exception of one North London charity, all other charities either failed to respond or declined to assist.

All participants who expressed interest in the study were recruited through either Say It Loud or from advertisements placed in Facebook groups. Individuals that expressed an interest in participating were invited to an initial interview (= 20 min) where the aims of the study were explained (further to the participant information sheet), the right to withdraw was reiterated, and the suitability of the participant was assessed (see inclusion/exclusion criteria). This upheld the importance of voluntary participation and allowed an opportunity to ensure that informed consent was gained (BPS, 2021).

Participants were offered a £20 Amazon gift voucher as compensation and was mentioned on the Participant Consent form (Appendix A) and Participant Information form (Appendix C). This is a nominal amount to acknowledge time spent and would not be seen to govern decision making in terms of engaging with the study (Largent et al., 2022). Payments below £50 are seen as appropriate (HM Revenues and Customs) to cover any inconvenience for participation.

Those who were eligible and happy to continue were asked to attend a 60-90 minute interview either online or in person and were informed that regular breaks would be offered. Participants were offered the option to partake in interviews in person or via Teams, which is seen as a safe environment to collect sensitive data (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 2016). Participants considered unsuitable were sent a list of supporting charities that could offer any assistance if needed.

Inclusion/exclusion criteria

Inclusion/exclusion criteria were established to seek a broad cross-section of participants and adhere to ethical protocols. Due to the political debate surrounding the terms of migration (see e.g. Adan et al., 2018; Crawley & Skleparis, 2018; Hathaway, 2007), this study used Bloch's (2002) conception of forced migration. This constructs an inclusive identifier of the lived experience to include any individual who identified as being forcibly displaced from their country of origin.

The term sexual and/or gender minority (SGM) is used as an inclusive identifier for individuals that include but are not limited to gay, lesbian, bisexual, asexual, transgender, Two-Spirit, queer and/or intersex. These individuals might also "encompass those who do not self-identify with one of these terms but whose sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, or reproductive development is characterized by non-binary constructs of sexual orientation, gender, and/or sex." (National Institute of Health, 2023). This avoids using 'LGBTQIA+'

classifications which those originating from outside Western cultures might not identify with (Mulé, 2021; Cisneros, 2018).

To explore acculturation effectively, it was considered advantageous to interview individuals who were within an acculturative period rather than those who were already fully acculturated or in a stage of marginalisation. Miller et al., (2009) identify this as a maximum of 4-5 years, after which acculturation either plateaus or shifts towards marginalisation (Berry, 1980).

As such, the following criteria was established for participant recruitment:

- Participants must be over 18 years old and living in the UK for less than 5 years.
- Participants with severe mental health issues (SMI) whose ability to engage in functional and occupational activities is impaired (Public Health England, 2018) and might be retraumatised or made more vulnerable through participating in the study were excluded. This was screened for prior to the interviews where participants were asked if they have been diagnosed with an SMI, and mentioned in all participant facing materials.
- Participants must identify as a sexual and/or gender minority (National Institute of Health, 2023).
- Participants needed to express themselves in English without the use of a translator. This was ascertained in the pre-screening interview. The researcher gauged whether the participant fully understood the terms of the study and could engage with the questions in a level of English that would be suitable for a semi-structured interview.
- Only participants who met the inclusion criteria were invited to take part in the study.

Ethical considerations

Prior to data collection the project was approved under the procedures of the University of Roehampton's Research Integrity and Ethics Committee (Ref: PSYC 23/459). Ethical

considerations were paramount to ensure that participants were not subjected to undue distress, particularly given the mental health burdens reported in this population (Hou et al., 2020). Protocols such as 'BPS Guidelines for working with refugees and asylum seekers in the UK' (Patel et al., 2018) and the BPS Code of Ethics and Conduct (BPS, 2021b) were followed at all stages of the process.

As such, some of the key ethical principles included:

Do No Harm: Maintaining the best interest of the participants by ensuring their well-being throughout the study.

Rights-Based Approach: Avoiding the exploitation of vulnerable persons through a non-discriminatory approach, inclusive of cultural and gender appropriateness.

Autonomy and Privacy: Respecting the autonomy and privacy of individuals, ensuring informed consent and confidentiality.

Scientific Integrity and Social Responsibility: Upholding ethical research practices to minimize potential risks to participants and highlight the importance of ethical responsibility.

In maintaining these ethical guidelines, it was hoped that potential risk was minimised and acknowledged the importance of locating the responsibility of ethical research with the researcher (BPS, 2021a). This study involved the discussion of sensitive topics and participants (either involved or expressed interest) were signposted towards organisations that can help should they feel distressed. A debriefing form was given to all participants and a debriefing interview was conducted with those who took part in the full interview. Participants were offered the option to withdraw the from the study up until the point that the writing up stage commences.

Participants were asked for demographic data but were offered the opportunity to keep this information confidential to ensure they did not feel vulnerable by it being in the public domain (Surmiak, 2018). However, all participants were happy for the details to be published which contributes to the richness of the data (Cooper et al., 2021). Finally, participants were offered to choose a pseudonym (Allen & Wiles, 2016) which allowed the researcher to move away from a paternalistic stance and avoided cultural appropriation.

Written materials

The following comprises the list of written materials that were used for the study:

- Participant information sheet: outlined the purpose of the study, details of participant involvement, confidentiality.
- Demographic questionnaire: age, sexual and/or gender identity, time in the UK, country of origin, ethnicity, religion, and location in the UK. The rationale for collecting demographic information was to add richness to the findings¹.
- Consent form: confirmed that participants' understanding and agreement to participate, inclusive of the option to withdraw from the study. This supports the principle of 'do no harm' (BPS, 2017).
- Debrief form: provided contact information of the university and researcher in case of further questions, alongside a list of charities and organisations offering assistance should the participant feel distressed.

The participants

In total, 22 individuals were asked to attend the initial interview. Four participants did not meet the inclusion criteria (two did not appear to have suitable English, and two had been resident in the UK for longer than 5 years). Of the 18 eligible participants, 13 participated in

¹ For example, research suggests the trans experience is different to that of a cisgender-homosexual male (Rosati et al., 2021), and country of origin might play a role in the experience of the physical journey before arriving in the UK. Moreover, acculturation can be impeded when individuals are hosted in areas of high unemployment (Vallejo-Martín et al., 2020) or outside of urban areas (Alessi et al., 2018).

the full interview and 5 declined to take part in the full interview. All interviews took place over Teams.

The demographic information of the 13 participants is illustrated in the table below (Table 1). Each value represents the verbatim answer to the demographic question.

Table 1. Demographic information of participants

Pseudonym	Age	Gender	Sexuality	Ethnicity	Country of Origin	f Location in UK	Years in UK
Clinton	25	Male	Gay	Black Caribbean	Canada	Liverpool	3
Jay	26	Male	Gay	Black	South Africa	Manchester	3
Eric	24	Trans masc	Gay	Mixed Asian	China	London	4
Sherry	23	Female	Lesbian	Black African	Nigeria	Leeds	3
Maren	21	Female	Lesbian	Black	Ghana	Leicester	2
JT	23	Trans man	Bi-sexual	Black	Ghana	London	3
Mira	25	Trans	Queer	Black Caribbean	Nigeria	Cardiff	2
Olive	22	Female	Lesbian	Black immigrant	Uganda	London	4

JP	25	Trans	Bi-sexual	Nigerian	Nigeria	London	2
Adam	28	Male	Gay	East African	Ethiopia	Portsmouth	3
Tanya	26	Female	Lesbian	African	Zimbabwe	Leicester	5
Pheonix	37	Female	Lesbian	African	Nigeria	London	2
Jason	30	Male	Gay	Black African	Botswana	London	5

Data collection

Interviews

Data was collected using semi-structured interviews, allowing flexibility to adapt to pertinent areas of inquiry (Charmaz, 2014). Initial questions evolved to reflect emerging themes from the early interviews. The interview schedule was designed to be non-leading and reflective, encouraging participants to speak freely, with question prompts to elicit further explanation when necessary.

Reflexive memo:

During the initial interviews, I started to realise that whilst the data I was able to obtain was rich in content, when I asked participants about their experiences of mental health there appeared to be a slight disconnect. This made me reflect on the research by Patel et al (2018) who consider that mental health is not a universally understood concept. The meaning of 'mental health' is shaped by social and cultural contexts and for non-Western groups might be associated with stigmatisation. Additionally, those arriving from collectivist cultures may perceive mental health in relational terms that focuses on family, community harmony (Rosati et al., 2021) or spiritual well-being, rather than an individual psychological

state (Cheney et al., 2017). Therefore, in following the iterative nature of CGT (Charmaz, 2014), I adapted questions surrounding mental health to focus more on feelings and how participants overcame challenges. Questions such as "how did that make you feel?", "how do you cope with challenges?", and "what do you do to feel happier?" allowed participants to describe their experience in ways that appeared more natural and authentic, which also led to fuller and richer responses.

Since the interview questions might have involved recalling distressing memories, potentially inferring 'intrusive psychological procedures' (University of Roehampton's Research Integrity and Ethics Committee), participants were reminded at the start of each interview about the nature of the questions, the voluntary nature of participation, and their right to take breaks or withdraw entirely.

Following Robson's (2011) advice, each interview began with an initial 'warm-up' question and concluded with a less emotionally demanding question. Given that forced migrants must 'tell their stories' during the asylum process (Morrice, 2011), the questions avoided leading language, and responses were listened to openly. This approach adhered to the protocols of 'respectful inquiry' (Van Quaquebeke & Felps, 2018) to avoid replicating the distressing nature of asylum interviews (Minero et al., 2021).

Recording and transcribing

The length of the interviews ranged between 50-85 minutes with an average of 70 minutes. Interviews were recorded on Microsoft Teams (version 24193.1805.3040.8975), which provided a basic transcript of the interviews. The interviews were listened to, and a precise transcript was completed. The researcher acknowledges that the transcription process is subjective (Bailey, 2008) and inserting punctuation and pauses were aimed to clarify the data and adhere to the meaning of the participants' responses.

Data storage

All data gathered from the interviews were stored confidentially on OneDrive folders using the participants' pseudonym, thus fulfilling University of Roehampton and Data Protection Act 1998 measures for data security. All audio files were deleted once the transcript had been completed.

Data analysis

Initial coding

Coding is considered a 'pivotal link between collecting data and developing an emergent theory (Sbaraini et al., 2011) to reflect the process where people make sense of their experiences and how they act on them. During the initial coding the researcher generated as many ideas as possible. Charmaz (2006) recommends coding quickly and remaining as close to the data as possible. Codes in this instance are active, short, specific and spontaneous. During this stage, codes often used the participant's own words to ensure they were rooted in the lived realities of the participants (Charmaz, 2014). This phase was iterative and dynamic, allowing the research to remain open to new directions and insights (an example of the coding process is included in Appendix J).

Line-by-line coding

This stage of the analysis involved a more granular approach to ensure nuances and fine details were captured. Each line of the transcript was coded using gerunds (Charmaz, 2014) and analysed more closely than during initial coding. The rationale for using gerunds is their relation to actions and processes. The codes were generated through the researcher asking themselves what the data is suggesting and how do these relate to the research questions. Charmaz (2014) suggests that line-by-line coding helps the researcher remain grounded in the data which promotes a deeper understanding of the context and meaning of the participant's' accounts. For example, when analysing a statement such as "when I think of home, I feel a mix of sadness and relief", it was coded as "emotional ambivalence" and "conflicted feelings about

home". Corbin and Strauss (2015) emphasise that this level of detailed coding is paramount for uncovering underlying patters and themes that might not be immediately apparent.

Focused coding

The focused coding stage is more conceptual than initial-coding, and synthesizes and conceptualises the initial-codes that appear most significant and recurring (Scevoli, 2020). The intention of this stage is to narrow down the data to salient categories that represent the core themes. This allows the possibility to build more abstract and theoretical constructs (Charmaz, 2006). Codes such as "being less than human" and "speaking the unspeakable" were grouped under a broader category of "the burden of 'difference'" which allowed for a category to be formed to synthesise larger segments of data and provided a provisional explanation of the experiences of the participants (Charmaz, 2014). This category was then changed again to "forced identity concealment" to reflect the participants' process regarding the effect of "difference" and how they managed this prior to migration.

Memo-writing

Memo-writing serves diverse purposes and consisted of noting initial thoughts on the presented data and developing an understanding of the main concepts described by the participants (Charmaz, 2014). Memo-writing was used throughout the process to identify contrasts and/or patterns and assist in developing an understanding of what has been presented in relation to the research questions. Early memos were conducted using 'free writing' (Charmaz, 2014) and were exploratory and tentative to include questions and hypotheses which could be explored as the data process continued. Memos varied in length and detail, and captured 'in-the-moment' discoveries' (Willig, 2013). These were returned to and built upon to elaborate the exploration of the categories. Reflexive memos are included throughout and highlight the spontaneous and unedited thought processes that occurred throughout the creation of this thesis (Charmaz, 2014).

Theoretical sampling

Theoretical sampling is the final stage in the analytic process to construct more abstract concepts that represent a group of focused codes. This is a pivotal strategy in CGT (Charmaz, 2014) and guided the data collection to reflect emerging theoretical constructs. This allowed me to follow leads in the data, and when gaps were identified, strategically seek additional information to develop and refine the theoretical categories (Charmaz, 2014). This technique varies from traditional sampling techniques where pre-determined criteria is adhered to throughout the process. As such, it enhances the richness of the grounded theory (Corbin & Strauss, 2015; Glaser & Strauss, 1967) and further substantiates the usefulness of CGT for examining relatively under-researched phenomena. The study used a constant comparative method (Charmaz, 2006) where incidents in the data were identified and coded and then compared to other codes. These codes were then compared to incidents across the various codes and compared again whenever new data was obtained. This process involved both inductive and deductive reasoning allowing for more abstract concepts and theories to emerge.²

Theoretical saturation

While saturation is considered the 'goal' of Grounded Theory (Glaser & Strauss, 2017), Willig (2013) notes that it is an 'ideal' and may not be entirely achievable. Therefore, as suggested by Henwood and Pidgeon (as cited in Breakwell et al., 2020), the following theory represents a compromise between the ideal and the available resources. Nonetheless, the presented categories are well-developed and representative across participants, ensuring they are robust and comprehensive enough to capture the complexity of the studied phenomena. The theory reflects Dey's (1999, p. 47) concept of theoretical 'sufficiency,' where the data is rich enough to provide legitimate and credible theoretical claims.

⁻

² As an example, the first interview (Clinton) revealed a code regarding sexuality becoming known through a betrayal. This was a significant life event and led to Clinton's decision to move to the UK. As such, subsequent participants were asked how their sexuality became known allowing this code to be explored and deepened to provide a salient theme pertinent across most participants.

Trustworthiness and credibility

Several steps were taken to ensure trustworthiness and credibility. The interview schedule was revised throughout the data collection process and the emerging theory was continually adjusted based on participant data (Chiovitti & Piran, 2003). Contact with supervisors was maintained throughout who assisted in understanding the complexities of the data and providing feedback in the development of themes. Using participants' words and phrasing through verbatim quotes ensured credibility of the presented data (Strauss & Corbin, 1998). Furthermore, Morrow's (2005) suggestions for trustworthiness and credibility in counselling psychology allowed me to implement an 'authenticity criteria' (see e.g. Guba & Lincoln, 1989; Shenton, 2004) to consider fairness, ontological authenticity, educative authenticity, catalytic authenticity and tactical authenticity:

Fairness: considering all participants' perspectives and providing a respectful space for comfortable participation. Acknowledgement of the potential power dynamic between researcher and participant.

Ontological Authenticity: Assisted participants in expanding their narratives for deeper self-understanding through reflective questioning. This allowed the research process to be enlightening and potentially transformative. This will be continued by sharing the results of the study with participants to provide a broader understanding of social patterns and dynamics within their demographic which could inform their coping strategies and integration.

Educative Authenticity: The study will enhance the appreciation of others by interviewing a diverse range of SGM-forced migrants. The results will be shared across various stakeholders and mental health professionals to highlight the specific needs of SGM-forced migrants fostering greater understanding and empathy.

Catalytic Authenticity: This study aims to stimulate action and critical reflection through empowering participants and informing mental health training. This has been achieved by giving participants a voice and allowing them to express their experiences where they feel heard and valued to promote confidence and agency. Furthermore, the theory that has been produced is designed to enhance training for mental health professionals and contribute to positive social change.

Tactical Authenticity: The active involvement of SGM-forced migrants in the research process, ensures findings are relevant and actionable.

Presenting the results

Direct quotations have been used throughout the analysis, with larger quotes separated from the body of the text, and smaller supporting quotes sitting within the text in accordance with APA 7 guidelines (American Psychological Association, 2019)³. Bracketed numbers are used to link the quote to the section of the interview from which it was sourced.

The quotes have been organised throughout the results to bring light to the content of the participants' experiences (White et al., 2014). Creswell (2015) notes that there are three types of quotations: discrete, embedded, and longer quotations. These seek to demonstrate different perspectives, prepare the reader for a shift in emphasis, and exemplify more complex understandings. Therefore, to signify the richness of the data (Yin, 2015) the presentation of the results uses a combination of quote styles to add credibility and trustworthiness (Eldh et al., 2020).

³ Some quotes have been truncated using ... to increase understanding and omit repeated words. In each of these instances, the essence and meaning of the quote has not been changed. Some in-text quotes have square brackets added to assist in making the quote grammatically correct. For example: when Clinton turned 18yrs he had "different thoughts towards my [his] sexual life".

Findings

The Constructivist Grounded Theory Model

In this CGT study, the analysis of the data led to the emergence of six core categories and twenty subcategories to elucidate the experiences of SGM-forced migrants in the UK. The model developed from these findings illustrates the interweaving effects of factors pre- and post-migration that significantly influence acculturation processes and mental health outcomes.

Table 2. Core categories and subcategories

Core category	Subcategory			
Divergence from expectations	Forced identity concealment			
	Cultural and religious condemnation			
Shunning and rejection	Family			
	Religion			
	Community			
	Institutions			
Needing to leave, the start of the journey	Accumulative stressors			
	Betrayal: a hidden identity that becomes known			
	Fleeing			
Seeking support	Pre-migration			
	Post-migration			
Starting a new life	Visible communities			
	Practical considerations			
	Living in a new culture			
Emotional healing/issues	Assimilating feelings and looking to the future			
	Coping strategies			
	Ambivalence and internal conflicts			
	Trust			
	New experiences of loneliness			
	The protection of a small life			
	1			

The results suggest that the mental health and acculturation needs of SGM-forced migrants are highly influenced by the ability to (re)construct identity and build resilience. This is impacted through visible participation in communities as their authentic selves, inclusive of SGM representation and appropriate support. The process of emotionally healing from the past involves an active process of developing or maintaining coping strategies, influenced by practical considerations often outside an individual's control (e.g. housing, budget). These components have double-headed arrows to show the influence each factor has on another.

The model also demonstrates how post-migratory factors can prevent mental health and acculturation dependent on individual differences and circumstances. For example, when an individual uses isolation as a coping strategy, this can prevent the ability to seek visible communities and can exacerbate loneliness and isolation, moving away from acculturation and positive mental health effects. Moreover, identity struggles were seen to prevent overcoming mental health burdens and acculturation, and the degree to which an individual can accept their identity influences their ability to seek support.

Identity (Re)construction Isolation & Ioneliness Mental Health & Acculturation needs Mental Health & Acculturation detriments Building resilience Identity struggles Incidents of discrimination **Building trust** inclusivity Self-acceptance through trusted connections Pre-migratory/migration Increased Constant autonomy, Recognised for SGM Asylum panic/anxiety Betrayal and exposure process. Difficulty The journey and fleeing identity, Absence of finding (including detention) ng against cultural norm Hypervigilance employment **Immediate** Shunning and rejection Ambivalence & internal conflicts Physical activities Isolation with others, Identity Socialising Online Formalised therapy, Online communities support, Formalised Incidents of Betrayal of trust Incorrect support offe Inclusivity paradox.

Figure 1. Constructivist Grounded Theory Model

Core category: Divergence from expectations

The first category constructed from the analysis examines participants' early experiences and realisation of diverging from heteronormative expectations. This caused confusion, fear, which was processed as internalised stigma and a need to conceal identity. From childhood to adolescence, the individuals' experiences highlight societal condemnation and cultural rules.

Forced identity concealment

As participants started to notice their 'difference' from the world around them, they simultaneously understood that their difference was wrong, and dangerous to their safety. As a result of intense and pervasive challenges, concealing key aspects of one's identity emerged as an attempt to remain safe or avoid persecution but also created an emotional and psychological weight. Identifying as someone or some- 'thing' that goes against pre-determined expectations in rigid and punitive communities caused fear and confusion.

Confusion was first felt in early years to adolescence through the difference in not seeing one's own feelings or identity markers represented in others:

"Well, we were just having a normal life. But since you start to realise that you were different from others...you start to feel something new, that your friends are not feeling. That's when it starts, you know. "Who am I?" I mean, am I like them? Am I different? Am, am I going to live the same life as them. Like a normal life for a, a teenager would be like to fall in love with a different gender, and then you just go from there...but I didn't see that one. So that's when you know my head starts spinning. (Adam, 28)

Adam started to question himself as he recognised an inability to adhere to cultural and societal expectations leading to feelings of anxiety and identity crisis. Through self-describing as an "alien" (Adam, 33) difference was internalised as something that does not belong in the world

he lived. The use of 'alien' also conjures a symbolic element of fear, where he as the other might be feared by those around him.

Participants learned from an early age that being 'different' was seen as illegal and evil which attributed negative feelings towards their identity and something that needed to be overcome. They attempted to follow a life that was considered respectable and seemingly moral: "I started forcing myself into relationships to wash out the evil...but... it was just not working" (Pheonix, 49). Pheonix's coping mechanism of forcing herself into heterosexual relationships by using "hard substances" (Phoenix, 49) reflects the harsh measures taken to suppress true identity and attempt to conform to the world around them. Using hard substances represents a form of self-destruction to avoid being destroyed by an oppressive environment, alongside an attempt to nullify or eradicate feelings that are juxtaposed from the cultural rules of their environment. There is a sense that a valid relationship can only exist heteronormatively, and adhering to that might mitigate the moral deviance participants felt through expressing feelings towards the same sex.

The process of understanding difference signified a lack of choice to live authentically in which adhering to cultural norms was interpreted as the only way to live safely. Therefore, participants concealed their identity by means of coping/surviving often leading to withdrawing from social interactions, "at times, I hardly step out, I just have to stay behind closed doors" (Clinton, 17). Not only did this create feelings of isolation and loneliness, but participants appeared to shrink their personalities into something small to avoid being seen or noticed. Mira (77) recalled that she had to "hide" her trans identity which involved "trying not to be yourself" just as an attempt to fit in with those around her.

Growing up at odds with one's surroundings and subsequent identity concealment led to identity confusion which took a toll on mental health. Olive (18) explained that "just coming to terms with yourself was really hard" suggesting the difficulty participants experienced when

conceptualising their sexuality and or/gender. This was compounded by a lack of information regarding what homosexuality means. Pheonix (6) reported "I've lived that confusion all my life" suggesting her sense of self is somehow fragmented or confused which continued post-migration. Therefore, the interpretation of the outside world led to a fear for safety and participants were denied the ability to live authentically. Remaining in the home country appeared to present only one option, conform to the rules or face life without a viable or safe future. This prompted a critical need to find safer and more accepting environments.

Reflexive memo

I was particularly moved by the extremes that Pheonix went to, who took drugs to try and sleep with men. Later in the interview when she described the lengths that her and her partner went to, to be able to live together without causing suspicion, I realised just how pervasive having a 'difference' was on all aspects of the participants' lives. This also made me reflect on the differences between men and women. Pheonix described that she could live as a 'spinster' which would mean that she could avoid some of the scrutiny of being married. However, even this form of hiding would have involved going against cultural norms, as she was also expected by her parents to have children. As a man this made me question the innate privilege I might have through the inability to carry children. Before starting the doctorate I read a book by Jacquleine Wilson called "Mothers: an essay on love and cruelty" which reports the societal pressure for women to have children. I reflected that these pressures are not necessarily escaped by lesbian women, which perhaps causes greater conflict with sexuality. Moreover, when Pheonix and Adam reported police brutality I again realised the privileges afforded to me by growing up in a Western environment. Although police failings are reported in the media, I do have a sense that they serve as protection against wrongdoings that I might face, and upkeep human rights which creates a sense of anchoring and trust that potential injustice is not necessarily something that would need to

be fought alone. This contrasts so deeply with the participants' experiences, that it sometimes felt overwhelming to consider how to portray this in a way that the reader can understand.

Cultural and religious condemnation

The analysis isolated the processes through which cultural and religious norms influenced participants' experiences. Analysis of the participants' discourse highlighted the nature in which an SGM identity contravenes cultural and religious norms affecting both the sense of self and causing severe judgement and persecution:

"it's generally like you have a disease which are contaminating the society... You're the problem of society. You, you you're going against norms. You're, you're going against the house. You're going against tradition" (Olive, 14)

Olive illustrates the deep psychological impact of cultural and religious condemnation leading her feeling like "the lowest of the low". The binary rigidity of participants' home countries, means the only option is to conform, and difference is perceived as a direct attack on the governing society's moral values. Olive's use of the word 'house' also implies a belongingness to an internalised set of family norms which she has deviated from.

Religion emerged as the primary driver of cultural norms, with participants such as Tanya (37) describing the active discrimination of SGM identities by church leaders. Using the bible as means of justification, homosexuality was described as a "sin" creating internal conflicts as participants struggled to reconcile with their faith. Pheonix (6) considered herself "evil" demonstrating that cultural and religious perceptions can be introjected and culminate in internalised stigma, which led to suicidal ideation (Pheonix, 6). Diverging from religious expectations reinforced marginalisation and was accompanied by feelings of low self-worth through feeling something that was seemingly abhorrent and ungodly.

Cultural norms were upheld and communicated through "gossip" (Jay, 108). Olive recalled hearing about an SGM individual being murdered and the subsequent reaction from her community:

"they deserve that or we should drag out every person who is, like, openly out...we should start stoning them...so that they can stop with that behaviour, like" (Olive, 45).

Olive's statement describes the extent to which the discourse from the outside world so starkly opposed her sexual identity. This prevented participants from finding any solace or believing that their human right to justice would be supported. Consequently, all participants used self-isolation as a coping strategy to avoid potential threat. The deep-rooted impact of cultural norms on safety and identity concealment led participants to struggle when discussing their sexuality post-migration, which impeded acculturation through an inability to connect with others and complicated the asylum process.

Participants reported the importance of family reputation often demonstrated through an ability to follow cultural and religious guidelines. SGM identities were seen to negatively affect family reputation and caused "emotional damage" (Jay, 27). Clinton believed his father's role as a 'business leader' was a factor in not accepting his homosexuality, and his identity was detrimental to people wanting to work with his father. Therefore, participants grew to understand that social standing was more important than supporting a family member with an SGM identity and the inherent nature of their identity could bring harm to their family. This fostered an environment where the participants felt unloved effecting self-worth through the devaluation of their struggle in the eyes of loved ones.

The negative influence of cultural and religious norms extends beyond psychological impact to physical danger. The pervasive fear of violence highlights the rigid societal frameworks and the danger to safety when deviating from these. Participants (e.g. JP, 12; Clinton, 8) described the violent reactions towards homosexuality in Nigeria where gay

individuals are "despised" and face physical threats. This contributed to internal conflicts where participants did not feel fundamentally bad but were surrounded by laws and culture that said otherwise. The intertwining of culture and law seemingly justifies SGM discrimination which appeared to prevent participants from contextualising their feelings of confusion, even to the extent that Clinton (8) was refused the renewal of his driving license because a worker heard a rumour that he was gay: "the issuer deprived me of my rights…he said that word has actually been coming out on the streets that I'm actually gay".

Guilt was also associated with going against cultural norms. Eric expressed conflicted feelings for transitioning to a male identity and avoiding the fight for women's rights due to the culture of the "sexism" (Eric, 243) in China. This highlights the sense of otherness where trans participants might not feel a sense of belongingness to either of the prescribed gender binaries and was maintained through medical and administrative services where participants could only report their gender as male or female: "before you finish the genital part, you wouldn't change your ID card or passport, it wouldn't change your gender even if you had the diagnosis" (Eric, 89). The interweaving of cultural and systemic barriers prevents authentic living which placed trans participants as both cultural and biological outlaws.

Post-migration the power of cultural norms continued, and some participants continued to prioritise cultural expectations above aspects of their SGM identity. Sherry (91-93) wished to spread awareness regarding SGM issues post-migration but didn't "want to go against my [her] community guidelines back at home". This suggests internalised stigma where despite wanting to spread awareness, there is a degree of shame and fear in contravening the rules of her home country.

Overall, 'Divergence from expectations' demonstrates the process in which deviation from heteronormative expectations led to confusion, fear and internalised stigma. Forced identity concealment was frequently used as a coping mechanism, driven by the need for safety

and avoidance of persecution which resulted in emotional and psychological distress. Through a fear of violence, participants would often force themselves to conform to rigid norms creating stigma that was difficult to overcome post-migration. Cultural and religious norms further amplified participants' struggles, reinforcing marginalisation and internal conflict, often combining to form a low self-worth.

Core category: Shunning and rejection

As a result of diverging from expectations, participants reported shunning and rejection from their family, religion, community, and institutions. Through being shunned, participants were forced into isolation either to protect personal safety or through having no one who would accept them for their SGM identity. Rejection often occurred abruptly once an SGM identity had been confirmed and was experienced by all participants:

"You know, at some point when they start to notice things.... you would be unwelcome to your own family. They will just cut you off... You know, my mother's love is a strongest one, but still there will be a pressure from the society that she grow up [grew up in]. She will have friends, families that will not accept me even if she wants to accept me deep down...I don't blame her. You know it's just, the way she, our culture, the way our society thinks" (Adam 55-61).

Contravening cultural laws ultimately led to rejection, leaving participants isolated and without support as they battled to understand their identity. Adam's rejection shattered his belief in unconditional maternal love. Societal pressure overpowered his mother's ability to support him, severely impacting his self-worth equating SGM identity with being unlovable.

In some cases, rejection was anticipated, and participants isolated themselves to avoid discrimination and persecution. However, this coping strategy resulted in feeling "useless" (Mira, 143) as they were unable to exist within their community or contribute to society. Post-

migration some participants felt "stuck" (Eric, 22) and too fearful to engage in community activities given their past experiences, which is essential for mental health.

Reflexive memo

The dynamism between the forms of rejection seemed overwhelming for participants, and it seemed that in their home countries they literally had no options to be fully included in any space. The interconnecting role of each of the categories seemed to mean that even if a parent was accepting, either their religious beliefs would prevent them from fully accepting their child, or their concern for their own safety would prevent them from being able to support their child in being open and free. This is why I chose to start the theme with a quote from Adam which shows both the rejection from his family, but how this was seen to be an enforced rejection through the overarching need to upkeep societal and cultural norms.

Family

Rejection by family created a sense of loss, forced concealment (see Core Category: Divergence from expectations), abandonment, and threat to safety through homelessness and violence from family members. Participants like Adam, Jason, Tanya, and Phoenix experienced abrupt exclusion, with Adam stating, "from that day, I didn't go home... they just cut me off" (Adam, 63). This severing prevented participants from using isolation as a survival strategy, leaving them without a safe haven, and at the mercy of the world they had tried to hide from.

After arrival in the UK, some participants continued to experience the effects of rejection expressing a wish to reconnect with their family. There was a sense that gaining success in the UK might lead to family acceptance by outweighing the deficit of an SGM identity through increased social standing. Sherry (138-139) felt empowered through earning money providing a leverage to feel more included and valued once she could send money home. This suggests that cultural norms continue to operate in an individual's mindset post-migration,

alongside an understanding that the only way to re-enter the family is through the rules of the society which are seen to be constant and unchanging.

When family members assisted participants to migrate (Sherry, JT and Mira), it was unclear whether this was support or rejection through creating physical distance. Parents would actively encourage their children to seek a new life in an often-unknown country. This reduced potential family-wide shunning, yet seemingly placed their children in new dangers. Although participants expressed gratitude, there was a sense of denial about the actions of their parents. Those helped by families experienced a greater sense of loss from due to separation and constant reinforcement that they should not return or visit as expressed by JT (48) "Just I need them. That's just what is difficult now is just the emotional part".

Pheonix anticipated the probable rejection she would experience when arrested:

"when we were arrested...I, obviously knew that they would have heard something was wrong...What I did was to avoid contact with them. I knew, they were going to get in trouble in church" (Pheonix, 31).

The certainty of being rejected for an SGM identity meant that once it was discovered there could only be one possible outcome. This highlights the sense of being trapped and the deep sense of shame that SGM identities bring on the family and individual.

Religion

Religion, initially perceived as a potential source of acceptance, exemplified rejection. Participants such as JT (16) experienced public humiliation in church, with religious leaders reinforcing societal prejudices. Homosexuality was labelled as "the evils that the white men brought to Africa, and anybody that practises it should be condemned out of the society" (Pheonix, 6).

Religious leaders were seen to hold a standing in the community and influenced the actions of those around them. Through spreading misinformation and excluding SGM

individuals, participants had difficulty in knowing who and what to trust. This led to internalising messages from religious leaders believing themselves to be evil and wrong. Consequently, participants felt unable to engage in religious practices post-migration, which increased loneliness and presented difficulties in using faith as a coping strategy.

Religion can be used to justify discrimination or interpreted in ways to form a more inclusive environment that could reject such persecution. This dual potential highlights how religious doctrines can be used selectively to support existing biases. This study found that religion was used to reinforce and perpetuate cultural intolerance to SGM identity, contrary to promoting acceptance which had been participants' childhood expectations of religious engagement.

Community

The broader community including educational settings, and local environments played a significant role in rejection and shunning. Participants frequently faced bullying in school and received no support from teachers. Olive witnessed a child being bullied because others suspected he was gay:

"they gathered in a group and they were like they were showing him like porn videos and being "Oh, so that's you? That's you? That, that's what you want like?" (Olive, 45).

Bullying and public humiliation led participants to understand the need to be as 'unseen' as possible, resulting in hypervigilance. isolation from their peers and the need to mimic stereotypical gender roles. This burden impaired the ability to focus on schoolwork and a dread of interacting with their peers, increasing a sense of marginalisation and worthlessness.

Participants were rejected by their community through a 'fear of association'. Being shunned in this sense contributed to the pervasive sense of fear and powerlessness, and the notion that the 'community' was an impenetrable "mob" with the power to kill (Olive, 44-46).

Participants felt unable to influence others' opinions and risked extreme hostility if their identity became known.

Rejection and shunning transcended physical spaces to virtual spaces via social media, showing the prevalence of digital spaces. JP received online harassment for her trans identity, such as "You are dirt" (JT, 76). Therefore, even seemingly safe places such as trans specific groups could become dangerous and damaging environments, leaving participants with no escape from constant discrimination. This points towards the dual implications of spaces of free speech, where even though participants felt liberated to express their true selves, they were also subject to opinions of others that might have damaging effects.

During migration, rejection and shunning continued. Adam (85) was beaten and left for dead by his diaspora community. Facing the same threats he experienced at home, Adam had feelings of despair experience through traumatic flashbacks akin to PTSD. This experience intensified his notion of having no one to turn to, believing his life was meaningless and no one caring if he lived or died. Experiencing low self-worth to this extent was problematic in making connections post-migration through fearing the consequences of someone getting to know you.

Institutions

Participants grew up believing that institutions offered protection through adherence to law and human rights. However, several participants were denied public services (Clinton 8 & 17) and faced abuse during detention. Jason faced prejudice from police officers after being arrested for homosexuality "they're treating me like, I'm nothing you know…there was no form of protection from them" (Jason, 15). As a result, participants were vulnerable to "violence" and "sexual abuse" (Olive, 14) which caused traumatising effects, and relational difficulties post-migration.

Pheonix experienced brutality after she was arrested, highlighting the harrowing effects of SGM identity alongside the institutional failure to protect vulnerable persons. Despite hoping that law enforcement would protect her, Pheonix and her partner were brutally raped and dehumanised:

"they were intentionally raping us and sometimes they would tell us "What you say, you like women. How can you, a whore, a girl like you say you like women. We will show you what you are missing out. They will rape you. Sometimes, four men will rape, take turns to rape. At night they will use, sometimes it will be...I became like an object. An object! They will use the police baton on me and say, "In case the dicks you are you are experiencing is not good enough" (Pheonix, 4).

The powerlessness and horror Phoenix and her partner faced left her with no support, and having her reputation damaged by detention was an outcast from everyone she knew.

After arrival in the UK, rejection from the Home Office left some participants wanting to "commit suicide" (Tanya, 79). The requirement to prove SGM status as part of the asylum process caused extreme anxiety forcing participants to talk openly about the very issue that caused such dire consequences pre-migration. The fear of not being granted asylum and potentially being deported back to danger garnered intense fear. This pre-existing fear of institutions complicated the asylum process as the guardedness that kept participants safe in their home countries had to be immediately relinquished.

The rejection from institutions seemingly adds to the notion that having an SGM identity makes you less human. Participants demonstrate that an institution can rob you of your humanity through severe physical objectification, and strict legislative protocols can negate the human experience and trauma of the SGM-forced migrant experience.

Therefore, participants faced systemic shunning and rejection across multiple social spheres illustrating the deeply ingrained cultural norms that contribute to prejudice against

SGM identities. The abruptness and intensity of rejection forced participants into isolation, reinforcing internalised stigma and decimating self-worth. Cultural beliefs that the protection religion and institutions should offer were shattered, and religious leaders and institutions were prominent actors of discrimination and prejudice. The pervasive sense of rejection denied participants basic human rights and later impeded their ability to integrate and find safety, highlighting the nature of intersectional challenges.

Reflexive memo

When hearing of Pheonix's experience during detention, I felt a great sense of guilt. Hearing her story as she recalled it through tears made me question whether the impact of this research could ever match up to the trauma that had been experienced by her and the other participants. Nevertheless, through training and particularly therapeutic work in the NHS and sexual health charities has made me aware of the empowerment that occurs through providing a safe space to express one's story without judgement. Part of trauma resolution involves giving power to speech, and I purposefully framed the interviews to fit in with the notion of "what happened to you" rather than "what is wrong with you" to honour frameworks such as the Power Threat Meaning Framework (Johnstone et al., 2016).

I had to wrestle with understanding how her account fitted in with the other participants and in what way her mental health processes were similar or divergent from the rest of the responses to consider what theory might emerge from the overall dataset, rather than just considering her story on account of it being perhaps the most traumatic of the cases. Three other participants had experienced brutality from police officers, however, I felt it was important to include quite a lengthy quote from Pheonix as she seemed to capture the powerlessness that was shown in other participants despite them not necessarily recounting it with the same level of trauma.

Core category: Needing to leave, the start of the journey

Critical factors pre-migration compelled participants to flee, encompassing accumulative stressors, acute betrayals, and harrowing experiences of escape. The decision to leave one's home country was monumental and often traumatic, driven by the hope of finding safety and acceptance.

Accumulative stressors

The unrelenting rejection by family, society and cultural norms created a hostile environment that left participants with no choice but to flee:

"...then you tell them you're transgender or something, they tend to look down on you, say things bad about you and see you as a nobody. Yeah, and my family was that way. And the combination was kind of too much and I couldn't cope...so I had to come over."

(Mira, 4)

Mira's experience encapsulates the cumulative effects of familial and social disdain, creating an unbearable environment. Rejection from primary support systems caused emotional pain and forced participants to seek new and unknown environments. The fear of physical harm intensified the need to leave, and Olive's (45) account of a lesbian being "found dead" and "defiled" underscores the life-threatening danger. Fear was compounded by a lack of trust, as "most of the perpetrators are people who know you" (Olive,45) creating a need for hypervigilance and constantly assessing potential threats from familiar people, which exacerbated isolation and inability to trust.

Participants who left through legal routes still faced significant psychological challenges. Clinton described his need to leave as "heavy", indicating the profound emotional burden of his sexual identity: "wherever I go, it goes with me" (Clinton, 6). There is a sense that Clinton's sexuality is not fully integrated into his core identity, wishing somehow that he could escape his sexual identity and leave it in another place. Whilst geographical changes

might offer physical safety, the psychological scars remain and the hope for a better life meant participants were willing to relocate having never previously visited the UK. This suggests the necessity of idealised hope in providing strength to endure the stress of displacement alongside leaving familiar surroundings for an uncertain future.

Betrayal: a hidden identity that becomes known

Through betrayal, participants experienced a moment (often sudden and abrupt) where hidden identities were exposed by trusted individuals, leading to arrest and persecution. Pheonix (53) was betrayed after a friend saw intimate photos of her and her girlfriend and sent them to the police. This severe betrayal led to immediate persecution and accusations of "distributing evil and initiating young girls in the society". Public exposure led to humiliation as "people were already in the, in the party, already booing" showing the penetrating effect of betrayal on another's future. Public exposure experienced by Jason and Adam resulted in shame and social alienation in addition to the emotional hurt of being betrayed. The betrayal of an SGM identity highlights the vulnerability of being 'outed', including legal and social repercussions. Participants faced group reinforcement that their SGM identity was 'wrong' and felt they had no choice but to flee.

Fleeing

For participants who were arrested (Pheonix, Jason, Adam) the urgency to flee became paramount. Participants' psychological focus shifted to survival which led to a heightened state of alertness and constant fear. Isolation and loneliness increased during this period as participants learned they had no one to rely on for support. The norms of participant's home culture were inverted through being persecuted or not receiving protection from actors they had previously trusted "sometimes even the police officers, they will not look at you" (Olive, 14). This loss of trust continued post-migration where no one or nothing could easily be trusted impacting social interaction and ability to testify during the asylum process. The 'outing' of SGM identity caused immediate ostracization or regard for their lives: "If I was dead, no one

really cares... And that really hurts" (Adam, 85). Adam's reflection highlights the overwhelming sense of abandonment and isolation, and earth-shattering loneliness of not being cared for. Life-threatening dangers continued throughout migration when travelling in small boats "One little needle and life will stop" (Adam, 24), and Pheonix's (3) need to disguise herself when escaping led to "always panicking, if I [she] hear[s] footsteps, car sounds, anything". The perilous nature of the journey demonstrates the severity of trauma participants carry with them as they arrive in the UK and seek safety and recognition.

Those who fled felt a need to change fundamental aspects of themselves to adapt to their circumstances. Adam (18) explained how he had to become a "tough" person just to "make it through" demonstrating psychological adaptation and development of new coping strategies. Developing resilience allowed participants to endure extreme hardship, but post-migration led to difficulty in acculturating due to continued anxiety and fear of anticipated danger. This illustrates the long-term psychological impact of fleeing and the complex process of adapting to new environments whilst dealing with past traumas (see Core category: Emotional issues).

Participants were driven to flee through the urgency of escaping life-threatening situations. Repeated rejection and danger left them no choice but to seek refuge where they hoped to find peace and protection. Betrayal by trusted individuals had severe social and legal consequences, intensifying their need to escape and survive. The loss of trust, deepened by systemic failures, compounded the urgency to leave. Their perilous journeys required ongoing psychological adaptation, leading to identity confusion and lasting trauma that complicated their efforts to find safety upon arrival in the UK.

Core category: Seeking support

Seeking support pre- and post-migration was a complex process shaped by the understanding of previous experiences and the influence of new environments. Seeking support

is multifaceted in nature interconnecting with findings across the data. For example, betrayal (see Core category: Betrayal) prevented participants from seeking social support, and discrimination from institutions (see Subcategory: Institutions) impeded the ability to access relevant assistance and information (see Subcategory: Practical Considerations).

Pre-migration

Participants who were able to seek help pre-migration could mitigate some of the negative mental health effects of SGM identity. Through finding a trusted person, a buffer was created between them and the cruelty of the outside world. However, support did not necessarily align with participants' needs, reflecting the complex interplay of psychological processes and social dynamics. Mira (14) experienced a duality in her support systems; despite feeling loved, her parents' attempt to control her identity led to internal conflict. This suggests a psychological struggle between feeling simultaneously supported, yet restricted, and contributed to internalised shame and identity confusion.

Support during early life varied, and participants who received support but were later betrayed were severely impacted in their ability to trust post-migration. Seeking support was heavily influenced by the danger of cultural norms and pre-existing familial attitudes, making it precarious and requiring great consideration. There appeared to be a deep-seated desperation for acceptance and understanding coupled with the overwhelming psychological burden of conceptualising one's SGM identity. The danger associated with expressing SGM identity created a significant conflict and uncertainty about potential repercussions, causing participants to seek support only when experiencing extreme psychological distress.

A lack of support often prevented legal migration as the entrenched beliefs of the older generation trapped participants like Olive (42) from attaining financial support. Denial of familial support was seen to cause a barrier when seeking other forms of assistance post-migration. Past betrayals from family and friends led to a fear of further exposure, creating a

barrier to seeking mental health support "I thought about that, but I was just scared of sharing my personal life to another person" (Clinton, 60).

Participants expressed a conflict between needing to confide and the guilt of burdening those they confided in (JT, 34). This guilt complicated the willingness to share experiences forcing them to carry the weight of both their own confusion and the upset it might bring to others. Moreover, the survival strategy of identity concealment prevented seeking support from other SGM individuals. Although arrival in the UK presented the first opportunity for a visible community, participants felt unprepared for engagement in a novel and daunting arena and were laboured with fears built in hostile environments.

When support was successful, participants felt a sense of protection and normalcy. Sherry (29) felt that discussing her sexuality with a friend normalised her feelings, and Mira (32) found an ally at school, creating an environment that helped navigate her identity. Through finding a confidant, participants were able to accept their identity more easily receiving verification that corroborated their feelings which counteracted some of the negative messages from the wider community. However, the loss of this support after migration exacerbated difficulties in settling into new environments as the overwhelming process of finding new support in an unknown environment began.

Post-migration – (seeking support with a new sense of freedom)

Participants experiences of seeking support post-migration varied. Some found liberation in no longer being persecuted for their identity allowing them to "open up" (Jason, 121) which then facilitated living an open life. However, others were hindered by past rejections and betrayals and relied on pre-existing strategies of isolation and identity concealment.

Community support was shown to provide strength and resilience which enabled Tanya (97) to "stay strong" and "lift your [her] head". This support was essential in reconfiguring

identity post-migration particularly through seeing other SGM individuals modelling a behaviour that was deemed as proud and free. Benefitting from the camaraderie of other SGM-forced migrants also provided a sense of "family" (Adam, 143). This belongingness increased resilience during the asylum process and facilitated a reparative process of learning that SGM identity was not 'wrong' and could be accepted. On the other hand, financial constraints and practical limitations prevented some from seeking support. Sherry (123) explained "I didn't have any friends, I didn't have money to just explore options". A lack of financial freedom maintained pre-migratory isolation and reduced autonomy, which caused frustration that support could exist, yet still be inaccessible.

Formalised support, such as therapy appeared beneficial for assimilating and articulating past experiences. Whilst some participants reported the benefits of therapy, the success seemed to depend on the therapist's cultural understanding. Eric (212-217) described the difference between seeing a "white middle-class British" therapist who did not understand his culture against the benefits of a "second generation Hong Kong immigrant" who did. The effectiveness of formalised therapy was also influenced by an appreciation of the varying forms of intersectionality experienced by SGM-forced migrants, and when this was not duly considered, participants felt overwhelmed. This led to termination and prevented future consideration of therapy as a support mechanism. Similarly, pre-existing cultural beliefs acted as a barrier in seeking formal support. This suggests that cultural perceptions of Westernised therapy are considered pointless to some individuals from non-Western communities and might point towards the unsuitability of therapy currently on offer.

Therefore, seeking and benefitting from support was heavily influenced by trust, cultural dynamics and financial constraints. Successful support was tailored to the individuals' needs by people often with lived experienced and included guidance and information giving. Pre-migratory support was experienced as a mix of protection and control causing vigilance

and scepticism post-migration. Betrayals of trust at an individual and organisational were significant barriers to seeking support particularly when accessing support services.

Core category: Starting a new life

Starting a new life in the UK represented an opportunity to (re)discover and embrace SGM identity, moving from a concealed to visible state. Through migrating, Adam (51) regained a "lightness from before" which he had not experienced since childhood. This suggests that the sense of freedom visibility offers can foster self-acceptance. Nevertheless, the complex interplay between navigating emotions and overcoming cultural and administrative hurdles prompted triggering memories of pre-migratory trauma.

Visible communities

Visible and supportive communities inclusive of being around "lot of gay people" (Jason, 78-81) had transformative effects. Representation facilitated inclusion and the possibility to explore sexuality without life-threatening danger. Representation included practical assistance from LGBTQIA+ members during administrative tasks and demonstrated that SGM individuals could be safely interwoven into the culture of the UK. This stark contrast to pre-migratory experiences allowed participants to feel a sense of freedom which increased self-acceptance and hope of what their future life might look like.

The freedom of being visible also describes being 'visibly invisible' and blending into society without fear of persecution, or incriminating others. JT (125-126) explained her trans identity was something that people "don't care" about. This allowed more spontaneous and relaxed social interactions, promoting a sense of belongingness. The contrast between isolation and freedom helped reduce internal conflicts and move from a state of concealment to openness. Moreover, social integration was highlighted by four participants who are members of a charity organisation in London supporting SGM-forced migrants:

"it's just happiness there. You walk into the meeting, and everyone is laughing and smiling. And you know that nobody is judging you. Nobody's looking at you one way or the other... you feel like, "Oh, I'm here with my kind of people or people who understand me", and even if I don't talk to anybody, just being there is like they, they take me from the world and put me in a very quiet, cosy place. It's like a cosy place for me" (Pheonix, 17)

Interacting with like-minded individuals created an alleviating experience, allowing the possibility to experience life in ways not previously possible contributing to a repaired sense of self. However, some challenges remained. Eric (129-131) felt objectified by the curiosity of others, likening his experiences of being trans to "a monkey in a zoo" highlighting the ongoing issues of othering despite improved safety. Thus, participants had to navigate the balance between visibility and potential social stigma, which created a sense of lost hope through the discrepancy between expectations and reality.

Practical considerations

Relocation provided practical benefits that enhanced participants' sense of freedom and autonomy. Adam's (49) experience of being granted asylum illustrates that official recognition from the Home Office can lead to a sense of stability. The opportunity to finally belong somewhere without being considered illegal or wrong encouraged him to integrate to his new surroundings. This highlights the continued impact of societal structure on self-acceptance. The endorsement from an institution appeared to give Adam permission to be himself, contrasting pre-migration experiences where a lack of endorsement forced him to act differently and conceal his true self.

Economic opportunities offered hope and the ability to support family members back home (Jay, Sherry), which led to a sense of autonomy and increased engagement with family members in their country of origin. It appeared that sending money home gave participants a new sense of power within the family dynamics, which had otherwise been denied (see subcategory Family). Moreover, Eric (265-266) found a more balanced work-life structure contrasted with the high stress and suicide rates in China, providing hope for a better future. However, challenges in gaining employment resulted in frustration and impacted self-esteem. Repeated job rejections led to feelings of inadequacy and might suggest institutionalised discrimination against the validity of overseas qualifications. The cost of living contributed to feelings of low self-esteem and a sense of limbo. When Mira (38) was not able to afford simple things, she was prevented from enjoying her new life, suggesting the interplay between financial resources and well-being. Similarly, participants who found employment often experienced isolation from working so much they were unable to spend time with friends impeding the ability to "settle" (Jason, 36-37).

The asylum process itself posed significant challenges and was described as unfair and stressful. The necessity of proving a previously concealed identity and going against deep-rooted survival mechanisms caused distress and panic. The process was reported to negate the "personal journey" (Tanya, 67) creating a sense of limbo where participants struggled to engage in a new life for fear that it might be fleeting. Furthermore, unstable accommodation exacerbated past traumas and heightened panic through not having a space that felt safe or belonging to the participant "my life is just, just scattered" (Pheonix, 21). There is a sense that until asylum is granted the participants were still very much living the journey of migration. Without the safety of being able to remain it appeared difficult to build the basic foundations for living which would then facilitate identity exploration. The limbo of waiting for asylum presented a new form of rejection evoking the fear and dread of past experiences (see core category: Shunning and Rejection) where avoiding the emotional ties of acculturation resulted in a form of rejection anticipation.

Living in a new culture

Adjusting to the UK's cultural landscape was a complex process requiring participants to reconcile pre-migratory cultural constructs with new societal norms; sometimes leading to

cultural dissonance. Tanya's described pre-migratory life "like living in a bubble" (Tanya, 53) highlighting the overwhelming nature of cultural adjustment. Participants experienced high levels of stress through feeling unprepared for their new environment which was associated with using previous coping mechanisms (e.g. isolation) to avoid new stresses. Eric found that British culture was not accepting and "British history always puts itself on top" (Eric, 99) making him feel lower in status through being Chinese. Furthermore, despite experiencing UK "queer culture" as "a lot more progressive", Eric feared engagement through pre-migratory beliefs that queer culture is fragile and permeated with "mental illness". Fearing the fragility of the queer population and identifying as "shit at social rules" (Eric, 165) presented an instance where participants might want to engage but are prevented from doing so. When self-concepts based on cultural beliefs prevent interaction, participants remain as outsiders and thus isolated.

On the other hand, participants felt tentative for their safety due to "hype" (Sherry, 49) that was spread in their home countries. This prevented individuals from feeling safe when exploring their local areas and were compounded by actual cases of racial discrimination. Olive, and Ziana received racial discrimination and JP (101) reported discrimination pertaining to her trans identity by a Nigerian woman in a supermarket. When co-ethnic discrimination mirrored experiences from countries of origin, participants were triggered and invoked past coping strategies causing isolation.

Cultural differences also allowed for the possibility for new perspectives that challenged previous beliefs. Clinton was surprised to find more acceptance and support from "white folks" (79). Nonetheless, culture in the UK did not appear universal, and Ziana (33-39) found that "white people are more difficult" to make friends with. This highlights the level of unpredictability when acclimatising to an environment that has varying cultures and diversity. Experience of culture in participants' home countries tended to be mono-cultural, generating social anxiety as the diversity of the UK appeared precarious and hard to judge, making it difficult to navigate intersectional identities.

New social dynamics introduced additional challenges for participants as they began to explore their sexuality. For example, Jason (94-101) struggled with new dating norms and being blocked on apps, which pressured him to explore sexual intimacy at a pace he wasn't comfortable with. This eroded his ability to trust and resulted in a new form of marginalization, as his goals differed from those of other gay men. In this case, the freedom of visibility became a catalyst for feeling excluded, highlighting the rigidity of cultural and subcultural norms that can alienate those who must either adapt or face marginalization.

Therefore, starting a new life allowed some participants the possibility to openly embrace their identities, fostering self-acceptance and freedom. Visible communities provided a sense of belonging and support, although cultural and administrative challenges often triggered past traumas. Adjusting to the UK's cultural landscape was complex and new opportunities for integration were tempered by experiences of discrimination and marginalisation. Practical considerations of job rejections, high cost of living and an uncertain asylum process caused frustration and anxiety, and for some created a sense of limbo which prevented feeling settled or truly welcome.

Reflexive memo

Prior to conducting the research, I had expected participants to recall greater levels of discrimination post migration. Some of the research I had read pointed towards queer spaces in the UK being specifically designed for white middle class gay men, and I thought my participants would reflect this in their interviews. I do not discredit the research that I had read before and believe that it must be apparent to some queer people of colour, however, I made sure to set this assumption aside as it was not a feature of the interviews I conducted. Nevertheless, when Jason mentioned his experiences of gay dating apps, I recognised that the more someone can acculturate, the greater the potential is to receive new rejection or discrimination. Adam had not yet sought to date men in the UK which was protecting him

from the experiences that Jason was having through being further along his journey of self-acceptance.

Core category: Emotional healing/issues

Speech content from participants highlighted the burden of traumatic experiences and the psychological processes that move towards or away from better mental health and acculturation. Adam vividly captures the struggle where physical scars serve as daily reminders of his emotional pain, triggering flashbacks akin to symptoms of PTSD:

"I have scars that I got on the journey. Every morning that I wake up, I'll see them. And, I remember all the scars pain every morning and that hurts like every day. Just if I sit for more than 5 minutes and not thinking anything. I'm just seeing those things and it just rewinds back then, you know, the pains, yeah. And it's just really hard, you know. I don't know. It's just, sometimes, you know, it'll be more than I can take. That's passed now, but still it's, you know, I'm still living it" (Adam, 69).

The sense of being stuck in a traumatic loop underscores a state of hypervigilance and existential disorientation where past traumas overshadow present realities, leading to a state of non-existence. Pheonix's (6) "constant panic" underscores the impact of unhappiness in preventing the ability to embrace newfound freedom. When participants struggled to accept their identity, it appeared to inhibit confiding in others which illustrates the psychological toll of overcoming identity concealment post-migration. This suggests an ongoing battle with shame and self-acceptance through the internalisation that SGM identity is wrong and/or unacceptable: "I wouldn't even say to myself or looking in the mirror and say I'm gay" (Jason, 61). Lacking self-acceptance appeared to drain emotional resources and hindered the necessary strength to integrate and find new social connections.

Despite emotional struggles, participants demonstrated perseverance in striving to engage in activities that could bring positive benefits, despite their current feelings (Clinton, 19). This suggests that resilience plays a critical role in acculturation alongside an inherent sense of the actualising tendency towards positive growth. However, legacy fears of persecution sometimes overshadowed these efforts, particularly during incidents of persecution in new surroundings (JP, 72) which points towards emotional fragility and the importance of safe spaces.

Participants often experienced feelings of numbness and desensitisation. Eric's (47) reflection on his emotional state highlights this: "I kind of feel numb...I've been through so many other extreme experiences". Furthermore, Pheonix's (6) sense of being trapped in a vacuum illustrates profound disorientation and isolation and links with Adam's experiences of symptoms associated with PTSD:

"I'm like in a, in a vacuum somewhere. I'm not here, I'm not there. I can't move forward, I can't move backward. I can't, I can't do anything, and I feel lost. I feel helpless, tired, confused, angry, alone. I feel so alone. So alone, because I really, I hardly I am able to talk to people"

Participants' continued anxiety regarding socialisation and triggering experiences kept some trapped in a pattern resembling life in their home country which prevented enjoying the benefits of migration. The loss of loved ones including the unknown fate of Pheonix's partner after being re-arrested (3) hindered engagement in a new life. This emotional tug of war between past and present signifies the psychological conflict of being physically in the UK, but emotionally in their home country where trauma can act as a continuous baseline that participants must constantly try and shift to find peace and happiness.

Assimilating feelings and looking to the future

Participants reflected on their current situation and future possibilities, suggesting an ability to reassess their future in the absence of immediate threat harbouring a new sense of hope. Olive's advice to her younger self encapsulates this optimism:

"Hang in there, it gets much better...you're OK". There's nothing wrong with you...you're going to thrive. You're going to be OK and you're doing amazing right now...there's nothing wrong with it. There's nothing to fix" (Olive, 102)

Hope seemed to derive from a realisation that life could be led authentically, and the outside world would no longer be in opposition, allowing a sense of freedom without the need to constantly battle. Within this sentiment, the UK appeared representative of finding similar people and an environment that could provide positive mirrors to SGM identity. Olive's use of the word "thrive" also denotes the hope of success and new opportunities that were not previously available.

The process of reflection appeared to aid the assimilation and coming to terms with identity, marking a shift toward self-acceptance, resilience and hope. Pheonix's pseudonym represents resilience whereby she is "rising from the ashes" (Pheonix, 70) alongside a sense of relinquishing the imposed judgement experienced prior to migration, which again facilitates self-acceptance. However, the ability to reflect also brought to light a sense of anger and internal conflict. Whilst some described a sense of achievement in overcoming adversity, others felt angered by losing and needing to reconfigure certain aspects of themselves and having to reconfigure themselves. A lack of fairness created disparity with those around them and caused some resentment. This could indicate new forms of isolation and marginalisation through a form of self-othering.

Coping strategies

Various coping strategies were employed to manage emotional distress, and some found physical exercise provided a distraction from troubling thoughts (Clinton, Jay, Mira, Olive).

Engagement in physical exercises alone suggests that some were only able to distract themselves rather than begin to assimilate their issues. On the other hand, Tanya highlighted the therapeutic value of sharing experiences with friends over that of formal therapy:

"sharing an experience with someone, and kind of more so in a way than formalised therapy. It seems that kind of, I don't know, a sense of community or belongingness really helps... it makes a big difference, 'cause it's 'cause...sometimes you just want somebody to speak to...' Cause sometimes when you just let something out to your friends or like your community, you feel a bit better...you just feel like that's a belonging...it's really helpful" (Tanya, 86-87)

Tanya's sense of belongingness supports the importance of creating value through relationships. It appears that valuing the support of her friends resulted in finding value in herself, demonstrating the positive consequential effects of socialising as a coping strategy. For those uncomfortable with in-person interactions, social media and online SGM groups provided crucial support. These were seen as safe spaces to enjoy socialising without the triggering effects of leaving the house. JT (140-149) mentioned that even watching videos on TikTok provided the opportunity to laugh, highlighting the value of virtual connectivity which partly removes the anxiety of engaging with others directly.

Ambivalence and internal conflicts

Despite the value of coping strategies, some participants experienced conflicting emotions leading to ambivalence which reflects the complexity of social experiences. Eric's narrative reveals a detachment from life and a tendency towards impulsive and risky behaviour:

"I don't take life as serious as I think anybody could be dead anytime...it makes me more impulsive, decisions in terms of like putting myself in danger. Because I don't care about being dead that much....If someone attacked me, like I wouldn't run away. I would

just like try to fight back and I don't really care about if I if I will be dead" (Eric, 53-57)

Past trauma caused ambivalence regarding self-preservation and revenge against potential conflicts. This ambivalence extends to social avoidance, where Sherry (199) was reluctant to engage in SGM activities: "they do not have a community for straight people". This suggests that Sherry might be minimising the need for a specific SGM communities despite her background and is conflicted about the belongingness she feels towards her own SGM identity. Sherry (95) mentioned that she "hadn't breached any part of my [her] culture apart from being gay" indicating the potential struggle in reconciling cultural values with sexual orientation.

Downward social mobility through a forced migrant identity also led to conflicts between past achievements and present instability. Pheonix (23) experienced a starkly different economic situation which created a feeling of: "I have nothing. I can't even do anything". The impact of economic and social standing appeared to overshadow the benefits of physical safety. This internal struggle is exacerbated by wanting to move forward but mourning elements of a previous life which seemed to cause stagnation and a sense of bitterness.

Trust

Trust emerged as a significant issue, with participants building boundaries and only gradually revealing information about themselves:

"I still like find it hard to, to even just, how do they put it...to trust people and to just confide in people. Like, I find that subconsciously I draw lines" (Olive, 20).

Cautiousness by means of self-protection was considered by Adam (43) who fought between a desire to 'open up' to friends versus his instincts to guard secrets "deep down it's like the safest way is to keep secret". In some cases, this led to perceptions of being distant and "cold" (Olive, 27-43) which hindered the development of genuine connections.

Participants' relationship with trust was linked to introversion (Tanya, 101) and needing to be alone. New scenarios were approached with caution through a fear of being judged and concern that confidentiality breaches might represent life threatening consequences of the past. However, some participants began to overcome trust issues through therapy and supportive relationships. Therapy allowed Jason (115) to "not bottle things up" and in disclosing personal details to his therapist gave him the confidence to tell other people that he was gay.

The beneficial role of therapy in building trust emphasised the need and benefits of agency and autonomy where participants could control what they shared without obligation or coercion. These supportive environments became a safe space to gradually build trust and resilience in disclosing personal information, which could be used in the wider world when the individual felt ready. This led to participants feeling resilient against the possible uncertainties of their new environment.

New experiences of loneliness

Upon arrival in the UK, participants experienced new forms of loneliness, exacerbated by cultural and social dislocation. Eric's experience of an inclusivity paradox within the queer community highlights the difficulty of multiple marginalised intersecting identities:

"the amount of people that I can make friends with is limited and at the same time it's a very sensitive group. Yeah, it's ... in some ways queer society is less inclusive, in terms of, it has to be so inclusive. That it kind of made people less space to make mistakes. Because, like you get cancelled already, if you say very rough things" (Eric, 171).

Cultural dislocation appeared to alienate individuals from bonding with communities that share similar interests. Eric also mentioned the negative effect of loneliness pointing toward a difficult cycle of not wanting to be alone, but not feeling equipped to create new relationships.

The protection of a small life

To safeguard emotional and psychological well-being, participants often opted for smaller social circles or online interactions. This provided a sense of control over social engagement and helped avoid the anxiety of potential stress and overwhelm of in-person engagement: "Maintaining a small social life would help me have a better sense of control over what I let in and out of my life" (Sherry, 111). Moreover, online communities allowed participants to connect with other shared minority identities, offering support that was less accessible in smaller towns.

Keeping a small social circle represented a level of protection and prevented the possibility of making a social faux pas which could lead to exclusion. The level of comfort offered by small gatherings was acknowledged by Jay (78) and Olive (81) who found that they did not have a lot of friends, but the circle was "tight" (Olive, 81). This again links to trust, where participants felt it crucial to surround themselves with those they felt safe with, suggesting an upkeep of previous coping strategies. However, limited circles appeared to prevent full exposure to broader cultural norms, which in turn prevented engagement with other diverse groups that could influence and benefit cultural adaptation and the (re)discovery of identity.

The participants' discourse in this category shows the process of battling traumatic memories and psychological challenges whilst attempting to carve a new way of living. Whilst some, like Adam felt trapped by constant reminders of the past, Olive showed resilience and hope for a more authentic and hopeful future. Coping strategies varied from social connectivity and therapy, to embracing smaller social circles to garner a sense of safety and control. However, the struggle to trust and ongoing ambivalence perpetuated isolation and the ability to heal from the past in a new and unknown environment.

Reflexive memo

The process of creating the results section was extremely overwhelming. When I first sat down with my initial coding, it seemed that the interrelatedness which sat at the heart of the plight of SGM-forced migrants would make it impossible to divide into coherent

categories. Whilst I felt this truly reflects the complexity of human emotions and the difficulties of relocating to a new country with such traumatic backgrounds, I struggled to consider how I could do justice to the rich data that I had been so lucky to collect.

I went through several iterations of the categories, and just when I thought I had created something that seemed logical and respected the integrity of the participants accounts, I would have a crisis of confidence and redo them.

After a while, I also had to consider whether writing up the results represented something in my own journey that I was trying to avoid. I think a level of procrastination happened as I feared committing 'pen to paper' and what finishing my thesis would entail. I realised that once I overcome the hurdle of finishing my writing, I would be attempting to enter the workforce, and by somehow working on my analysis but not finishing it, kept me in a limbo of doing my thesis, but not doing it.

I reflect on my predicament, and how privileged it was in comparison to those who I had interviewed. I also noted that the basis of the research was to give a voice to those who are underrepresented, and the current political climate means this research feels more important than ever. This provided the impetus needed to start writing with the latest version of categories that I had. Once, I had written a significant amount of the analysis, I then reorganised them, as the process of writing itself brought about a greater amount of clarity.

Furthermore, the process of writing up the analysis made me realise that I had become so immersed in the initial coding, that I had almost lost touch with the content of the interviews and the verbatim quotes that I had felt so moving when I first read through the interviews. Therefore, through writing the analysis I was able to triangulate the initial coding with the quotes to ensure that the theory I was developing reflected the data from the interviews, rather than preconceptions of my own.

Discussion

Brief overview of the main findings

The study reveals that SGM-forced migrants in the UK grapple with significant emotional challenges, including the burden of traumatic experiences, persistent feelings of loneliness, and difficulties establishing trust. Despite these challenges, many exhibit remarkable resilience, engaging in various coping strategies to manage their distress. The psychological processes identified include the role of intrusive memories, hypervigilance, emotional desensitization, and the struggle for self-acceptance. The findings suggest that mental health and acculturation appear to rely largely on the ability to build resilience post-migration and either construct identity or re-construct aspects that were hidden pre-migration.

There are numerous factors that contribute to these processes. Pre-migratory influences of rejection and shunning contribute to ongoing fear and internalised stigma. Additionally, the lack and precarious nature of support in participants' home countries caused psychological effects that prevented seeking support post-migration. Engagement with communities and other SGM groups upon arrival appeared to have positive effects in assisting participants to (re)construct their identity. However, pervasive issues of trust oftentimes made this process difficult.

Various coping strategies were employed by participants to fortify their mental health. Coping strategies that involved 'opening up' and social engagement were seen to facilitate acculturation. However, coping strategies that maintained pre-existing feelings of isolation led to a sense of ambivalence and maintained isolation and loneliness. Finally, practical issues upon arrival, such as the ability to secure housing, employment and asylum affected the ability to settle and begin to enjoy their UK lives.

In-depth analysis of the key findings

The exploration of the data highlights the importance of identity construction and building resilience in overcoming trauma and abuse (Alessi, 2016) from cultures that rigidly and vehemently oppose SGM-identity. When this is not obtainable, SGM-forced migrants might experience identity struggles alongside loneliness and isolation which acts as a barrier to acculturation and overcoming mental health burdens.

As identity is multidimensional, there is a process of incorporating internal and external characteristics which interplay through group membership and roles developed through engagement and exploration with the outside world (Talapatra & Snider, 2023). This is almost impossible for SGM-forced migrants who grow up in environments where they are forced to follow strict cultural norms (Alessi et al., 2016). Our findings suggest that being the target of heterosexist harassment in home countries creates a sense of 'difference' resulting in identity concealment leading to traumatic stress (Estrada et al., 2021), inclusive of high vulnerability to depression and suicidality (Alessi at al., 2016). Furthermore, synergistic experiences of racial and sexualised discrimination (Ghabrial, 2017) can lead to further psychological health disparities which this study has linked to isolation and loneliness.

Identity (re)construction

Identity is primarily formed during adolescence and provides a stable sense of one's values, beliefs, and life roles (Erikson, 1959). This study highlights the dynamic process of identity (re)construction occurring beyond adolescence and post-migration suggesting that identity is simultaneously stable and malleable (Kaplan & Garner, 2017). Identity includes the expression of gender, sexuality, race, social class and ethnicity (Dillon et al., 2011), which had radical changes throughout the migratory journey. New surroundings affected the expression of these factors and were shown as fundamental elements of the self. These caused internal conflicts when integrating into the participant's self-concept through previous traumatic experiences and the impact of identity concealment. For example, sexuality comprises of the

meaning attached to sexual identity and behaviour (Moagi et al., 2021). However, this cannot be fully explored until an individual finds cultural safety and depends on their state of psychological readiness. Consequently, the (re)construction of identity involves reconciling old and new experiences to reach internal equilibrium (Kim, 2012), cognisant that new self-concepts might lead to internal conflicts which question the meaningfulness of past, present and future (Barnett, 2013).

Building identity involves a stage of psychosocial moratorium. Erikson (1968) described this as the transitional period of identity exploration that should be conducted in a stable and supportive environment, and without the need to make crucial decisions. This appeared absent in the lives of the participants, suggesting a need to overcome previous identity crises and confusion (Erikson, 1968). This is particularly challenging as SGM-forced migrants face unique stigma and marginalization in addition to their migratory status. The label of 'refugee' itself can be viewed suspiciously in new communities (Rowe & O'Brien, 2014) alongside representing a shift in social status within society (Ertorer, 2014). This stigmatization can exacerbate feelings of alienation and hinder the acculturation process, as individuals must navigate not only their SGM-identity but also the negative perceptions associated with being a refugee. This dual stigma is seen to exacerbate feelings of isolation and alienation (Alessi et al., 2016) preventing the benefits of social support which may help overcome these issues (Sadika et al., 2020).

Identity can also be linked to the physical self, shown through Adam's account where the scars on his body serve as daily reminders of his emotional pain. This created a pervasive feeling of being stuck which correlates to the prevalence of PTSD (+complex) in SGM-forced migrant populations (Lawley, 2021; Murray & Ehlers, 2021). Intrusive memory patterns hinder psychological healing by continuously reopening emotional wounds, preventing individuals from moving past their traumatic experiences.

Shunning and rejection

Prior experiences of shunning and rejection impacted the lives and identities of participants significantly after migration. Originating in childhood, rejection from family led to feelings of inherent wrongness and the hopelessness of having nowhere to turn (Alessi et al., 2016; Rosati et al., 2021). Rejection was reported throughout school-life where discriminatory contact with teachers and/or peers (Kosciw et al., 2020) intensified the struggles at home. This suggests the absence of stable and secure caregivers, which can impact future relational patterns and emotional well-being, characterised by anxiety and fear that can persist throughout life (see e.g. Bowlby, 1988; Ainsworth & Bowlby, 1991; Rosenthal et al., 1981). Family rejection can be harder to accept than outside persecution (Alessi et al., 2018) as demonstrated by Adam and Pheonix's drive to reconcile with their parents despite their brutal rejection.

Religious rejection also impacted individuals' self-perception and capacity to engage with religious communities after migration. For non-SGM-forced migrants, religious communities can provide a vital form of support (Banulescu-Bogdan, 2020). For many, religious beliefs were intertwined with their sense of self and community. When faced with religious rejection, they experienced a crisis of faith and identity, struggling to reconcile spirituality with their SGM-identity. In some cases, participants completely disengaged from religious practices, driven by a fear of reliving traumatic experiences associated with attempts to be 'cured'. Our findings indicate that religion and community are closely linked, especially when maintaining cultural rules. Participants who faced rejection at a group level developed deep-seated mistrust in others (Herek, 2009), impeding their ability to engage in group social settings.

In conjunction with rejection, participants experienced betrayal at both an individual and group level. This further enhanced a sense of mistrust which hindered the ability to form supportive networks post-migration (Duden & Martins-Borges, 2021). Past betrayal made it

difficult to believe in the genuineness of new relationships and opportunities (Prilleltensky & Gonick, 1996), which also severely impacted the willingness to seek support (Nickerson et al., 2019). This is particularly problematic for SGM-forced migrants, who already face significant barriers to accessing mental health and social services due to stigma and discrimination (Alessi et al., 2016).

Fear and hypervigilance

The need for hypervigilance before migration was only partly relieved by geographical change suggesting the ongoing effects of past trauma (Alessi et al., 2018). A heightened state of alertness and sensitivity to the outside environment provided triggering traumatic reminders and prevented some from accepting their new surroundings as a place of safety. Hypervigilance is a common response to trauma among forced migrant populations (Bloemen et al., 2006), characterized by a constant sense of threat and need to be on guard (Mulé, 2021). The debilitating fear of persecution exacerbates anxiety and prevents full engagement with new opportunities. Living under such fear is immense, and continually triggers a need for constant alertness which can result in needing to remain isolated to avoid potential threats. Moreover, the unpredictability of forced migration can create a dependency on fear (Erikson, 1994). This prevents engagement in activities that could build competence in new surroundings, leading to feelings of inadequacy (Erikson, 1997). Individuals like Phoenix, who fled arrest and detention, grapple with "constant panic" and pervasive unhappiness, where an inability to explore newfound freedom led to a disconcerting sense of non-existence and hopelessness. This sense of limbo can prevent individuals from anchoring to parts of themselves that might create some psychological stability causing a sense of fragmentation. Here, the effect of trauma can disrupt an individual's sense of identity and continuity, making it difficult to integrate various aspects of the self and continued identity concealment (Herman, 2015; Van der Kolk, 2014).

Practical considerations

The practicalities of forced migration contributed to a pervasive sense of isolation and loneliness. This was more prevalent when migrating through illegal channels where fewer resources led to a more challenging resettlement process. Moreover, the psychological burden appeared to be greater through experiencing life-threatening events inclusive of rape, physical abuse and precarious journeys (Alessi et al., 2018).

Past engagements with oppressive institutions were mirrored in the asylum process, evoking traumatic memories and further complicating the navigation of bureaucratic systems pointing toward secondary victimisation (Rosati et al., 2021). The powerlessness experienced pre-migration often carries over to create a sense of stagnation and helplessness that contributes to pre-existing feelings of powerlessness (Golembe et al., 2021). This mirroring of past traumas contributed to a sense of othered-ness which isolated participants from the world around them thus maintaining their outsider position. This reflects findings by Alessi et al. (2016) where the inability to rely on authority figures can lead to hopelessness and helplessness.

The difficulty of claiming asylum perpetuated feelings of instability and fear. Our findings support international research regarding the difficulty of claiming asylum when 'proving' SGM-identity (see e.g. Mulé, 2021; Rosati et al., 2021; Alessi et al., 2016). When sexuality has previously been considered a cultural taboo, discussing it can cause intense feelings of shame and embarrassment (Reading & Rubin, 2011). Mulé (2020) argued the almost impossibility of proving sexual orientation, which is intensified by previous coping strategies of identity concealment. This also links to cultural differences where Western narratives of 'coming out' might not reflect the intentions of SGM-forced migrants (Mulé, 2021). Moreover, prior experiences of rape and torture, were threatening reminders of what could happen if asylum was not granted causing life-threatening fear (Alessi et al., 2018). Carrying traumatic histories whilst being forced to relive past traumas can negatively affect memory recall and

feeling disbelieved can lead to a sense of disempowerment and helplessness (see e.g. Berg & Millbank, 2009; Envisioning Global LGBT Human Rights, 2015; Mulé, 2021).

For participants who successfully claimed asylum, the shift from 'refugee' to citizen created a sense of belongingness and validation, crucial for identity (re)construction (Park, 2020). The 'refugee' label can be something newcomers might want to quickly shed through its devaluing associations (Stewart, 2021) to a dehumanised out-group (Baker & Irwin, 2021). This desire can affect engagement with specific forced migrant support structures as their personal identity with the 'refugee' label may influence a willingness to access such resources (Bergquist et al., 2019).

Participants who reported a lack of financial autonomy demonstrated higher levels of loneliness and isolation which is linked to traumatic stress (Alessi et al., 2018). With a limited budget, participants found they could not afford to engage in social activities or needed to work so many hours they had no time left for social integration. This added to a sense their situation had worsened (Golembe et al., 2021). Employment is seen to facilitate the ability to express identity (Rafferty et al., 2019) whereas a loss of employment can be the most traumatic and inhibitory aspects of resettlement (Colic-Peisker & Walker, 2003). Participants reported institutional discrimination through constant employment rejection causing distress as they attempted to assimilate values and expectations into new cultural settings (Hetrick et al., 2021). When Pheonix could not find employment despite her solid work history, this prevented upward social mobility (Lumley-Sapanski, 2019) and prevented the human need of self-verification (Swann, 1997). This can inhibit the ability to (re)construct identity and reach a stage of psychological coherence (Thatcher & Zhu, 2006).

For those able to gain employment and send money home, a sense of autonomy was discovered alongside hope for social redemption. Gaining employment can be seen as a shortcut to expressing identity (Colic-Peisker & Walker, 2003) and earning money allowed

Mira to change her identity to that of family provider (Rafferty et al., 2019), providing the possibility to readdress feelings of worthlessness. Socioeconomic status is seen to be as important to identity as sexual and/or gender orientation through cultural beliefs (Rosati et al., 2021) where the stark differences between rich and poor provides the power to express identity freely.

Identity struggles

The struggle to accept and express SGM identity recurred throughout the findings and hindered identity (re)construction, supporting existing SGM-forced migrant research (see e.g. Dhoest, 2019; Shaw & Verghese, 2022; Spijkerboer, 2011). Ongoing battles with internalized homo-trans-phobia created a complex dynamic between acceptance and denial, impacting social interactions, and the ability to have an open identity. The psychological toll of identity concealment when coupled with internalized stigma (Meyer, 2003; Herek, 2009) can maintain the belief that behaving authentically might lead to abuse, and concealment is the only way to safely fit in (Alessi et al., 2016). Jason's initial reluctance to acknowledge his identity, even to himself, underscores the impact of internal conflict. However, when attempting to overcome this, new discrepancies between his identity and the collective expectations of the UK gay community appeared (Bergquist et al., 2019; McDonald et al., 2018). Therefore, adjusting to new societal norms can cause vulnerability to further identity gaps (Jung & Hecht., 2008; Ryan et al., 2008), which might thwart further regenerative attempts.

Internalised homo-trans-phobia was also associated with societal rejection and negative messages from childhood (Alessi et al., 2016). The necessity to hide one's true self premigration fostered emotional numbing and isolation post-migration. This resulted in desensitization as a coping mechanism to manage the constant fear of rejection and persecution. Research by Pachankis (2007) supports this, indicating that concealment of one's SGM-identity can lead to chronic psychological stress and emotional disconnection. Disconnection from one's emotions and a diminished capacity to form meaningful relationships have been

documented as a significant mental health concern (Rosenkrantz et al., 2016). Additionally, internal conflict can cause a fractured self-concept and persistent feelings of shame and self-loathing (Meyer, 2003; Pachankis, 2007) making it difficult for individuals to fully accept and embrace their identities. This can be exacerbated by the additional stressors faced by SGM-individuals due to marginalized status (Meyer, 2003) and linked to higher levels of psychological distress and lower self-esteem among SGM populations in general (Herek et al., 2009). Therefore, while identity concealment was primarily practiced as a survival strategy, the legacy effects point toward a manifestation of internalized shame, which is difficult to overcome post-migration. Living in constant fear of discovery and rejection can lead to long-term psychological issues, including anxiety, depression, and difficulties in establishing intimate relationships (Frost & Meyer, 2009).

Acculturation

An essential aspect of identity is the possibility to acculturate effectively to new surroundings and culture (Fuks et al., 2018). Previously, acculturation has been seen as a bicultural process of adapting to one dominant culture whilst maintaining some aspects of home culture (Berry, 1997). This study suggests that SGM-forced migrants might benefit from a globalised view of acculturation allowing the integration of multiple cultural influences simultaneously. Fleeing unbearable living environments (Alessi et al., 2018) involves the interplay of diverse intersecting cultural streams which is further complicated by internal conflicts pre- and post-migration (Mulé, 2021). Therefore, adopting a globalised form of acculturation could promote identity (re)construction for those who represent a minority within a minority (Levy, 2005), and may choose to fully disconnect from co-ethnic groups and culture to seek openness in their sexuality and/or gender across a wider set of cultural streams (Fuks et al., 2018).

Participants who were caught between expressing sexuality and/or gender freely whilst upholding a firm connection to home country cultures (e.g. Mira) appeared to have higher

levels of internalised homophobia, suggesting SGM-forced migrants might be "living in several worlds at once" (Bouden, 2009; p.148). The oscillation between opposing worlds can represent a psychological tug-of-war between wanting to remain in the UK but longing for acceptance in their country of origin. Moreover, SGM-forced migrants might consider migration to be both a 'discovery' of SGM-identity and a detachment from home culture (Kunstman, 2003). Therefore, unlike Berry's (1997) theory of acculturation, the potential aim for SGM-forced migrants might be to detach from the injurious elements of home culture and escape heterosexism alongside the pervasive sense of being 'wrong' or in contest with those around them. Nevertheless, our findings suggest that certain aspects of home culture did provide coping strategies and stabilised identity when building resilience. A sense of strength was derived from identifying with specific cultural beliefs, which served as a source of resilience. In this sense, adhering to a stable cultural framework could function as a governing protocol (Lumley & McArthur, 2016), providing continuity and structure within an otherwise fluid and transitory identity landscape.

Similar to findings by Ozer and Schwartz (2016), participants demonstrated aspects of remote acculturation before migration. Through social media (e.g. TikTok and Facebook) indirect contact between geographically separate cultures allowed individuals to orient themselves into Western culture prior to migration. This study found it was beneficial in providing hope for a better life, and research suggests (AbuJarour et al, 2019; Martzoukou & Burnett, 2018) this also facilitates language learning which positively impacts integration. However, whilst remote acculturation can be crucial, it also raised fear regarding the potentiality of discrimination (Alessi et al., 2018). This led to negative preconceptions causing wariness and rejection-anticipation, increasing social isolation.

Post-migration, socialising played a crucial role in social connectivity and finding support, especially in smaller towns and cities. Online communities provided the possibility to engage with large(r) groups of SGM-individuals (particularly in the trans community), often

not possible to achieve in person (Alessi et al., 2018). Although online platforms can offer a sense of belonging and validation (Alencar, 2018; Craig et al., 2020) they can lead to social isolation and prevent acculturation if they replace in-person interactions entirely (Bessière et al., 2008). Social media can decelerate integration (Komito, 2011) through segregation with the wider in-person community and the forming of "infinite intersections of community identities" (Hecht, 2014, p.183). This can complicate an individual's self-concept (Bergquist et al., 2019) and the assimilation of multiple identities might impact well-being dependent on the strength of existing self-concepts and self-esteem (Rahim et al., 2021).

Furthermore, social media can be a vehicle of continued persecution and increase vulnerability to homo-trans-phobia. The anonymity of the internet can encourage harassment and discrimination, emboldening individuals to express prejudiced views they might not share in person (Brown, 2018). Nevertheless, the protection from in-person harm can serve as a practice ground for developing open expression that might seem too daunting in face-to-face settings. This is demonstrated by Eric's engagement with the trans online community, which helped him build the confidence and resilience needed to express his identities openly (DeHaan et al., 2013), which he initially struggled to achieve in-person.

Visible communities/'visible invisibility'

Configuring identity outside of Western concepts can be crucial when seeking the safety and freedom to explore gender affirmation (Rosati, 2021). Participants in this study did not feel an immediate connection with the Western categorisations of LGBTQIA+ identities (Mulé, 2021), but were able to express and explore identity through what this study refers to as 'visible invisibility'. Visible invisibility describes the expression of identity through choice of behaviour in the outside world without feeling noticed or receiving discrimination. Through being seen but not seen, participants could exist without the fear experienced in their country of origin. Finding freedom in areas such as clothing choice allows individuals to outwardly display their identity (Miller, 2013), building self-esteem through remaining true to the

authentic self (Joyner Armstrong et al., 2018). This allowed participants to build a sense of agency and freedom in identity creation (Boomsma, 2020), and the absence of interpersonal discrimination reduces the likelihood of new and further psychological and emotional distress (see e.g. Alessi et al., 2016; Alessi & Kahn, 2017; Herek, 2009). However, trans individuals might experience higher levels of vulnerability to public discrimination dependent on their perceived gender, pointing towards the notion of 'passing'. When trans-females are assumed as cis-gender females, they are afforded an extra level of safety both pre- and post-migration (Alessi et al., 2018). Therefore, consideration needs to be given to the psychological vulnerabilities of exploring identity (Yip, 2018), particularly when the environment might lack self-verifying feedback (Hoplock et al., 2019; Swann et al., 2004); with microaggressions having the same effect as overt discrimination (Mekawi et al., 2021).

Experiencing the freedom of expression among other SGM individuals in the UK, provided a vital sense of representation, fostering hope and inspiration. This contrasted with countries like Germany (Golembe et al., 2021) where SGM identity was often concealed, particularly from co-workers. Visibility and representation in the UK enabled participants to feel they belonged within the community, enhancing their autonomy and allowing them to live one identity (Alessi et al., 2018). Moreover, participants who actively engaged with other SGM-forced migrants found peer networks invaluable for practical advice, emotional support and building a sense of community. These networks created a space to share experiences, helping participants navigate their new lives and overcome emotional challenges. This highlights the importance of having one's story heard (Akthar & Lowell, 2019; O'Neill et al., 2019) and emphasises the role of supportive communities in developing well-being and resilience (Nelson & Prilleltensky, 2005). Without these spaces, participants like Eric reported continued anxiety and fear, creating a loop where life in the UK feels disappointingly like premigratory experiences, causing isolation and loneliness which affect mental health and ability to acculturate (Eres et al., 2021).

Building resilience

Despite numerous challenges, participants exhibited remarkable resilience. Through building resilience, participants could navigate the complexities and uncertainties of their new lives with a sense of belongingness and purpose to bolster against the possibility that aspects of their lives might be worse than pre-migratory experiences (Golembe et al., 2021).

Building resilience was seen as intrinsic to identity (re)construction, providing the strength to engage in social activities which created a forum for free expression. Through attending therapy, Jason was able to accept his homosexuality and express his identity in a protected environment that enabled him to tell others thus contributing to identity acceptance (Golembe et al., 2021). The perseverance of this act is also crucial as ongoing mental health issues (e.g. depression, hopelessness, anxiety) are seen to be fatiguing (Alessi et al., 2016) which can prevent individuals from feeling they have enough energy to engage in activities that might help overcome their issues (Golembe et al., 2021).

Coping strategies

Essential to building resilience were the coping strategies employed by participants. Physical exercise was frequently mentioned, and socialising played a critical role in offering emotional support and a sense of community. These activities helped participants divert attention from their problems, providing moments of normalcy and relief. On the other hand, substance use was reported as a coping strategy when forced into heterosexual relationships. Drug use has been documented as prevalent for SGM-forced migrants (Gowin et al., 2017; Golembe, 2021) as a means of forgetting or masking pain. This points towards the inaccessibility of more viable options both pre- and post-migration through a lack of resources. Similarly, though past experiences of rejection and betrayal, rejection-anticipation was also considered a coping strategy. Participants would isolate themselves to avoid the potential harm of being rejected. Whilst this functioned as a coping strategy in environments that were

discriminating and persecutory (Pachankis et al., 2017), it acted as a barrier to integration postmigration (Golembe et al., 2021).

Норе

The emergence of hope is directly linked to resilience (Alessi et al., 2018) and appeared crucial in the healing process enabling participants to recover more effectively from adversity (Masten, 2001). Hope provided a motivational force that encouraged participants to pursue goals and meaningfully engage in their environment to combat isolation and loneliness (Snyder, 2002). When participants felt hopeful, they could reflect on present circumstances and future possibilities, allowing the envisionment of a life without immediate danger and freedom to explore their identities. This reflection often focused on the internal acceptance/realisation that an SGM-identity is neither 'wrong' or needs to be fixed, suggesting a degree of healing from cumulative trauma (Alessi et al., 2016), and an embracement of their true selves (Lopez et al., 2018). This transition appeared to contribute to overall mental health and well-being, with positive self-concept being linked to lower levels of depression and anxiety (Frost & Meyer, 2009). In positive psychology theories, hope can act as a buffer against stress and promote well-being, facilitating a healthier adjustment to new environments (Seligman, 2011). This underscores the importance of supportive environments and therapeutic interventions that foster hope and help SGM-forced migrants envision a positive future (Meyer, 2015).

Ambivalence

Despite some participants feeling hopeful for the future, some had reached a stage of ambivalence whereby they had resigned themselves to a negative situation and had ceased to fight for a better outcome. This could be viewed as 'stagnation' (Slater, 2003) where previous generative attempts have not reduced social suffering (de Medeiros et al., 2015) and life can be seen as meaningless (de Medeiros, 2009). This was sometimes expressed through a contrast between an idealised sense of hope and the lived reality of life in the UK.

An instance which appears novel to this study is the notion of an inclusivity paradox. While the UK is perceived as inclusive, some participants felt excluded due to preconceived notions about specific groups or the reality of cultural differences. This inclusivity paradox highlights the complexity of navigating new cultural landscapes. Participants like Eric believed the fragility of the trans community prevented him from engaging with them through fear that his lack of cultural awareness might bring harm to a marginalised minority. Whilst ostracization from host LGBTQIA+ communities have been explored through language barriers (Mulé, 2021; Park, 2020), this study highlights the potential disparities between minority groups through minority fatigue. Trans individuals are seen to be more prone to mental health disorders than cisgender homosexuals during their entire lifespan (Rosati et al., 2021), and emotional and psychological exhaustion can result in being less open to accepting new people into their community (Dustin & Ferreira, 2021; Golembe et al., 2021). On the other hand, minority fatigue could be considered regarding participants who reported keeping small social circles post-migration. To cope with new challenges, some participants chose the protection of a "small life", limiting social interactions to maintain stability and avoid further distress. However, when support circles are limited to a few individuals, intense feelings of despair can occur when these are compromised (Alessi et al., 2016). The effect of minority identities could be seen as a bilateral exacerbation of loneliness and isolation where each group protects themselves from threat by isolation. In turn, this prevents the potential inclusion of others with similar interests. This can create a loop where despite individuals being motivated to achieve quality social connections (Smart Richman & Leary, 2009) to promote well-being (Bower et al., 2018), they might actively avoid situations where they face potential rejection (Watson & Nesdale, 2012).

This insight calls for a re-evaluation of community support models to ensure they are genuinely inclusive (Lee & Brotman, 2011), specifically as the World Health Organization (2022) includes contributing to community as an essential aspect of wellbeing in their definition of mental health. The meaning of community alone might cause difficulty as many

non-Western cultures consider community to encompass the entire society, which blurs the boundaries between individual groups to a more collectivist structure (Spring et al., 2019). In contrast, the UK tends to have more distinct groups shaped by individualist boundaries that present specific social barriers which pose difficulties to navigate and are often less permeable (Markus & Kitayama, 2014).

Help-seeking post migration

Help-seeking post-migration involved engaging with supportive communities that provided emotional sustenance and reduced feelings of isolation. Participants discovered that community involvement and/or having someone to talk to was often more beneficial than formalized therapy. Through interaction with other SGM-forced migrants, participants could contextualize their experiences providing validation and bonding through shared histories.

On the other hand, the effectiveness of formalised therapy varied with cultural competence reported as a crucial factor. Whilst therapy facilitated the process of 'opening up' and accepting SGM identity, some experienced a sense of isolation when relevant support was not obtained. A lack of cultural understanding in therapy can hinder effectiveness (Kirmayer et al., 2011; Nerses et al., 2015) through misunderstandings about the centrality of the individual, which can lead to identity distress (Kira et al., 2017). Additionally, negative preconceptions influenced by cultural perceptions acted as a barrier to seeking help as some were sceptical about the potential benefits. Declining mental health services has been linked to internal guilt and cultural beliefs (Mulé, 2020), where mental illness itself is stigmatised, and individuals might avoid help to escape a stigmatised label (see e.g. Berg & Millbank, 2009; Envisioning Global LGBT Human Rights, 2015; Reading & Rubin, 2011). Moreover, whilst culturally competent therapists were sought by participants in this study, others might purposefully avoid therapists from their own diaspora community through a fear of being 'outed' to fellow citizens (Nematy et al., 2023).

Practical implications

Implications for Counselling Psychology (CoP)

An overarching implication for CoP is the necessity to adopt practices that facilitate an affirmative stance regarding sexuality and/or gender, cognisant of the pre- and post-migratory factors that impede help-seeking behaviour. This can avoid projecting heteronormative behaviours (Carrotte et al., 2016; Rosati et al., 2021) and improve inclusivity to promote practice that is tailored to the individual and their unique needs. Through harnessing a greater awareness of the effects of intersectionality, practitioners can also avoid inadvertently equating the notion of 'coming out' as the primary goal to identity (re)construction (Murray, 2014). This implies a Western hegemony over racialised cultures where SGM-forced migrants originate from (Luibhéid, 2008) and prevents true inclusivity of individual needs.

For professionals working with this demographic, it is important to consider that the central concepts to Western mental health discourse might differ to that of those from non-Western cultures. Depression, anxiety, or PTSD might not have direct equivalents in clients' native languages (Alessi et al., 2018). Practitioners should consider a more inclusive and participatory approach to language and concepts used to avoid imposing concepts developed in high income countries which might undermine access to a clients pre-existing practices to well-being (Tribe, 2007). Without which, individuals might continue to experience similar levels of stigmatisation experienced prior to migration (Rosati et al., 2021), thus preventing the opportunity to acculturate in new surroundings. Through using trauma informed practices that changes the narrative from "what is wrong with you?" to "what happened to you?" (Johnstone et al., 2016), practitioners can reduce the risk of pathologising clients which can evoke mistrust and represent the traumatising aspects of pre and post migration experiences (Minero et al., 2021).

This study also suggests that acculturation should not be simply on the onus of the newcomer. When Western-models of mental health are not culturally suitable, it can have a

discriminatory and stigmatising effects to those engaging with health services (Calia & Rodriguez, 2024). This can impact on help seeking behaviour and is also something an individual from outside will be hard placed to change. When minority groups perceive treatment as unfair of rejecting from a dominant group there can be a tendency to disengage (Phinney et al., 2006) which can negative impact self-esteem and wellbeing, all of which are essential to acculturation (Şafak, 2021). Therefore, as psychologists are encouraged to promote "the well-being of our diverse society" (BPS, 2021c) this should encompass individuals who might seek or need help, and requires an active positioning in the services that are offered. Moving away from diagnostic screening tools to determine the type of treatment and individual can receive would to some extent this, or at the least consider the essentiality of using culturally adapted tools when screening new patients (Koo & Nyunt, 2020). As such, those working in mental health services can address some of the power imbalances through trauma informed practices to prevent the maintenance of dominant group prejudices which prevent acculturation through ongoing exclusionary practices (Branscombe et al., 1999).

Furthermore, trust issues might present when working with SGM-forced migrants and act as a barrier to building a therapeutic alliance. Building an awareness of these issues will allow practitioners to differentiate themselves from actors that may have behaved in a persecutory manner (e.g. asylum officials, medical workers) to foster a safe environment.

Participants who did engage with therapy presented at different stages of readiness. Therefore, CoPs should respect the autonomy of SGM-forced migrants to ensure they are meeting and supporting their needs accordingly (Krebs et al., 2018), which can enhance motivation and increase the likelihood of positive outcomes (Pachankis, 2007). This can allow the consideration of 'psychological stages of change' (Krebs et al., 2018) to acknowledge that behavioural change unfolds over time and might be non-linear. Similarly, therapeutic goals should be discussed and not assumed. SGM-forced migrants might be navigating both identity (re)construction and trauma recovery (Alessi 2018) which could affect the function of ongoing

identity concealment. Whilst identity concealment can increase anxiety and distress (Alessi, 2016; Giwa & Chaze, 2018), it can also serve to maintain assistance from co-ethnic communities immediately after migration (Brondolo et al., 2009; Giwa et al., 2021) despite the benefits that an LGBTQIA+ friendly society might offer.

Crucially, this study supports the findings by Alessi et al. (2018) who report the importance of working from a trauma-informed perspective for this demographic. Trauma has a psychological and social impact (Pachankis, 2020), and understanding this is paramount to building safety and trust. SGM-forced migrants may have deep-rooted feelings of mistrust formed as survival mechanisms (Alessi 2016; Logie et al., 2016), and developing a cultural understanding allows CoPs to validate SGM-forced migrants' experiences with sensitivity and without judgment (Alessi & Kahn, 2017). This includes an understanding of the interplay between cultural norms and values with SGM-identities (Logie et al., 2015). A trauma-informed approach can counteract stigma and discrimination by incorporating advocacy, education and signposting to supportive networks that challenge harmful stereotypes (Logie et al., 2016). CoPs can assist SGM-forced migrants in finding community resources that are inclusive and affirmative in providing a sense of belongingness and practical support when navigating a new environment. Advocacy in this sense could also be through the promotion of access to healthcare and legal provisions (UNHCR, 2011), which acknowledges the difficulty in addressing certain issues in therapy whilst basic needs have not yet been met.

Implications for practice, policy and real-world applications

The findings underscore the necessity for targeted mental health services that cater specifically to the needs of SGM-forced migrants, acknowledging the compounding effects of trauma and identity-related stressors (Hynie, 2018). This extends to better asylum processes that encompasses fairer practice to avoid potential re-traumatisation. Improving basic provisions during the asylum process such as safe housing and adequate budget could prevent the experience of 'limbo' expressed by participants, and mitigate the sense of transience which

led to symptoms of PTSD. Moreover, providing links and creating community groups could assist in tackling the initial isolation and loneliness which was seen as an overarching preventative to both mental health and acculturation.

This study recommends that during the inevitable 'proving' of SGM-identity, interviewers are aware of the triggering nature of their questions and prioritise human dignity. Training in the effects of PTSD on memory recall is paramount, alongside the desire individuals might have to distance themselves from emotionally traumatic incidents (Jordan, 2009). Access to mental health provisions should be made simple and available to all SGM-forced migrants regardless of residency status (Ooms et al., 2019). As such, policymakers must ensure that support services are inclusive and sensitive to the unique challenges of this group (Bhugra & Becker, 2005), inclusive of trauma informed practices (Alessi et al., 2016) and practice that avoids hetero/cis-normative assumptions. Mental health providers should demonstrate affirmative SGM practice through inclusive facilities, staff training, de-gendering bathrooms and inclusive posters/materials in their waiting areas (Namer & Razum, 2018). This inclusivity should extend to addressing the intersectionality within the SGM community, as previous research indicates that LGBTQIA+ mental health spaces often lack an understanding of intersectionality, which can create barriers to accessing these services (Khan, 2018; Sadika et al., 2020).

Furthermore, services should be attuned to the psychological processes of proximal minority stressors (Meyer, 2003), including identity concealment and rejection anticipation, which significantly impact mental health (Lehavot & Simoni, 2011). Local authorities and service providers must recognize the positive impact of social support in buffering against the effects of minority stress. This study found that individuals who were able to connect meaningfully with other SGM-forced migrants benefitted psychologically and practically, fostering a sense of belonging and hope for a better future.

Providing specific spaces where SGM-forced migrants can share their experiences without fear of judgement is crucial. Charities such as London based 'Say It Loud!' (www.sayitloudclub.org) champions openness and safety with a focus on social integration to combat feelings of isolation and anxiety. Through workshops in advocacy and peer-mentoring they offer essential representation that helps reduce internalized homo-trans-phobia (Pachankis et al., 2020). The creation of a sense of community provided by such charities, aligns with findings by Alessi (2018) highlighting the transformative benefits of an accepting and celebratory community. Therefore, peer support spaces are particularly beneficial, offering role models who have navigated similar journeys (Kahn et al., 2018). These spaces help address the challenge of accessing information upon arrival in a new country, providing a crucial network of support (Reading & Rubin, 2011). This network can empower individuals to seek out additional resources (DeBord et al., 2017), fostering a growing sense of agency and purpose (Nelson & Prilleltensky, 2005).

Limitations and areas for future research Limitations

This constructivist grounded theory study provides in-depth insights into the experiences of SGM-forced migrants in the UK. However, various limitations must be acknowledged. Firstly, this study represents the current situation in the UK and has temporal limitations in its generalisability. Changes in immigration policies alongside societal attitudes could affect the experiences of SGM-forced migrants.

Whilst the sample size was adequate for a CGT study, participants were mainly drawn from urban areas and might not reflect the experiences of those in rural or less populated areas. Golembe (2021) reported that SGM-forced migrants housed in areas far from LGBTQIA+ communities might experience higher levels of isolation. Similarly, in areas of high unemployment forced migrants may receive higher levels of discrimination through being seen as a threat to resources (Vallejo-Martín et al., 2020). Furthermore, all participants

in the study were people of colour (POC) which could limit the findings regarding discrimination and prior cultural experiences. SGM-POC-forced migrants are subjected to higher levels of ethnic-based stereotypes (see e.g. Lee, 2009; Patel, 2019; Tan et al., 2019) which can affect their ability to acculturate with host LGBTQIA+ communities above that of their non-POC peers.

An ethical requirement for participation was a high level of spoken English. This could be considered as a limitation as those who have fluency in English might have experienced greater ease in acculturating to the UK or may have already been able to access post-migration resources (Martzoukou & Burnett, 2018).

Whilst every effort was made to publicise participation in study as widely as possible, many of the charities contacted to help advertise were either non-respondent or refused help. Recruitment was achieved mainly through adverts in Facebook groups, and a London based charity. As such, SGM-forced migrants who might be isolated to the extent that they are not using social media or connected with support groups may have been overlooked. This could lead to an overrepresentation of individuals who have already started to build resilience and social networks, rather than those who remain more isolated. Similarly, given the impact of mistrust stemming from past trauma, those willing to participate might represent a group that has higher levels of trust, thus excluding those who remain fearful and distrustful.

Areas for future research

Given the limitations identified, areas for future research are suggested:

Conducting a study to examine the different experiences between POC and non-POC SGM-forced migrants could shed further light. The physical appearance of POC individuals alone can signify minority status (Landor & McNeil Smith, 2019), whereas non-POC SGM-forced migrants might be able to conceal aspects of their identity to find greater acceptance in host LGBTQIA+ communities (Manstead, 2018).

Conducting further research that includes comparisons between urban and rural settings could illuminate differences in cultural and social contexts. This could consider the effect of areas in the UK that are considered to have high levels of unemployment as this can affect the welcome forced migrants might receive (Vallejo-Martín et al., 2020).

This study highlighted the importance of social networks and cultural awareness from institutions and those working with SGM-forced migrants therapeutically. A further study could longitudinally investigate specific therapeutic interventions alongside the impact of peer support groups. This includes the evaluation of culturally competent therapy models, peer support groups, and community-based programmes designed to aid SGM-forced migrants.

Finally, given the reported use of digital spaces in providing support and community, research should investigate the effectiveness and potential risks associated with online networks and potential ways in which these can be harnessed to increase mental health and well-being alongside community inclusion.

Conclusion

In exploring the experiences of SGM-forced migrants, it becomes evident that their journey is fraught with profound challenges rooted in societal rejection, internalized stigma, and trauma. Research consistently shows that the struggle to reconcile one's SGM-identity with societal norms, compounded by childhood messages and ongoing persecution, leads to internal conflicts and a fractured sense of self (see e.g. Alessi et al., 2016; Meyer, 2003; Pachankis, 2007). This internal turmoil often perpetuates feelings of shame and self-loathing, hindering the acceptance and integration of their identities. Familial rejection and betrayal by broader community groups exacerbate these challenges, impacting trust and hindering the formation of supportive networks (Alessi et al., 2018; Nash et al., 2015). The absence of secure attachment

figures and the stigma associated with 'refugee' status further complicates identity (re)construction and mental health outcomes (Erikson, 1968; Ertorer, 2014).

However, amidst these adversities, there is resilience and hope. The importance of safe spaces, peer support networks, and culturally competent therapy emerges as crucial factors in fostering self-acceptance and emotional healing (Meyer, 2002; Herek et al., 2009). These supportive environments provide avenues for overcoming internalized stigma and navigating the complexities of identity (re)construction post-migration. Addressing these challenges requires a multifaceted approach that integrates cultural competence into mental health services, promotes inclusive community practices, and acknowledges the intersectional identities of SGM-forced migrants. By amplifying voices, fostering understanding, and advocating for policies that protect and empower, we can strive towards creating more equitable and supportive environments for all individuals, regardless of their sexual orientation, gender identity, or migration status.

This study aligns with previous research on the mental health challenges faced by forced migrants, such as the prevalence of PTSD and depression (Alessi et al., 2016; Hopkinson et al., 2017). However, it uniquely emphasizes the specific experiences of SGM individuals, highlighting the additional layer of identity-related trauma and the complexities of integrating into both mainstream and queer communities in the UK (Dustin & Held, 2018). The findings reflect the current situation for SGM-forced migrants in the UK, underscoring the compounded mental health burdens and internalized stigma these individuals face. The dynamic political and social climate can further exacerbate these challenges, potentially leading to higher mental health burdens, and deeper internalized stigma if the situation for both refugees and LGBTQIA+ individuals deteriorate.

The barriers to accessing safe spaces, social support, and professional services that promote mental health and wellness are evidently significant (see e.g. Envisioning, 2015;

Reading & Rubin, 2011; Mulé, 2021). Migration is a non-sequential process with multiple stages, and this study illustrates how these stages intersect with the journey of identity acceptance, acculturation, and the confidence needed to engage with other groups (Alessi et al., 2018). Seeking refuge or asylum should be considered an act of resilience in and of itself (Hutchinson & Dorsett, 2012). Participants in this study demonstrated immense bravery by leaving their countries of origin despite feeling battered, defeated, and rejected. The findings underscore the importance of targeted mental health services and inclusive support systems for SGM-forced migrants, contributing to better mental health outcomes and smoother social integration.

Finally, this study makes a valuable contribution to the literature by addressing the unique experiences of SGM-forced migrants in the UK, providing insights that can inform theoretical understanding and practical interventions. By highlighting the intersectionality of trauma and identity, it offers a comprehensive perspective that can guide future research and policy development.

Bibliography

- Abbas, P., von Werthern, M., Katona, C., Brady, F., & Woo, Y. (2021). The texture of narrative dilemmas: qualitative study in front-line professionals working with asylum seekers in the UK. BJPsych Bulletin, 45(1), 8-14.
- AbuJarour, S., Wiesche, M., Andrade, A. D., Fedorowicz, J., Krasnova, H., Olbrich, S., Tan, C., Urquhart, C., & Venkatesh, V. (2019). ICT-enabled refugee integration: A research agenda. Communications of the AIS, 44(1), 874-891.
- Adan, T., de Casanova, J. A., El-Helou, Z., Mannix, E., Mpeiwa, M., Opon, C. O., Ragab, N. J., Sharifi, S., & Zakaryan, T. (2018). Political participation of refugees: Bridging the gaps. Stockholm: International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance
- Ainsworth, M. S., & Bowlby, J. (1991). An ethological approach to personality development.

 American Psychologist, 46(4), 333.
- Akkad, A., & Henderson, E. F. (2021). Exploring the role of HE teachers as change agents in the reconstruction of post-conflict Syria. Teaching in Higher Education, 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1080/13562517.2021.1965571
- Akthar, S., & Lowell, A. (2019). Narratives of displacement: Stories from diaspora and exile.

 Routledge.
- Alencar, A. (2018). Refugee integration and social media: A local and experiential perspective.

 Information, Communication & Society, 21(11), 1588-1603.
- Alessi, E. J. (2016). Resilience in sexual and gender minority forced migrants: A qualitative exploration. Traumatology, 22(3), 203.
- Alessi, E. J., & Kahn, S. (2017). A framework for clinical practice with sexual and gender minority asylum seekers. Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity, 4(4), 383.
- Alessi, E. J., & Kahn, S. (2017). A framework for clinical practice with sexual and gender minority asylum seekers. Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity, 4(4), 383.

- Alessi, E. J., Greenfield, B., Kahn, S., & Woolner, L. (2021). (Ir) reconcilable identities: Stories of religion and faith for sexual and gender minority refugees who fled from the Middle East, North Africa, and Asia to the European Union. Psychology of Religion and Spirituality, 13(2), 175.
- Alessi, E. J., Kahn, S., & Chatterji, S. (2016). 'The darkest times of my life': Recollections of child abuse among forced migrants persecuted because of their sexual orientation and gender identity. Child Abuse & Neglect, 51, 93-105.
- Alessi, E. J., Kahn, S., Woolner, L., & Van Der Horn, R. (2018). Traumatic stress among sexual and gender minority refugees from the Middle East, North Africa, and Asia who fled to the European Union. Journal of Traumatic Stress, 31(6), 805-815.
- Ali, G. C., Ryan, G., & De Silva, M. J. (2016). Validated screening tools for common mental disorders in low and middle income countries: a systematic review. *PloS one*, *11*(6), e0156939.
- Allen, D. J., & Oleson, T. (1999). Shame and internalized homophobia in gay men. Journal of Homosexuality, 37(3), 33-43.
- Allen, R. E. S., & Wiles, J. L. (2016). A rose by any other name: Participants choosing research pseudonyms. Qualitative Research in Psychology, 13(2), 149-165.
- American Psychological Association. (2019). Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association, (2020). American Psychological Association, 428
- Attia, M., Das, B., Tang, S., Qiu, Y., Li, H., & Nguyen, C. (2023). Post-traumatic growth and resilience of LGBTQ asylum seekers in the United States. The Counseling Psychologist, 51(7), 1005-1036.
- Baker, S., & Irwin, E. (2021). Disrupting the dominance of 'linear pathways': how institutional assumptions create 'stuck places' for refugee students' transitions into higher education.

 Research Papers in Education, 36(1), 75-95.

- Bansak, K., Ferwerda, J., Hainmueller, J., Dillon, A., Hangartner, D., Lawrence, D., & Weinstein, J. (2018). Improving refugee integration through data-driven algorithmic assignment. Science, 359(6373), 325-329.
- Banulescu-Bogdan, N. (2020). Beyond work: Reducing social isolation for refugee women and other marginalized newcomers. Transatlantic Council on Migration.
- Barnett, L. (2013). New issues in refugee research. Global Governance and the Evolution of the International Refugee Regime, , 1-23.
- Berg, L., & Millbank, J. (2009). Constructing the personal narratives of lesbian, gay and bisexual asylum claimants. Journal of Refugee Studies, 22(2), 195-223.
- Berger, P. L., & Luckmann, T. (1991). The social construction of reality: a treatise in the sociology of knowledge: penguin Uk.
- Berger, R. (2015). Now I see it, now I don't: Researcher's position and reflexivity in qualitative research. Qualitative Research, 15(2), 219-234.
- Bergquist, G., Soliz, J., Everhart, K., Braithwaite, D. O., & Kreimer, L. (2019). Investigating Layers of Identity and Identity Gaps in Refugee Resettlement Experiences in the Midwestern United States. Western Journal of Communication,

 3(3)https://doi.org/10.1080/10570314.2018.1552009
- Berry, J. W. (1980). Acculturation as varieties of adaptation. Acculturation: Theory, Models and some New Findings, 9, 25.
- Berry, J. W. (1997). Immigration, acculturation, and adaptation. Applied Psychology, 46(1), 5-34.
- Bessière, K., Kiesler, S., Kraut, R., & Boneva, B. S. (2008). Effects of Internet use and social resources on changes in depression. Information, Community & Society, 11(1), 47-70.
- Bhugra, D., & Becker, M. A. (2005). Migration, cultural bereavement and cultural identity. World Psychiatry, 4(1), 18.
- Bidell, M. P. (2016). Mind our professional gaps: Competent lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender mental health services. Counselling Psychology Review, 31(1), 67-76.

- Blair, L. (2010). A critical review of the scientist-practitioner model for counselling psychology. Counselling Psychology Review, 25(4), 19–30.
- Bloch, A. (1999). Carrying out a survey of refugees: some methodological considerations and guidelines. Journal of Refugee Studies, 12(4), 367-383.
- Bloch, Alice. (2002). Bloch, A, (2002) Refugees Opportunities and Barriers to Training and Employment, Research Report, 179..
- Bloemen, E., Vloeberghs, E., & Smits, C. (2006). Psychological and psychiatric aspects of recounting traumatic events by asylum seekers. *Bruin R, Reneman M, Bloemen E. Medicolegal reports and the Istanbul Protocol in asylum procedures. Utrecht/Amsterdam: Pharos, Amnesty International, Dutch Council for Refugees.*
- Blumer, H. (1986). Symbolic interactionism: Perspective and method. Univ of California Press.
- Bogaers, S. (2018). We are here, but are we queer?: A bricolage of the experiences of LGBTQ refugees in Linköping, Sweden.
- Boomsma, Y. B. (2020). The Fabricated Self: the role of clothing in identity development.

 University of Twente.
- Borho, A., Viazminsky, A., Morawa, E., Schmitt, G. M., Georgiadou, E., & Erim, Y. (2020). The prevalence and risk factors for mental distress among Syrian refugees in Germany: a register-based follow-up study. BMC Psychiatry, 20(1), 1-13.
- Boulden, W. T. (2009). Gay Hmong: A multifaceted clash of cultures. Journal of Gay & Lesbian Social Services, 21(2-3_, 134-150.
- Bowcott, O. (2002). Bosnian refugees suffered trauma in UK, study shows. The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2002/nov/20/immigrationandpublicservices.immigration#:~ :text=Bosnian%20refugees%2C%20mostly%20Muslim%20Bosniacs,to%20coordinate%20local%20authority%20responses.

- Bower, M., Conroy, E., & Perz, J. (2018). Australian homeless persons' experiences of social connectedness, isolation and loneliness. Health & Social Care in the Community, 26(2), e241-e248.
- Bowlby, J. (1988). Attachment, communication, and the therapeutic process. A secure base: Parentchild attachment and healthy human development. (pp. 137-157). Basic Books.
- BPS, 2017. BPS Practice Guidelines. 3rd ed. [eBook] Leicester: The British Psychological Society.

 Available at:

 http://file:///C:/Users/Juddp/Downloads/BPS%20Practice%20Guidelines%20(Third%20Edition).pdf
- BPS. (2018). Qualification in Counselling Psychology: Handbook for candidates. ().

 https://www.bps.org.uk/sites/www.bps.org.uk/files/Qualifications/Counselling/QCoP%20Ca
 ndidate%20Handbook.pdf
- BPS. (2021a). In [] (Ed.), BPS Code of Human Research Ethics; BPS Code of Human Research Ethics
- BPS. (2021b). In] (Ed.), Code of Ethics and Conduct; Code of Ethics and Conduct10.53841/bpsrep.2021.inf94
- BPS. (2021c). Strategic Plan. ().

 https://www.bps.org.uk/system/files/Member%20Networks/Divisions/DCoP/Members/INF3

 05%20DCoP%20Strategic%20Plan%20WEB.pdf
- Branscombe, N. R., Schmidt, M. T., & Harvey, R. D. (1999). Perceiving pervasive discrimination among African Americans: Implications for group identification. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 77(1), 135-149. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.77.1.135
- Breakwell, G. M., & Jaspal, R. (2021). Coming out, distress and identity threat in gay men in the UK. Sexuality Research and Social Policy. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-021-00608-4

- British Psychological Society. (2019). Guidelines for psychologists working with gender, sexuality and relationship diversity. (). https://www.bps.org.uk/news-and-policy/guidelines-psychologists-working-gender-sexuality-and-relationship-diversity
- British Psychological Society. (2020). Qualification in counselling psychology candidate handbook

 ().

 https://www.bps.org.uk/sites/www.bps.org.uk/files/Qualifications/Counselling/QCoP%20Ca
 ndidate%20Handbook.pdf
- Brondolo, E., Brady ver Halen, N., Pencille, M., Beatty, D., & Contrada, R. J. (2009). Coping with racism: A selective review of the literature and a theoretical and methodological critique.

 Journal of Behavioural Medicine, 32(1), 64-88.
- Brown, A. (2018). What is so special about online (as compared to offline) hate speech? Ethnicities, 18(3), 297-326.
- Brunero, S. J., Jeon, Y., & Foster, K. (2015). The journey of positioning self as both mental health nurse and qualitative researcher: a critical reflection. Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing, 22(7), 543-548.
- Bryant, A., & Charmaz, K. (2007). The Sage handbook of grounded theory. Sage.
- Butler, A. E., Copnell, B., & Hall, H. (2018). The development of theoretical sampling in practice. Collegian, 25(5), 561-566.
- Calabrese, A. (2017). Human need as a justification for communication rights. The Communication Review, 20(2), 98-121.
- Calia, C., & Rodriguez, M. P. (2024). Screening tools for dementia assessment in UK based ethnic minorities. *Exploration of Medicine*, *5*, 401-415.
- Calhoun, L. G., & Tedeschi, R. G. (2014). Handbook of posttraumatic growth: Research and practice. Routledge.

- Carroll, H., Luzes, M., Freier, L. F., & Bird, M. D. (2020). The migration journey and mental health:

 Evidence from Venezuelan forced migration. SSM Population Health, 10, 100551.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmph.2020.100551
- Carrotte, E. R., Vella, A. M., Bowring, A. L., Douglass, C., Hellard, M. E., & Lim, M. S. C. (2016). "I am yet to encounter any survey that actually reflects my life": a qualitative study of inclusivity in sexual health research. BMC Medical Research Methodology, 16https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-016-0193-4
- Chamberlain-Salaun, J., Mills, J., & Usher, K. (2013). Linking symbolic interactionism and grounded theory methods in a research design: From Corbin and Strauss' assumptions to action. Sage Open, 3(3), 2158244013505757.
- Charlier, P., Duverger, P., & Abdallah, F. B. (2018). Memory recall of traumatic events in refugees.

 The Lancet, 392(10160), 2170.
- Charmaz, K. (2003). Grounded theory: objectivist and constructivist methods. In 'Strategies for Qualitative Inquiry'. (Eds NK Denzin, YS Lincoln) pp. 249–291.
- Charmaz, K. (2006). Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative analysis. sage.
- Charmaz, K. (2014). Constructing grounded theory. sage.
- Charmaz, K. (2020). "With constructivist grounded theory you can't hide": Social justice research and critical inquiry in the public sphere. Qualitative Inquiry, 26(2), 165-176.
- Chávez, K. R. (2011). Identifying the needs of LGBTQ immigrants and refugees in Southern Arizona. Journal of Homosexuality, 58(2), 189-218.
- Cheney, M. K., Gowin, M. J., Taylor, E. L., Frey, M., Dunnington, J., Alshuwaiyer, G., Huber, J. K., Garcia, M. C., & Wray, G. C. (2017). Living outside the gender box in Mexico:
 Testimony of transgender Mexican asylum seekers. American Journal of Public Health, 107(10), 1646-1652.

- Chiovitti, R. F., & Piran, N. (2003). Rigour and grounded theory research. Journal of advanced nursing, 44(4), 427-435.
- Cisneros, J. (2018). Working with the complexity and refusing to simplify: Undocuqueer meaning making at the intersection of LGBTQ and immigrant rights discourses. Journal of Homosexuality, 65(11), 1415-1434.
- Clayton, K., Ferwerda, J., & Horiuchi, Y. (2022). The stability of not-in-my-backyard attitudes toward refugees: evidence from the Ukrainian refugee crisis. *Available at SSRN 4126536*.
- Colic-Peisker, V., & Walker, I. (2003). Human capital, acculturation and social identity: Bosnian refugees in Australia. Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology, 13(5), 337-360.
- Cooke, A., Smith, D., & Booth, A. (2012). Beyond PICO: the SPIDER tool for qualitative evidence synthesis. Qualitative Health Research, 22(10), 1435-1443.
- Cooper, M., Van Rijn, B., Chryssafidou, E., & Stiles, W. B. (2021). Activity preferences in psychotherapy: what do patients want and how does this relate to outcomes and alliance? Counselling Psychology Quarterly, , 1-24.
- Corbin, J. M., & Strauss, A. L. (2015). Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage publications.
- Côté, J. E., & Levine, C. (1987). A formulation of Erikson's theory of ego identity formation.

 Developmental Review, 7(4), 273-325.
- Cox, N., Dewaele, A., Van Houtte, M., & Vincke, J. (2010). Stress-related growth, coming out, and internalized homonegativity in lesbian, gay, and bisexual youth. An examination of stress-related growth within the minority stress model. Journal of Homosexuality, 58(1), 117-137.
- Craig, S. L., Eaton, A. D., Pascoe, R., Egag, E., McInroy, L. B., Fang, L., Austin, A., & Dentato, M. P. (2020). QueerVIEW: Protocol for a technology-mediated qualitative photo elicitation study with sexual and gender minority youth in Ontario, Canada. JMIR Research Protocols, 9(11), e20547.

- Crawley, H., & Skleparis, D. (2018). Refugees, migrants, neither, both: categorical fetishism and the politics of bounding in Europe's 'migration crisis'. Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies, 44(1), 48-64.
- Creswell, J. W. (2015). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research. Pearson.
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). Five qualitative approaches to inquiry. Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design: Choosing among Five Approaches, 2, 53-80.
- Crotty, M. J. (1998). The foundations of social research: Meaning and perspective in the research process. The Foundations of Social Research, , 1-256.
- Daniel, S. M. (2019). Writing our identities for successful endeavors: Resettled refugee youth look to the future. Journal of Research in Childhood Education, 33(1), 71-83.
- Dawson, J., & Gerber, P. (2017). Assessing the Refugee Claims of LGBTI People: Is the DSSH Model Useful for Determining Claims by Women for Asylum Based on Sexual Orientation? International Journal of Refugee Law, 29(2), 292-322.
- de Medeiros, K. (2009). Suffering and generativity: Repairing threats to self in old age. Journal of Aging Studies, 23(2), 97-102.
- de Medeiros, K., Rubinstein, R., & Ermoshkina, P. (2015). The role of relevancy and social suffering in "generativity" among older post-Soviet women immigrants. The Gerontologist, 55(4), 526-536.
- DeBord, K. A., Fischer, A. R., Bieschke, K. J., & Perez, R. M. (2017). Handbook of sexual orientation and gender diversity in counseling and psychotherapy. American Psychological Association.
- DeHaan, S., Kuper, L. E., Magee, J. C., Bigelow, L., & Mustanski, B. S. (2013). The interplay between online and offline explorations of identity, relationships, and sex: A mixed-methods study with LGBT youth. Journal of Sex Research, 50(5), 421-434.

- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (2008). Introduction: The discipline and practice of qualitative research.
- Dhoest, A. (2019). Learning to be gay: LGBTQ forced migrant identities and narratives in Belgium. Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies, 45(7), 1075-1089.
- Díez Bosch, M., Micó Sanz, J. L., & Sabaté Gauxachs, A. (2019). Letting diasporic voices be heard:

 Refugees and migrants in European media. The Ecumenical Review, 71(1-2), 110-132.
- Dillon, F., Worthington, R., & Moradi, B. (2011). Sexual Identity as a Universal Process. (pp. 649-670)
- Du Plock, S. (2017). 4 Philosophical Issues in Counselling Psychology. Counselling Psychology: A Textbook for Study and Practice, 36-52
- Duden, G. S., & Martins-Borges, L. (2021). Psychotherapy with refugees—Supportive and hindering elements. Psychotherapy Research, 31(3), 402-417.
- Dustin, M., & Ferreira, N. (2021). Improving SOGI Asylum Adjudication: Putting Persecution Ahead of Identity. Refugee Survey Quarterly, 40(3), 315-347.
- Dustin, M., & Held, N. (2018). In or out? A queer intersectional approach to 'particular social group 'membership and credibility in SOGI asylum claims in Germany and the UK.
- Eatough, V., & Smith, J. (2006). I was like a wild wild person: Understanding feelings of anger using interpretative phenomenological analysis. British Journal of Psychology, 97(4), 483-498.
- Eisenbruch, M. (1991). From post-traumatic stress disorder to cultural bereavement: Diagnosis of Southeast Asian refugees. Social Science & Medicine, 33(6), 673-680.
- Eldh, A. C., Årestedt, L., & Berterö, C. (2020). Quotations in qualitative studies: Reflections on constituents, custom, and purpose. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 19, 1609406920969268.
- Envisioning Global LGBT Human Rights. (2015). Is Canada a Safe Haven?

 https://ocasi.org/sites/default/files/lgbt-refugee-rights-canada-safe-haven_0.pdf

- Eres, R., Postolovski, N., Thielking, M., & Lim, M. H. (2021). Loneliness, mental health, and social health indicators in LGBTQIA Australians. American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, 91(3), 358.
- Erikson, E. (1959). Theory of identity development. E. Erikson, Identity and the Life Cycle. Nueva York: International Universities Press. Obtenido De

 Http://Childdevpsychology.Yolasite.Com/Resources/Theory% 20of% 20ident Ity%

 20erikson.Pdf.
- Erikson, E. (1968). Youth: Identity and crisis
- Erikson, E. H. (1994). Insight and responsibility. WW Norton & Company.
- Erikson, E. H. (1997). The life cycle completed: Extended version with new chapters on the ninth stage by Joan M. Erikson
- Ertorer, S. E. (2014). Managing identity in the face of resettlement. Identity, 14(4), 268-285.
- Estrada, F., Cerezo, A., & Ramirez, A. (2021). An examination of posttraumatic stress disorder—related symptoms among a sample of Latinx sexual-and gender-minority immigrants. Journal of Traumatic Stress, 34(5), 967-976.
- European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations. (2024). Forced displacement. ().

 <a href="https://civil-protection-humanitarian-aid.ec.europa.eu/what/humanitarian-aid/forced-displacement_en#:~:text=120%20million%20forcibly%20displaced%20people,68.3%20million%20internally%20displaced%20persons
- EU of the European Parliament and of the Council. Directive 2011/95 (13/12/11). https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32011L0095&from=EN
- Fairlamb, S. (2021). Understanding Quantitative and Qualitative Research in Psychology: A Practical Guide to Methods, Statistics, and Analysis. Oxford University Press.
- Fazilat, S. (2021). (2021). REFUGEE PROBLEM AS A GLOBAL ISSUE (ON THE EXAMPLE OF LIBYA). Paper presented at the E-Conference Globe, 107-111.

- Fisher, B. L. (2019). Refugee resettlement: a protection tool for LGBTI refugees. LGBTI Asylum Seekers and Refugees from a Legal and Political Perspective (pp. 275-297). Springer.
- Frost, D. M., & Meyer, I. H. (2009). Internalized homophobia and relationship quality among lesbians, gay men, and bisexuals. Journal of Counseling Psychology, 56(1), 97.
- Fuks, N., Smith, N. G., Peláez, S., De Stefano, J., & Brown, T. L. (2018). Acculturation Experiences Among Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Immigrants in Canada. The Counseling Psychologist, 46(3), 296-332. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000018768538
- Ganga, D., & Scott, S. (2006). Cultural" insiders" and the issue of positionality in qualitative migration research: Moving" across" and moving" along" researcher-participant divides.

 Paper presented at the , 7(3)
- Gardner, A., McCutcheon, H., & Fedoruk, M. (2012). Discovering constructivist grounded theory's fit and relevance to researching contemporary mental health nursing practice. Australian Journal of Advanced Nursing, The, 30(2), 66-74.
- Gentles, S. J., Jack, S. M., Nicholas, D. B., & McKibbon, K. (2014). A Critical Approach to Reflexivity in Grounded Theory. Qualitative Report, 19(44)
- Ghabrial, M. A. (2017). "Trying to figure out where we belong": Narratives of racialized sexual minorities on community, identity, discrimination, and health. Sexuality Research and Social Policy, 14(1), 42-55.
- Giles, T., King, L., & De Lacey, S. (2013). The timing of the literature review in grounded theory research: an open mind versus an empty head. Advances in Nursing Science, 36(2), E29-E40.
- Gilmoor, A. R., Adithy, A., & Regeer, B. (2019). The Cross-Cultural Validity of Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder and Post-Traumatic Stress Symptoms in the Indian Context: A Systematic Search and Review. Frontiers in Psychiatry, 0https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00439

- Giwa, S., & Chaze, F. (2018). Positive enough? A content analysis of settlement service organizations' inclusivity of LGBTQ immigrants. Journal of Gay & Lesbian Social Services, 30(3), 220-243.
- Giwa, S., Alessi, E. J., Mullings, D. V., & Carlson-Strain, M. (2021). Are the needs of racialized lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer newcomers in Newfoundland and Labrador being met? Preliminary findings from a focus group discussion with Canadian stakeholders. International Journal of Social Welfare, 30(3), 342-352.
- Glaser, B. (1978). Theoretical sensitivity The Sociology Press. San Francisco,
- Glaser, B. G. (1998). Doing grounded theory: Issues and discussions. (No Title),
- Glaser, B. G., & Strauss, A. L. (1967). Discovery of grounded theory: Strategies for qualitative research. Chicago
- Golembe, J., Leyendecker, B., Maalej, N., Gundlach, A., & Busch, J. (2021). Experiences of minority stress and mental health burdens of newly arrived lgbtq* refugees in Germany. Sexuality Research and Social Policy, 18(4), 1049-1059.
- Gowin, M., Taylor, E. L., Dunnington, J., Alshuwaiyer, G., & Cheney, M. K. (2017). Needs of a silent minority: Mexican transgender asylum seekers. Health Promotion Practice, 18(3), 332-340.
- Greene, D. C., & Britton, P. J. (2012). Stage of sexual minority identity formation: The impact of shame, internalized homophobia, ambivalence over emotional expression, and personal mastery. Journal of Gay & Lesbian Mental Health, 16(3), 188-214.
- Gruberg, S. (2018). ICE's rejection of its own rules is placing LGBT immigrants at severe risk of sexual abuse. Center for American Progress,
- Gruner, D., Magwood, O., Bair, L., Duff, L., Adel, S., & Pottie, K. (2020). Understanding supporting and hindering factors in community-based psychotherapy for refugees: a realist-informed systematic review. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(13), 4618.

- Guba, E. G. (1990). The paradigm dialog. Paper presented at the Alternative Paradigms Conference, Mar, 1989, Indiana U, School of Education, San Francisco, Ca, Us,
- Guba, E. G., & Lincoln, Y. S. (1989). Fourth generation evaluation. Sage.
- Hales, S. (1997). A consistent relativism. Mind, 106(421), 33-52.
- Hanley, T., & Cutts, L. (2013). What is a systematic review? Counselling Psychology Review, 28(4), 3-6.
- Hathaway, J. C. (2007). Forced migration studies: Could we agree just to 'date'? Journal of Refugee Studies, 20(3), 349-369.
- Hatzenbuehler, M. L. (2011). The social environment and suicide attempts in lesbian, gay, and bisexual youth. Pediatrics, 127(5), 896-903.
- Health & Care Professions Council [HCPC]. (2021). Standards of Proficiency. HCPC. https://www.hcpc-uk.org/standards/standards-of-proficiency/practitioner-psychologists/
- Healy, P. (2017). Rethinking the scientist-practitioner model: On the necessary complementarity of the natural and human science dimensions. European Journal of Psychotherapy & Counselling, 19(3), 231-251.
- Hecht, M. L. (2014). Multilayered Understandings of Performed Identities. Engaging Theories in Interpersonal Communication: Multiple Perspectives, , 175.
- Herek, G. (2009). Sexual stigma and sexual prejudice in the United States: A conceptual framework., 65-111. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-09556-1_4
- Herman, J. L. (2015). Trauma and recovery: The aftermath of violence--from domestic abuse to political terror. Hachette UK.
- Herman-Kinney, N. J., & Verschaeve, J. M. (2003). Methods of Symbolic Interactionism.
- Hetrick, D., Bernini, E. N. B. d. S., & Johnson, D. C. (2021). Old dreams, new realities: Symbolic capital and identity development among DR Congo migrants. Diaspora, Indigenous, and Minority Education, , 1-13.

- Heylighen, F. (1992). A cognitive-systemic reconstruction of Maslow's theory of self-actualization. Behavioral science, 37(1), 39-58.
- Hofmann, S. G. (2012). An introduction to modern CBT: Psychological solutions to mental health problems. John Wiley & Sons
- Home Office, U. K. (2021a). National Statistics: Asylum claims on the basis of sexual orientation. (). https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/immigration-statistics-year-ending-june-2021/asylum-claims-on-the-basis-of-sexual-orientation-2020
- Home Office. (2021b). How many people are detained or returned? ().

 https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/immigration-statistics-year-ending-march2021/how-many-people-are-detained-or-returned
- Hopkinson, R. A., Keatley, E., Glaeser, E., Erickson-Schroth, L., Fattal, O., & Nicholson Sullivan,
 M. (2017). Persecution experiences and mental health of LGBT asylum seekers. Journal of
 Homosexuality, 64(12), 1650-1666.
- Hoplock, L. B., Stinson, D. A., Marigold, D. C., & Fisher, A. N. (2019). Self-esteem, epistemic needs, and responses to social feedback. Self and Identity, 18(5), 467-493.
- Horsburgh, D. (2003). Evaluation of qualitative research. Journal of Clinical Nursing, 12(2), 307-312.
- Hou, W. K., Liu, H., Liang, L., Ho, J., Kim, H., Seong, E., Bonanno, G. A., Hobfoll, S. E., & Hall,
 B. J. (2020). Everyday life experiences and mental health among conflict-affected forced
 migrants: a meta-analysis. Journal of Affective Disorders, 264, 50-68.
- Hutchinson, M., & Dorsett, P. (2012). What does the literature say about resilience in refugee people? Implications for practice. Journal of Social Inclusion, 3, 55-78. https://doi.org/10.36251/josi.55
- Hynie, M. (2018). The social determinants of refugee mental health in the post-migration context: A critical review. The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry, 63(5), 297-303.
- Jackson, C. (2015). The migrant crisis: Helping Syrian refugees. Therapy Today, 26(8), 6-10.

- Jones Nielsen, J. D., & Nicholas, H. (2016). Counselling psychology in the United Kingdom.

 Counselling Psychology Quarterly, 10.1080/09515070.2015.1127210
- Jordan, S. (2009). Un/Convention(al) Refugees: Contextualizing the accounts of refugees facing homophobic or transphobic persecution. Refuge, 26(2),165–182
- Joseph, S. (2017). 3 3 Counselling Psychology: Assumptions, Challenges. Counselling Psychology: A Textbook for Study and Practice, 22.
- Joyner Armstrong, C. M., Kang, J., & Lang, C. (2018). Clothing style confidence: The development and validation of a multidimensional scale to explore product longevity. Journal of Consumer Behaviour, 17(6), 553-568.
- Jung, E., & Hecht, M. L. (2008). Identity gaps and level of depression among Korean immigrants. Health Communication, 23(4), 313-325.
- Kafritsa, V., Anagnou, E., & Fragoulis, I. (2020). Barriers of Adult Refugees' Educators in Leros, Greece. Education Quarterly Reviews, 3(4)
- Kahn, S., & Alessi, E. J. (2018). Coming out under the gun: Exploring the psychological dimensions of seeking refugee status for LGBT claimants in Canada. Journal of Refugee Studies, 31(1), 22-41.
- Kahn, S., Alessi, E. J., Kim, H., Woolner, L., & Olivieri, C. J. (2018b). Facilitating mental health support for LGBT forced migrants: A qualitative inquiry. Journal of Counseling & Development, 96(3), 316-326.
- Kaplan, A., & Garner, J. K. (2017). A complex dynamic systems perspective on identity and its development: The dynamic systems model of role identity. Developmental Psychology, 53(11), 2036.
- Kaushik, V., & Walsh, C. A. (2019). Pragmatism as a research paradigm and its implications for social work research. Social Sciences, 8(9), 255.
- Khan, M. (2018). LBTQ Muslim women in intersectionality: Examining the resistance strategies.

- Khan, R., Hall, B., & Lowe, M. (2017). 'Honour'abuse: the experience of South Asians who identify as LGBT in North West England.
- Kim, Y. Y. (2012). Cross-Cultural Adaptation. Encyclopedia of Human Behavior: Second Edition (pp. 623-630)
- Kira, I. A., Shuwiekh, H., Rice, K., Al Ibraheem, B., & Aljakoub, J. (2017). A threatened identity: The mental health status of Syrian refugees in Egypt and its etiology. Identity, 17(3), 176-190.
- Kirmayer, L. J., Narasiah, L., Munoz, M., Rashid, M., Ryder, A. G., Guzder, J., Hassan, G., Rousseau, C., & Pottie, K. (2011). Common mental health problems in immigrants and refugees: general approach in primary care. Cmaj, 183(12), E959-E967.
- Komito, L. (2011). Social media and migration: Virtual community 2.0. Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology, 62(6)https://doi.org/10.1002/asi.21517
- Koo, K., & Nyunt, G. (2020). Culturally sensitive assessment of mental health for international students. *New Directions for Student Services*, 2020(169), 43-52.
- Kosciw, J. G., Clark, C. M., Truong, N. L., & Zongrone, A. D. (2020). The 2019 National School Climate Survey: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Queer Youth in Our Nation's Schools. A Report from GLSEN. ERIC.
- Krebs, P., Norcross, J. C., Nicholson, J. M., & Prochaska, J. O. (2018). Stages of change and psychotherapy outcomes: A review and meta-analysis. Journal of Clinical Psychology, 74(11), 1964-1979.
- Kuntsman. (2003). Double homecoming: sexuality, ethnicity, and place in immigration stories of Russian lesbians in Israel. Women's Studies International Forum, 26(4), 299-311. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S027753950300075X
- Landor, A. M., & McNeil Smith, S. (2019). Skin-tone trauma: Historical and contemporary influences on the health and interpersonal outcomes of African Americans. Perspectives on Psychological Science, 14(5), 797-815.

- Langdridge, D. (2007). Phenomenological psychology: Theory, research and method. Pearson education.
- Larkin, M., Watts, S., & Clifton, E. (2006). Giving voice and making sense in interpretative phenomenological analysis. Qualitative Research in Psychology, 3(2), 102-120.
- LaViolette, N. (2009). Independent human rights documentation and sexual minorities: An ongoing challenge for the Canadian refugee determination process. The International Journal of Human Rights, 13(2-3), 437-476.
- Lawley, C. (2021). The Destruction You Can't See: A Report Into The Prevalence Of PTSD Symptoms Amongst IDPs and Refugees From The Syrian Conflict. Syria Relief,
- Lee, E. O. J., & Brotman, S. (2011). Identity, refugeeness, belonging: Experiences of sexual minority refugees in Canada. Canadian Review of Sociology/Revue Canadienne de sociologie, 48(3), 241-274.
- Lee, W. J. E. (2009). Visualizing the margins: The experiences of queer people of colour.
- Lehavot, K., & Simoni, J. M. (2011). The impact of minority stress on mental health and substance use among sexual minority women. Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology, 79(2), 159.
- Leurs, K. (2017). Communication rights from the margins: Politicising young refugees' smartphone pocket archives. International Communication Gazette, 79(6-7), 674-698.
- LeVasseur, J. J. (2003). The problem of bracketing in phenomenology. Qualitative Health Research, 13(3), 408-420.
- Levers, M. D. (2013). Philosophical Paradigms, Grounded Theory, and Perspectives on Emergence. SAGE Open, 3(4), 2158244013517243. 10.1177/2158244013517243
- Levy, J. (2005). Sexual orientation, exit and refuge. Minorities within Minorities. Equality, Rights and Diversit, , 172-188.
- Lewis, H. B. (1987). The role of shame in symptom formation. In Emotions and psychopathology (pp. 95-106). Boston, MA: Springer US.

- Liddell, B. J., Batch, N., Hellyer, S., Bulnes-Diez, M., Kamte, A., Klassen, C., Wong, J., Byrow, Y., & Nickerson, A. (2022). Understanding the effects of being separated from family on refugees in Australia: a qualitative study. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health.
- Logie, C. H., Bogo, M., & Katz, E. (2015). I didn't feel equipped": Social work students' reflections on a simulated client "coming out. Journal of Social Work Education, 51(2), 315-328.
- Logie, C. H., Lacombe-Duncan, A., Lee-Foon, N., Ryan, S., & Ramsay, H. (2016). "It's for us—newcomers, LGBTQ persons, and HIV-positive persons. You feel free to be": a qualitative study exploring social support group participation among African and Caribbean lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender newcomers and refugees in Toronto, Canada. BMC International Health and Human Rights, 16(1), 1-10.
- Lopez, S. J., Pedrotti, J. T., & Snyder, C. R. (2018). Positive psychology: The scientific and practical explorations of human strengths. Sage publications.
- Lucas, A. G., Chang, E. C., Li, M., Chang, O. D., Yu, E. A., & Hirsch, J. K. (2020). Trauma and suicide risk in college students: does lack of agency, lack of pathways, or both add to further risk? Social Work, 65(2), 105-113.
- Luibhéid, E. (2008). Queer/migration: An unruly body of scholarship. GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies, 14(2), 169-190.
- Lumley, M. N., & McArthur, B. A. (2016). Protection from depression following emotional maltreatment: The unique role of positive schemas. International Journal of Cognitive Therapy, 9(4), 327-343.
- Lumley-Sapanski, A. (2019). The Survival Job Trap: Explaining Refugee Employment Outcomes in Chicago and the Contributing Factors. Journal of Refugee Studies,
- Lumley-Sapanski, A. (2021). The survival job trap: explaining refugee employment outcomes in Chicago and the contributing factors. Journal of Refugee Studies, 34(2), 2093-2123.

- Manstead, A. S. (2018). The psychology of social class: How socioeconomic status impacts thought, feelings, and behaviour. British Journal of Social Psychology, 57(2), 267-291.
- Markus, H. R., & Kitayama, S. (2014). Culture and the self: Implications for cognition, emotion, and motivation. *College student development and academic life* (pp. 264–293). Routledge.
- Martzoukou, K., & Burnett, S. (2018). Exploring the everyday life information needs and the sociocultural adaptation barriers of Syrian refugees in Scotland. Journal of documentation.
- Masten, A. S. (2001). Ordinary magic: Resilience processes in development. American Psychologist, 56(3), 227.
- McDonald, M. L., Keeves, G. D., & Westphal, J. D. (2018). One step forward, one step back: White male top manager organizational identification and helping behavior toward other executives following the appointment of a female or racial minority CEO. Academy of Management Journal, 61(2), 405-439.
- Mead, G. H. (2013). Movements of thought in the nineteenth century. Read Books Ltd.
- Mekawi, Y., Hyatt, C. S., Maples-Keller, J., Carter, S., Michopoulos, V., & Powers, A. (2021).

 Racial Discrimination Predicts Mental Health Outcomes Beyond the Role of Personality

 Traits in a Community Sample of African Americans. Clinical Psychological Science, 9(2),

 183-196.
- Methley, A. M., Campbell, S., Chew-Graham, C., McNally, R., & Cheraghi-Sohi, S. (2014).

 PICO, PICOS and SPIDER: a comparison study of specificity and sensitivity in three search tools for qualitative systematic reviews. BMC Health Services Research, 14(1), 1-10.
- Meyer, I. H. (2003). Prejudice, social stress, and mental health in lesbian, gay, and bisexual populations: conceptual issues and research evidence. Psychological Bulletin, 129(5), 674-697. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.129.5.674
- Meyer, I. H. (2015). Resilience in the study of minority stress and health of sexual and gender minorities. Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity, 2(3), 209.

- Miller, A. M., Birman, D., Zenk, S., Wang, E., Sorokin, O., & Connor, J. (2009). Neighborhood immigrant concentration, acculturation, and cultural alienation in former Soviet immigrant women. Journal of Community Psychology, 37(1), 88-105.
- Miller, D. (2013). Why clothing is not superficial. Introductory Readings in Anthropology, 118.
- Mills, J., Bonner, A., & Francis, K. (2006). Adopting a constructivist approach to grounded theory: Implications for research design. International Journal of Nursing Practice, 12(1), 8-13.
- Minero, L. P., Domínguez Jr, S., Budge, S. L., & Salcedo, B. (2021). Latinx trans immigrants' survival of torture in US detention: A qualitative investigation of the psychological impact of abuse and mistreatment. International Journal of Transgender Health, , 1-24.
- Moagi, M., Der Wrath, A., Jiyane, P., & Rikotso, R. (2021). Mental health challenges of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender people: An integrated literature review. Health SA Gesondheid, 26(0)https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.4102/hsag.v26i0.1487
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J., & Altman, D. G. (2009). RESEARCH METHODS & REPORTING-Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement-David Moher and colleagues introduce PRISMA, an update of the QUOROM guidelines for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses. Bmj (Cr)-Print, 338(7716), 332.
- Mohr, J. J., & Fassinger, R. E. (2003). Self-acceptance and self-disclosure of sexual orientation in lesbian, gay, and bisexual adults: An attachment perspective. Journal of Counseling Psychology, 50(4), 482.
- Moon, I. (2019). 'Boying' the boy and 'girling' the girl: From affective interpellation to transemotionality. Sexualities, 22(1-2), 65-79.
- Morrice, L. (2011). Being a refugee: Learning and identity: A longitudinal study of refugees in the UK. Trentham Books.

- Mulé, N. J. (2020). Safe haven questioned: Proof of identity over persecution of SOGIE asylum seekers and refugee claimants in Canada. Journal of Immigrant & Refugee Studies, 18(2), 207-223.
- Mulé, N. J. (2021). Mental health issues and needs of LGBTQ asylum seekers, refugee claimants and refugees in Toronto, Canada. Psychology & Sexuality, , 1-11.
- Murray, D. A. (2014). Real queer: "Authentic" LGBT refugee claimants and homonationalism in the Canadian Refugee System. Anthropologica, , 21-32.
- Murray, H., & Ehlers, A. (2021). Cognitive therapy for moral injury in post-traumatic stress disorder.

 The Cognitive Behaviour Therapist, 14
- Naidoo, L., Wilkinson, J., Adoniou, M., & Langat, K. (2018). Forced Migration and Displacement:

 Understanding the Refugee Journey. Refugee Background Students

 Transitioning Into
 Higher Education (pp. 35-44). Springer.
- Namer, Y. & Razum, O. (2018). Access to primary care and preventive health services of LGBTQ+ migrants, refugees, and asylum seekers. In A. Rosano. (Ed). Access to Primary Care and Preventative Health Services of Migrants. (pp. 43–55). Springer
- Nash, K., Gianotti, L. R., & Knoch, D. (2015). A neural trait approach to exploring individual differences in social preferences. Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience, 8, 458.
- National Institute of Health. (2023). The Sexual and Gender Minority Research Office. https://dpcpsi.nih.gov/sgmro
- Nelson, G., & Prilleltensky, I. (2005). Community Psychology: In Pursuit of Liberation and Wellbeing. Palgrave.
- Nematy, A., Namer, Y., & Razum, O. (2023). Lgbtqi+ refugees' and asylum seekers' mental health: a qualitative systematic review. Sexuality Research and Social Policy, 20(2), 636-663.
- Nerses, M., Kleinplatz, P. J., & Moser, C. (2015). Group therapy with international LGBTQ clients at the intersection of multiple minority status. Psychol Sex Rev, 6(1), 99-109.

- Nickerson, A., Byrow, Y., O'Donnell, M., Mau, V., McMahon, T., Pajak, R., Li, S., Hamilton, A., Minihan, S., & Liu, C. (2019). The association between visa insecurity and mental health, disability and social engagement in refugees living in Australia. European Journal of Psychotraumatology, 10(1), 1688129.
- Olmos-Vega, F. M., Stalmeijer, R. E., Varpio, L., & Kahlke, R. (2023). A practical guide to reflexivity in qualitative research: AMEE Guide No. 149. *Medical Teacher*, 45(3), 241–251.
- O'Neill, M., Erel, U., Kaptani, E., & Reynolds, T. (2019). Borders, risk and belonging: Challenges for arts-based research in understanding the lives of women asylum seekers and migrants' at the borders of humanity'. Crossings: Journal of Migration and Culture, 10(1), 129-147.
- Ooms, G., Keygnaert, I., & Hammonds, R. (2019). The right to health: from citizen's right to human right (and back). Public Health, 172, 99–104.
- Ozer, S., & Schwartz, S. J. (2016). Measuring globalization-based acculturation in Ladakh:

 Investigating possible advantages of a tridimensional acculturation scale. International

 Journal of Intercultural Relations, 53, 1-15.

 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0147176716301390
- Pachankis, J. E. (2007). The psychological implications of concealing a stigma: a cognitive-affective-behavioral model. Psychological Bulletin, 133(2), 328.
- Pachankis, J. E., Hatzenbuehler, M. L., Berg, R. C., Fernández-Dávila, P., Mirandola, M., Marcus, U., Weatherburn, P., & Schmidt, A. J. (2017). Anti-LGBT and Anti-Immigrant Structural Stigma: An Intersectional Analysis of Sexual Minority Men's HIV Risk When Migrating to or Within Europe. Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes (1999), 76(4), 356-366. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.0000000000001519
- Park, M. Y. (2020). 'I don't want to be distinguished by others': language ideologies and identity construction among North Korean refugees in South Korea. Language Awareness, , 1-17.
- Patel, N., Tribe, R., & Yule, B. (2018). Guidelines for Psychologists working with Refugees and Asylum-seekers in the UK: Extended version. Paper presented at the

- Patel, S. (2019). "Brown girls can't be gay": Racism experienced by queer South Asian women in the Toronto LGBTQ community. Journal of Lesbian Studies, 23(3), 410-423.
- Pitts, B. L., Eisenberg, M. L., Bailey, H. R., & Zacks, J. M. (2022). PTSD is associated with impaired event processing and memory for everyday events. Cognitive Research: Principles and Implications, 7(1), 1-13.
- Pollard, T., & Howard, N. (2021). Mental healthcare for asylum-seekers and refugees residing in the United Kingdom: a scoping review of policies, barriers, and enablers. International Journal of Mental Health Systems, 15(1), 1-15.
- Poteat, V. P., Mereish, E. H., DiGiovanni, C. D., & Koenig, B. W. (2011). The effects of general and homophobic victimization on adolescents' psychosocial and educational concerns: the importance of intersecting identities and parent support. Journal of Counseling Psychology, 58(4), 597.
- Prilleltensky, I., & Gonick, L. (1996). Polities change, oppression remains: On the psychology and politics of oppression. Political Psychology, , 127-148.
- Rafalin, D. (2010). Counselling psychology and research: Revisiting the relationship in the light of our 'mission'. Therapy and Beyond: Counselling Psychology Contributions to Therapeutic and Social Issues, , 41-55.
- Rafferty, R., Ali, N., Galloway, M., Kleinshmidt, H., Lwin, K. K., & Rezaun, M. (2019). "It affects me as a man": Recognising and responding to former refugee men's experiences of resettlement. An Exploratory Study in Dunedin, New Zealand. 'Dunedin: National Centre for Peace and Conflict Studies Policy Paper Series, 1
- Rahim, H. F., Mooren, T. T. M., van den Brink, F., Knipscheer, J. W., & Boelen, P. A. (2021).
 Cultural Identity Conflict and Psychological Well-Being in Bicultural Young Adults: Do
 Self-Concept Clarity and Self-Esteem Matter? The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease,
 209(7), 525-532.

- Ralph, N., Birks, M., & Chapman, Y. (2015). The methodological dynamism of grounded theory.

 International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 14(4), 1609406915611576.
- Rassokha, I. M. (2022). Relativism as an Ontological System. Axiomathes, 32(6), 1433-1449.
- Reading, R., & Rubin, L. R. (2011). Advocacy and Empowerment: Group Therapy for LGBT

 Asylum Seekers. Traumatology, 17(2), 86-98. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534765610395622
- Redman-MacLaren, M., & Mills, J. (2015). Transformational grounded theory: Theory, voice, and action. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 14(3), 1-12.
- Rhodes, S. D., Mann-Jackson, L., Alonzo, J., Bell, J. C., Tanner, A. E., Martínez, O., Simán, F. M., Oh, T. S., Smart, B. D., & Felizzola, J. (2020). The health and well-being of Latinx sexual and gender minorities in the USA: A call to action. New and emerging issues in Latinx health (pp. 217-236). Springer.
- Rizkalla, N., Mallat, N. K., Arafa, R., Adi, S., Soudi, L., & Segal, S. P. (2020). "Children Are Not Children Anymore; They Are a Lost Generation": Adverse Physical and Mental Health Consequences on Syrian Refugee Children. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(22), 8378.
- Roberts, R. M., Ong, N. W., & Raftery, J. (2021). Factors that inhibit and facilitate wellbeing and effectiveness in counsellors working with refugees and asylum seekers in Australia. Journal of Pacific Rim Psychology, 12
- Robson, C. (2011). Real world research (Vol. 3). Oxford: Blackwell.
- Rohner, R. P., & Britner, P. A. (2002). Worldwide Mental Health Correlates of Parental Acceptance-Rejection: Review of Cross-Cultural and Intracultural Evidence. Cross-Cultural Research, 36(1), 16-47. https://doi.org/10.1177/106939710203600102
- Rood, B. A., Reisner, S. L., Surace, F. I., Puckett, J. A., Maroney, M. R., & Pantalone, D. W. (2016). Expecting rejection: Understanding the minority stress experiences of transgender and gender-nonconforming individuals. Transgender Health, 1(1), 151-164.

- Rosati, F., Coletta, V., Pistella, J., Scandurra, C., Laghi, F., & Baiocco, R. (2021a). Experiences of Life and Intersectionality of Transgender Refugees Living in Italy: A Qualitative Approach.

 International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 18(23), 12385.
- Rosenkrantz, D. E., Rostosky, S. S., Riggle, E. D., & Cook, J. R. (2016). The positive aspects of intersecting religious/spiritual and LGBTQ identities. Spirituality in Clinical Practice, 3(2), 127.
- Rosenthal, D. A., Gurney, R. M., & Moore, S. M. (1981). From trust on intimacy: A new inventory for examining Erikson's stages of psychosocial development. Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 10(6)https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02087944
- Rotter, J. B. (1966). Generalized expectancies for internal versus external control of reinforcement.

 Psychological Monographs: General and Applied, 80(1), 1.
- Rowe, E., & O'Brien, E. (2014). 'Genuine' refugees or illegitimate 'boat people ': Political constructions of asylum seekers and refugees in the Malaysia Deal debate. Australian Journal of Social Issues, 49(2), 171-193.
- Royal College of Psychiatrists. (2016). Mental health of students in higher education.

 https://www.rcpsych.ac.uk/docs/default-source/improving-care/better-mh-policy/college-reports/college-report-cr166.pdf?sfvrsn=d5fa2c24_2
- Rumbach, J., & Knight, K. (2014). Sexual and gender minorities in humanitarian emergencies. Issues of gender and sexual orientation in humanitarian emergencies (pp. 33-74). Springer.
- Russo, S. J., Murrough, J. W., Han, M., Charney, D. S., & Nestler, E. J. (2012). Neurobiology of resilience. Nature Neuroscience, 15(11), 1475-1484.
- Ryan, D., Dooley, B., & Benson, C. (2008). Theoretical perspectives on post-migration adaptation and psychological well-being among refugees: Towards a resource-based model. Journal of Refugee Studies, 21(1), 1-18.

- Sadika, B., Wiebe, E., Morrison, M. A., & Morrison, T. G. (2020). Intersectional microaggressions and social support for LGBTQ persons of color: A systematic review of the Canadian-based empirical literature. Journal of GLBT Family Studies, 16(2), 111-147.
- Şafak, A. (2021). Acculturation of Syrian Refugees in Turkey and the Netherlands: From a Psychological Perspective. [Doctoral Thesis, Tilburg University]. [s.n.].
- Sbaraini, A., Carter, S. M., Evans, R. W., & Blinkhorn, A. (2011). How to do a grounded theory study: a worked example of a study of dental practices. BMC Medical Research Methodology, 11, 1-10.
- Schemer, C., & Meltzer, C. E. (2020). The impact of negative parasocial and vicarious contact with refugees in the media on attitudes toward refugees. Mass Communication and Society, 23(2), 230-248.
- Schock, K., Böttche, M., Rosner, R., Wenk-Ansohn, M., & Knaevelsrud, C. (2016). Impact of new traumatic or stressful life events on pre-existing PTSD in traumatized refugees: Results of a longitudinal study. European Journal of Psychotraumatology, 7(1), 32106.
- Seligman, M. E. (2011). Flourish: A visionary new understanding of happiness and well-being. Simon and Schuster.
- Shalin, D. N. (1991). The pragmatic origins of symbolic interactionism and the crisis of classical science. Studies in Symbolic Interaction, 12(1), 223-251.
- Shaw, A., & Verghese, N. (2022). LGBTQI refugees and asylum seekers.
- Shenton, A. K. (2004). Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research projects. Education for Information, 22(2), 63-75.
- Shidlo, A., & Ahola, J. (2013). Mental health challenges of LGBT forced migrants. Forced Migration Review, (42)
- Slater, C. L. (2003). Generativity versus stagnation: An elaboration of Erikson's adult stage of human development. Journal of Adult Development, 10(1), 53-65.

- Sloan, C. A., & Shipherd, J. C. (2019). An ethical imperative: Effectively reducing SGM disparities utilizing a multi-level intervention approach. Cognitive and Behavioral Practice, 26(2), 239-242.
- Smart Richman, L., & Leary, M. R. (2009). Reactions to discrimination, stigmatization, ostracism, and other forms of interpersonal rejection: a multimotive model. Psychological Review, 116(2), 365.
- Smith, J. A., Flowers, P., & Larkin, M. (2009). interpretative phenomenological analysis. Theory, Method and Research
- Smith, L. R. (2013). Female refugee networks: Rebuilding post-conflict identity. International Journal of Intercultural Relations, 37(1), 11-27.
- Snyder, C. R. (2002). Hope theory: Rainbows in the mind. Psychological Inquiry, 13(4), 249-275.
- Spijkerboer, T. P. (2011). Fleeing Homophobia. Asylum claims related to sexual orientation and gender identity in Europe.
- Spring, H. C., Howlett, F. K., Connor, C., Alderson, A., Antcliff, J., Dutton, K., Gray, O., Hirst, E., Jabeen, Z., & Jamil, M. (2019). The value and meaning of a community drop-in service for asylum seekers and refugees. *International Journal of Migration, Health and Social Care*, 15(1), 31–45.
- Steinke, C. (2013). Male asylum applicants who fear becoming the victims of honor killings: the case for gender equality. CUNY L.Rev., 17, 233.
- Stewart, C. O. (2021). STEM Identities: A Communication Theory of Identity Approach. Journal of Language and Social Psychology, , 0261927X211030674.
- Stonewall. LGBTQ+ facts and figures (2020). www.stonewall.org.uk/cy/node/24594
- Strauss, A., & Corbin, J. (1998). Basics of qualitative research techniques.
- Strawbridge, S. (2016). Science, craft and professional values. The Handbook of Counselling Psychology, 20-38.

- Strawbridge, S., & Woolfe, R. (2003). Counselling psychology in context. Handbook of Counselling Psychology, 2, 3-22.
- Surmiak, A. (2018). Confidentiality in qualitative research involving vulnerable participants:

 Researchers' perspectives. Paper presented at the , 19(3) 393-418.
- Swann Jr, W. B. (1997). The trouble with change: Self-verification and allegiance to the self.

 Psychological Science, 8(3), 177-180.
- Swann Jr, W. B., Polzer, J. T., Seyle, D. C., & Ko, S. J. (2004). Finding value in diversity:

 Verification of personal and social self-views in diverse groups. Academy of Management Review, 29(1), 9-27.
- Talapatra, D., & Snider, L. A. (2023). The importance of identity culture: Academic foundations for identity-affirming scholarship and practice with individuals with intellectual disability.
- Tan, K. K., Treharne, G. J., Ellis, S. J., Schmidt, J. M., & Veale, J. F. (2019). Gender minority stress:

 A critical review. Journal of Homosexuality,
- Thatcher, S. M. B., & Zhu, X. (2006). Changing identities in a changing workplace: Identification, identity enactment, self-verification, and telecommuting. Academy of Management Review, 31(4), 1076-1088.
- Thomas, J., & Harden, A. (2008). Methods for the thematic synthesis of qualitative research in systematic reviews. BMC Medical Research Methodology, 8(1), 1-10.
- Tran, V. C., & Lara-García, F. (2020). A New Beginning: Early Refugee Integration in the United States. RSF: The Russell Sage Foundation Journal of the Social Sciences, 6(3), 117-149.
- Tribe, R. (2007) Health Pluralism A more appropriate alternative to western models of therapy in the context of the conflict and natural disaster in Sri Lanka? Journal of Refugee Studies, 20 (1), 21-36.
- UNHCR. (2023). *UK: Keep calm and respect diversity, says UN expert.* ().

 https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/05/uk-keep-calm-and-respect-diversity-says-un-expert

- UN Refugee Agency (UNHCR). (2022). Refugee data finder. https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/
- UN Refugee Agency. (1951). Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees. (). https://www.unhcr.org/3b66c2aa10
- UNHCR. (2020). Trends at a glance: Global trends forced displacement in 2019. UNHCR the UN Refugee Agency () https://www.unhcr.org/flagship-reports/globaltrends/globaltrends2019/
- UNICEF. (2014). Eliminating discrimination against children and parents based on sexual orientation and/or gender identity. Current Issues, 9, 1-6.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. (2011). Working with Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual,

 Transgender and Intersex Persons in Forced Displacement.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. (2011). Working with Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual,

 Transgender and Intersex Persons in Forced Displacement.

 https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4e6073972.pdf
- Urquhart, C. (2007). The evolving nature of grounded theory method: The case of the information systems discipline. The Sage Handbook of Grounded Theory, , 339-359.
- Vallejo-Martín, M., Canto, J. M., San Martín García, J. E., & Perles Novas, F. (2020). Prejudice and Feeling of Threat towards Syrian Refugees: The Moderating Effects of Precarious Employment and Perceived Low Outgroup Morality. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(17), 6411.
- Van der Kolk, B. (2014). The body keeps the score: Brain, mind, and body in the healing of trauma.

 New York, 3
- Van Quaquebeke, N., & Felps, W. (2018). Respectful inquiry: A motivational account of leading through asking questions and listening. Academy of Management Review, 43(1), 5-27.
- Van Scoyoc, S. (2010). A Brief History of the Philosophy of Counselling Psychology in the United Kingdom10.13140/RG.2.2.13405.05602

- Velez, B. L., & Moradi, B. (2016). A moderated mediation test of minority stress: The role of collective action. The Counseling Psychologist, 44(8), 1132-1157.
- Victor, C. J., & Nel, J. A. (2016). Lesbian, gay, and bisexual clients' experience with counselling and psychotherapy in South Africa: implications for affirmative practice. South African Journal of Psychology, 46(3), 351-363.
- Watson, J., & Nesdale, D. (2012). Rejection sensitivity, social withdrawal, and loneliness in young adults. Journal of Applied Social Psychology, 42(8), 1984-2005.
- Wells, G. B., & Hansen, N. D. (2003). Lesbian shame: Its relationship to identity integration and attachment. Journal of Homosexuality, 45(1), 93-110.
- West, K., Greenland, K., & van Laar, C. (2021). Implicit racism, colour blindness, and narrow definitions of discrimination: Why some White people prefer 'All Lives Matter 'to 'Black Lives Matter'. British Journal of Social Psychology, 60(4), 1136-1153.
- West, W. (2013). Making methodological choice in qualitative counselling research. Counselling Psychology Review, 28(3), 66-72.
- White, C., Woodfield, K., Ritchie, J., & Ormston, R. (2014). Writing up qualitative research.

 Qualitative Research Practice, , 368-400.
- White, L. C., Cooper, M., & Lawrence, D. (2019). Mental illness and resilience among sexual and gender minority refugees and asylum seekers. British Journal of General Practice, 69(678), 10-11.
- Willig, C. (2013). EBOOK: introducing qualitative research in psychology. McGraw-Hill education (UK).
- Willig, C. (2019). Ontological and epistemological reflexivity: A core skill for therapists.

 Counselling and Psychotherapy Research, 19(3), 186-194.
- World Health Organisation [WHO]. (2021). Refugee and Migrant Health. https://www.who.int/migrants/about/definitions/en/

- World Health Organization. (2022). World mental health report: Transforming mental health for all. World Health Organization.
- Wright, C. L., DeFrancesco, T., Hamilton, C., & Machado, L. (2020). The influence of media portrayals of immigration and refugees on consumer attitudes: A experimental design. Howard Journal of Communications, 31(4), 388-410.
- Yarwood, V., Checchi, F., Lau, K., & Zimmerman, C. (2022). LGBTQI + Migrants: A Systematic Review and Conceptual Framework of Health, Safety and Wellbeing during Migration https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19020869
- Yin, R. K. (2015). Qualitative research from start to finish. Guilford publications.
- Yip, T. (2018). Ethnic/racial identity—A double-edged sword? Associations with discrimination and psychological outcomes. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 27(3), 170-175.
- Zimmerman, C., Kiss, L., & Hossain, M. (2011). Migration and health: a framework for 21st century policy-making. PLoS Medicine, 8(5), e1001034.